

Reproductive, Developmental and Immunotoxic Effects of PCBs in Fish: a Summary of Laboratory and Field Studies

Prepared by:

Emily Monosson, Ph.D Montague, Massachusetts

Prepared for:

Damage Assessment Center National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Silver Spring, Maryland

Through:

Industrial Economics, Incorporated Cambridge, Massachusetts

NOAA Contract 50-DSNC-7-90032 Task Order 20009 William Conner, COTR

March 1999

TABLE OF CONTENTS

R

1. In	troduction and Summary of Findings	1
	Purpose	1
	Summary of Findings	1
	Limitations and Uncertainties	3
	Organization of This Report	3
2. Ba	ckground Information About the Toxicity of PCBs	4
	PCB Structure and Toxicity	4
	Effects Selected for Review	5
	Toxicity of Co-planar PCBs	6
	Non-AhR Mediated Toxicity	8
3. M	ethods	9
	Step One: Database Search for Titles	0
	Step Two: Selection of Relevant Titles and Abstracts	1
	Step Three: Preliminary Review and Sorting of Selected Papers	2
	Step Four: Detailed Review of Papers 12	2
4. Ef	fects of PCBs on Reproduction and Development1	3
	Background: Regulation of Maturation in Fish12	3
	Results: PCB Mixtures	4
	Estimation of PCB Concentrations in Fish Liver14	4
	Laboratory Studies: PCB Mixtures	3
	Estimation of Effective Concentrations for Adults and Larvae: A1254	ナ 7
	Discussion and Conclusion: PCB Mixtures	Ó
	Results: PCB Congeners	1
	Laboratory Studies: PCB Congeners	1
	Field Studies: PCB Congeners	5
	Toxic Equivalency Quotients: PCB Congeners	7
	Discussion and Conclusion: PCB Congeners	1

i

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.	Concentration of PCBs in Tissues Following Laboratory Exposures by Injection	. 15
Table 2.	Reproductive and Developmental Effects of Laboratory Exposure to A1254	. 22
Table 3.	Reproductive and Developmental Effects of PCBs other than A1254	.24
Table 4.	Estimation of A1254 Effective Concentrations in Fish from Laboratory Studies	.26
Table 5.	Estimation of A1254 Effective Concentrations in Fish from Laboratory Studies: Effects in Embryos and Larvae	26
Table 6.	Concentrations of PCBs in Various Tissues Reported in Field Studies	. 27
Table 7.	Reproductive and Developmental Effects Associated with PCB Exposure in the Field	. 28
Table 8.	Reproductive and Developmental Effects of Laboratory Exposure to PCB Congeners	. 33
Table 9.	Estimation of Effective Concentrations of PCB 77 in Fish from Laboratory Studies	. 35
Table 10.	Reproductive and Developmental Effects Associated with Exposure to Co-planar PCB Congeners in the Field	. 36
Table 11.	Effects of PCBs on Immune Function.	. 49
Table 12.	Summary of the Effects of A1254 on the Immune System	. 51

l

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: PCB Congeners
Figure 2: Responses to Environmental Contaminants by Levels of Biological Organization: Sensitivity Versus Ecological Relevance
Figure 3: Toxicity of PCBs Grouped by Putative Mechanism
Figure 4: Flow Chart of Literature Searches
Figure 5: Regulation of Maturation in Female Fish
Figure 6: Comparison Between A1254 Concentrations in Hudson River Fish (6 A-B) and Concentrations of A1254 Shown to Cause Reproductive and Developmental Effects in Laboratory Studies (4C)
Figure 7: A1254 Concentrations vs. Total PCB Concentrations in Hudson River Fish
Figure 8: Comparison Between PCB 77 Concentrations in Hudson River Fish and Concentrations of PCB 77 Shown to Cause Reproductive and Developmental Effects in Laboratory Studies
Figure 9: Dioxin Toxic Equivalents (TEQs) Calculated for Hudson River Fish
Figure 10: Genetic Hierarchy of Species Used for Studies of Reproductive and Developmental Effects of A1254 in the Laboratory, PCB Mixtures in the Field, and Hudson River Species of Interest
Figure 11: Genetic Hierarchy of Species Used for Early Life Stage Toxicity Tests with Dioxin and Hudson River Species of Interest
Figure 12: Genetic Hierarchy of Species Used for Toxicity Tests with Dioxin (at the Juvenile Stage) and Hudson River Species of Interest
Figure 13: The Immune System in Fish

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

v

A1254	Aroclor 1254
AhR	Arylhydrocarbon receptor
CYP1A	Cytochrome P450 1A
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
GnRH	Gonadotropin releasing hormone
GSI	Gonadal somatic index
GtH	Gonadotropin
HPGL	Hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal-liver axis
LD50	Lethal dose; 50%
LOAEL	Lowest observable adverse effect level
mRNA	messenger ribonucleic acid
ng/g	Nanograms per gram
ng/L	Nanograms per liter
NOAEL	No observable adverse effect level
PAH	Polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon
PCB	Polychlorinated biphenyl
pg/g	Picograms per gram
ppb	Parts per billion
ppm	Parts per million
ppt	Parts per trillion
REP	Relative potency
TEF	Toxic equivalency factor
TEQ	Dioxin Equivalent
ug/g	Micrograms per gram

1. Introduction and Summary of Findings

Purpose

The purposes of this report are:

- to evaluate the existing research literature addressing reproductive, developmental, and immunotoxic effects of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) to fish, and
- if possible, to estimate fish tissue PCB concentrations above which these effects are likely in fish exposed to PCBs in the field (referred to in this report as "effective concentrations").

I developed this report by reviewing both laboratory and field studies on health effects of PCBs in fish and by contacting researchers currently working in this area of study.

I focus on reproductive and developmental effects and on immunotoxicity to consider biological endpoints that are both sensitive to anthropogenic contaminants and ecologically relevant. Reproductive effects are defined as any change in the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadalliver axis and include alterations in sex steroid hormones, gonadotropins, gonad growth, and vitellogenin production. Developmental effects refer primarily to embryo and larval growth and survival. Most studies do not continue beyond the larval stage and therefore do not evaluate potential behavioral effects or long-term effects on survival to exposed offspring. Effects on immune function include suppressed humoral response, reduced phagocytosis and reduced white pulp in the spleen.

Summary of Findings

The majority of laboratory studies I reviewed and that are conducted in the United States and Canada examine the effects of Aroclor 1254 (A1254). A smaller number of studies evaluate the effects of individual PCB congeners, mixtures of a few select PCB congeners, or other Aroclor mixtures such as 1242 or 1248. European researchers tend to use Clophen A50, a mixture that is similar to A1254. Through my research for this report, I found sufficient information to determine effective concentration values for A1254 and for PCB congener 77 (PCB 77).

I estimate that concentrations of A1254 ranging from approximately 5 ppm to 70 ppm (wet weight) in the liver, or in whole bodies of larvae, affect reproduction and development in fish. I derive this range based on a synthesis of the laboratory studies I reviewed. A1254 concentrations as low as 5 ppm in the bodies of larvae can reduce larval survival. At concentrations ranging from 25 ppm to 70 ppm in the liver of adult fish, A1254 interferes with proper functioning of the reproductive system. This includes reduced gonad growth in both male and female fish. These effects are important to individual fish, and endpoints such as reduced gonad size and reduced larval survival may result in population level effects as well.

Ţ.

These concentration estimates are within the range of total PCB concentrations associated with similar adverse effects found in field studies, although in most field studies other contaminants are also present. The concentration estimates representing adverse effects also fall within the range of A1254 concentrations estimated for some of the most contaminated fish in the Hudson River.

I also found that PCB 77 concentrations ranging from 0.3 ppm to 5 ppm (wet weight) in adult fish livers reduce egg deposition, pituitary gonadotropin, and the gonadosomatic index (GSI); alter retinoid concentrations (vitamin A); and reduce larval survival. In addition, concentrations of 1.3 ppm in eggs reduce larval survival. These concentrations are within the range of congener 77 concentrations estimated for some of the most contaminated fish in the Hudson River.

Finally, I use the dioxin equivalent (TEQ) approach to assess the potential harm to larval fish from exposure to some PCB congeners. This approach provides a combined measure of toxicity for all dioxin-like PCBs based on the same 'unit' -- toxicity relative to 2,3,7,8-tetrachloro-p-dioxin (dioxin) -- and considers both the potency and the tissue concentration of the congener. Potential injury was assessed for larval fish because the current TEQ methodology in fish is based on larval fish data. The TEQs calculated for Hudson River fish (in muscle tissue lipid) fall below the NOAELs and LD50s for dioxin (in egg lipid) calculated for several different fish-species, but are within range of the LOAEL for lake trout, the most sensitive species tested to date. However, my calculations are based on data for only two of the three or four dioxin-like PCBs that may contaminant Hudson River fish. These results may therefore understate the TEQ for Hudson River fish and are inconclusive without more data.

Overall, the effective concentrations for reproductive and developmental toxicity set forth in this report fall within the range of the PCB concentrations found in some of the most contaminated Hudson River fish. As a result, Hudson River fish exposed to these concentrations of PCBs are likely to experience some of the adverse effects reported in laboratory studies. There are currently an insufficient number of studies to estimate the immunotoxicity of PCBs in fish.

Limitations and Uncertainties

I review and synthesize different types of information from a variety of studies to develop effective concentration values for PCBs in fish. As a result there are a number of limitations and uncertainties associated with these values. The accuracy of the effective concentrations I set forth is limited by:

- the degree to which I could accurately estimate PCB concentrations in tissues for laboratory studies that did not report concentrations;
- interspecies differences in response to PCBs, as the studies reviewed considered a variety of fish species;
- differences in response to PCBs resulting from timing of exposure in relation to the maturation cycle, as the studies reviewed varied exposure timing; and
- differences in the route of exposure (i.e., water, injection, or diet) used in each laboratory study.

It is unclear whether these limitations result in underestimation or overestimation of the concentrations I establish for toxic effects of PCBs in fish.

There are additional limitations to consider when using these effective concentrations to assess potential harm in field animals. Common problems associated with relating laboratory studies to field situations include: differences in the species and routes of exposure; differences in length of exposure (laboratory exposures are usually shorter than the typically lifetime exposure of a field animal); uncertainties associated with comparing toxic effects following exposure of naive laboratory animals with field animals that may be exposed throughout their lifetime; and comparing exposures to single chemicals with the complex mixtures of contaminants often encountered in the field.

Organization of This Report

The remainder of this report includes six sections and two appendices.

- Section 2 provides background information about the toxicity of PCBs.
- Section 3 describes the methods used to obtain and review the research literature on effects of PCBs in fish.
- Section 4 reviews the effects of PCBs on reproduction and development in fish.

• Section 5 considers interspecies differences in response to toxic chemicals.

٦

1 - Serveran valdek

S. Margaretter

- Section 6 reviews the effects of PCBs on immune function in fish.
- Section 7 provides a bibliography.
- Appendix 1 provides a table of TEQs calculated for Hudson River fish.
- Appendix 2 provides a list of research papers that were reviewed but determined not to be directly relevant to reproductive, developmental or immunotoxic endpoints in fish.

2. Background Information About the Toxicity of PCBs

PCB Structure and Toxicity

PCBs are mixtures of chlorinated biphenyl congeners. There are three categories of PCBs: PCBs that are chlorinated in two or more ortho positions, those that are chlorinated in only one ortho position (mono-ortho), and PCBs lacking any ortho chlorination, known as non-ortho or co-planar PCBs (Figure 1). Early work on PCBs focused on PCB mixtures such as A1254, 1260 or 1248. Later work focused on individual PCB congeners, with the greatest emphasis on the co-planar PCBs. Most recently the focus is shifting back to PCB mixtures and to congeners other than the co-planars because, although the co-planar PCBs may be the most potent congeners, other congeners may have important toxic effects as well (Moore and Peterson, 1996).

PCBs cause a wide range of toxic effects across species from mammals to fish. There is a large amount of information on toxicity of PCBs and several reviews on this topic are available (Parkinson and Safe, 1987; Gray et al., 1996; Eisler and Belisle, 1996; Eisler 1986). The toxicity of PCBs varies depending on the PCB mixture and the species, sex and age of the exposed animal. In mammals, PCB exposure causes wasting syndrome, reproductive failure, teratogenicity, infertility in males, immunotoxicity (including thymic and splenic atrophy), hypothyroidism, chloracne, neurobehavioral effects, liver damage and induction of cytochrome P450; additionally PCBs may act as promoters of liver cancer (Moore and Peterson, 1996; Gray et al., 1996; Parkinson and Safe, 1987). Many of these effects also occur in fish including reproductive and developmental toxicity, immunotoxicity, liver damage, neurobehavioral effects, effects on thyroid hormones and induction of cytochrome P450 (Eisler 1986; Walker and Peterson 1994; Eisler and Belisle, 1996; Fisher et al., 1994; Fingerman and Russell, 1980). Recent studies have indicated that PCBs may alter retinoid concentrations as well (Ndayibagira et al., 1995; Palace and Brown, 1994).

Figure 1





Effects Selected for Review

I focus this investigation first on the effects of PCBs on reproduction and development in fish. One of the primary concerns for both wildlife and fisheries toxicologists is the effects of chemical contaminants in both individual animals and on whole populations. When monitoring the effects of chemical contaminants, there are a broad range of endpoints ranging from cellular level effects that are very sensitive to chemical exposure, to changes in population size or structure that are generally less sensitive to chemical exposure (Figure 2). There is often a tradeoff between early detection of exposure and ecological relevance when assessing the effects of contaminants in the field. Cytochrome P450 induction, for example, is a very sensitive indicator of contaminant exposure, but its relationship to health effects is unclear. A change in population size or structure, however, is clearly relevant, although populations often are severely impacted by the time these changes can be observed.

One approach to the tradeoff between early detection of exposure and ecological relevance is to select endpoints that are fairly sensitive, but that can be linked to health effects on individuals, or to population size or recruitment. In general, reproductive and developmental endpoints satisfy these criteria. Although the relationship between some endpoints such as

altered steroid hormone concentrations and individual health or population size is currently unclear, other changes such as reduced gonad size (particularly in female fish), egg production, and embryo and larval survival could impact population size.

This investigation also addresses immunotoxicity. Interest in the effects of environmental contaminants on immune function in fish has recently increased as some research has indicated that immunosupression may lead to increased disease susceptability in fish (Dunier and Siwicki, 1993). Although the consequences of immunotoxicity may not affect recruitment directly, increased disease susceptibility can affect the health of individual fish within a population. If immunotoxic effects are significant, population levels of fish could be affected.

Figure 2

RESPONSES TO ENVIRONMENTAL CONTAMINANTS BY LEVELS OF BIOLOGICAL SENSITIVITY VERSUS ECOLOGICAL RELEVANCE



Toxicity of Co-planar PCBs

The toxicity of PCBs follows a structure activity relationship (Parkinson and Safe, 1987; Safe, 1990), with the greatest potency associated with the co-planar PCBs (Safe, 1990; Walker and Peterson, 1994). The toxicity of the co-planar PCBs is believed to be mediated via the arylhydrocarbon receptor (AhR), similar to dioxin. The AhR is a highly evolutionarily conserved receptor found in most vertebrate species (Hahn et al., 1994; Hahn and Karchner, 1995). This means that it is fairly similar across species from fish to mammals, and that it may respond to specific ligands (e.g., some PCBs, polyaromatic hydrocarbons (PAH), dioxin) in a similar

The first search focused on reproductive and developmental effects of PCBs on fish. The keywords used for this search were PCB or polychlorinated biphenyl or organochlorine or endocrine disrupter, and reproduction or development, and fish. The first search resulted in 193 titles. The second search was less focused and covered any effects of PCBs in fish (excluding reproductive and developmental effects). The keywords for this search were PCB or polychlorinated biphenyls and health effects and fish. This resulted in 645 titles. This search missed several relevant papers (apparently the term 'health effects' was too limiting) so a third search was conducted using keywords PCBs or polychlorinated biphenyls and fish. This search was conducted in both 1997 and 1998. The 1997 search resulted in 4814 titles. To reduce the number of titles, papers on effects in humans (e.g., consumption of contaminated fish) were eliminated as were those found in the previous searches and any non-English papers, reducing the number to 1944 titles. The 1998 search (which also eliminated non-English papers and human effects) produced 466 titles. Finally, in 1998 one more search was added to address the question of PCB concentrations in specific fish tissues following dosing. The keywords for this search were PCBs or polychlorinated biphenyl and fish and (inject or diet or oral or laboratory or pharmacokinetic or uptake). This search resulted in 381 titles. The total of all four searches resulted in approximately 3629 titles, although there was overlap among searches (e.g., many of the papers from the first search also were found in the third search).

Step Two: Selection of Relevant Titles and Abstracts

Relevant papers were identified first by the title and then by the abstract. Abstracts were requested for any title that appeared remotely relevant. I requested abstracts for titles that suggested reproductive, developmental or immunological endpoints were observed in fish. Abstracts also were requested for some titles which indicated such topics as bioaccumulation and distribution of PCBs in fish, methods of PCB analysis or interspecies differences in response to toxicants. I did not request abstracts for papers that clearly focused on mammalian health effects from consumption of PCB contaminated fish. I reviewed approximately 905 abstracts from all four searches combined. Papers were selected for full review if either the title or the abstract indicated that fish exposed to PCBs (either in the laboratory or in the field) were examined for effects on reproduction, development or on the immune system. In addition, papers were which indicated reports of tissue concentrations following injected or oral dosing. If the abstract was unclear or not available, or if there was a chance that any of these effects were reported in a paper (i.e., endpoints were not explicitly reported in the abstract), the paper was selected for review.

Abstracts were rejected if: 1) the paper focused on a species other than fish (e.g., some papers examined effects of PCBs in birds or mammals feeding on contaminated fish); 2) laboratory studies used mixtures of chemicals including PCBs (e.g., PCBs and heavy metals); 3) field studies indicated a mixture of chemicals and indicated that PCBs were not the primary

contaminant; and 4) studies related effects to toxic equivalency factors² rather than to actual measurements of PCBs. Step Two resulted in a total of approximately 305 papers selected for further review.

9

Step Three: Preliminary Review and Sorting of Selected Papers

Once I received the papers, I reviewed the abstract and introduction. At this point, any papers that were clearly off the topic of interest were excluded from further analysis. The remaining papers were read and sorted into two groups 1) papers reviewed in the report, and 2) papers listed in Appendix 2. A total of 149 papers are reviewed in the body of the report and are listed in the reference section. Papers reviewed in the report are directly relevant to the development of estimated PCB effective concentrations for reproductive, developmental or immunotoxic effects.

The papers listed in Appendix 2 provide general information for the development of this report, but were not directly useful. Some of these papers appear relevant but are not included for several reasons including: 1) the use of chemical mixtures in laboratory studies; 2) inadequate study designs (e.g., too few replicates, faulty exposure systems, inadequate controls, high doses used for determination of acute toxicity); 3) studies reported biochemical effects not directly relevant to reproduction or development; and 4) fish collected in the field were exposed to chemical mixtures in which PCBs were not the major component. A total of 147 papers are listed in Appendix 2.

Step Four: Detailed Review of Papers

The papers included in the report were reviewed in detail. Approximately 85 papers are summarized and presented in a series of tables included in Sections 4 - 6 of this report. The majority of these papers are used to develop the estimated effective concentration values. Papers that are used for this purpose provide information on PCB dose, concentration (or enough information that concentration could be estimated), and effects as described earlier. The remaining papers are used for general background information on the reproductive or immune system or for background on PCB toxicity. The majority of papers included in this report are published in peer-reviewed journals.

 $^{^2}$ Toxic Equivalency Factors reflect the toxicity of specific congeners relative to dioxin. TEFs were not a focus of this report in 1997. I did focus on TEFs in 1998 using a recent review of the TEF approach and methodology. This review summarizes the results from a workshop conducted by the European Center of Environmental Health of the World Health Organization and the International Program on Chemical Safety and represents the work of 24 authors active in this field.

4. Effects of PCBs on Reproduction and Development

Background: Regulation of Maturation in Fish

Maturation in fish is under neuroendocrine control (Nagahama 1987; Thomas 1990). This process is illustrated in Figure 5. Basically, in maturation the brain produces gonadotropin releasing hormone (GnRH) in response to environmental and endogenous signals. The pituitary then responds to GnRH by producing gonadotropins (GtH), which then act on the gonads (ovary or testes). Gonadotropin secretion is also modulated by other neurotransmitters, including serotonin and by positive and negative feedback of steroid hormones (Nagahama 1987; Kah 1993).

The gonads respond by producing steroid hormones (estradiol or testosterone) that are transported via the blood to act on various target tissues. In the female, one important target tissue is the liver. The liver contains estrogen receptors. One consequence of estrogen receptor activation in the liver is the production of vitellogenin. Vitellogenin is a phospholipoprotein, which is then transported via the blood back to the ovary, where it is broken down and incorporated into the growing oocytes as components of the egg yolk.



Figure 5

REGULATION OF MATURATION IN FEMALE FISH (Adapted From Nagahama, 1987)

PCBs are known to affect this hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal-liver (HPGL) axis at almost every point (Thomas 1990). Because of its role as a storage organ (and therefore high fat content) the liver serves as a reservoir for many lipophilic chemicals including PCBs, and it is also a target for many toxic chemicals. Many of these lipophilic contaminants are incorporated into the vitellogenin and, as a result, are taken up by the developing oocyte (Ungerer and Thomas 1996). This transport of toxic chemicals into the developing oocyte is an important route of exposure for developing embryos and larvae.

7

÷.

8400 A 1960

ŝ

Results: PCB Mixtures

The results of the literature search are presented in several tables. I begin this section with a brief discussion of how I estimate liver concentrations, including a table summarizing some of the studies used to make these estimations (Table 1). Laboratory studies demonstrating the toxic effects of PCB mixtures are presented in Table 2 (effects of A1254) and Table 3 (effects of other PCBs). These tables include reproductive effects in adults and effects of PCBs on survival and development in offspring following either maternal or water exposure. The data from Table 2 are then summarized in Tables 4 and 5. Table 4 summarizes effects of A1254 on adults, and Table 5 summarizes effects of A1254 on embryo and larval survival. These two tables are used to produce estimated effective concentrations for A1254 toxicity in fish. Table 6 summarizes PCB concentration data for fish tissues (muscle, liver, and gonad or egg) reported in several different field studies. Table 7 examine sites where PCBs are one of the main contaminants (although others may be present e.g., New Bedford Harbor), or sites where PCBs are associated with reproductive or developmental effects and many other contaminants are present.

Estimation of PCB Concentrations in Fish Liver

Doses and routes of exposure are highly variable among laboratory studies, and can be quite different from routes of exposure in the field. One method to assess potential health effects in field animals based on laboratory studies is to convert data to similar 'units,' for example the toxicity associated with PCB concentrations in a specific tissue. I chose to relate PCB toxicity to concentrations in the adult liver, since the liver is a highly perfused organ, rich in lipids (resulting in accumulation of lipophilic substances), and it plays an important role during oocyte development in fish (among its many other essential functions). In addition, for the reasons cited above, PCB concentrations are often reported for liver tissue.

In some studies concentrations are reported in several tissues, including liver and flesh or muscle. Where liver concentrations are not reported, the liver is estimated to have similar concentrations as the whole body or eggs (where those concentrations are reported). When PCB tissue concentrations are not reported at all, I estimate concentrations in the liver using one of two methods. First, if the study in question used injection as the route of exposure, I calculate total dosage injected into the fish (as ppm), and use that number for liver concentration. For

example, if fish were dosed four times in four weeks with 25 ppm, I estimate liver concentrations to be 100 ppm. If the study in question used diet as the route of exposure, I estimate liver concentrations to be 70 percent of the total dosage received. The rational used to develop these estimates is explained in further detail below.

<u> </u>	Exposure	Dose	.	Liver to	
Species	Koute ⁻	(ppm)	Liver (ppm)	dose ratio	Reference
PCB mixtures	DOD	0.74	0.75	0.00	D1-1-1005
Mummichog	PCB congener	0.76	0.75	0.98	Black 1995
(Funaulus	mix, 40 days	3.8	3.1	0.81	
neteroclitus)	after 1.p.	19	8.2	0.43	
	injection				
Mummicnog	PCB mixture,	1	2	2	McEiroy et
· · · ·	2.5 weeks after	10	10	1.0	al., 1996
	1.p. injection	100	80	0.8	101
Rainbow trout	A1254 31 days	3	0.5	0.16	Melancon et
	after 1.p.	- 30	4.0	0.13	al., 1989
DOD	injection	[]		L.,	
PCB congeners		0.005	0.00	1.0	
White perch	3,3'4,4'-1CB	0.025	0.03	1.2	Monosson et
(Morone	1.p 3X over 3	0.25	0.05	0.2	al., 1994
americana)	months 3-6	2.5	0.5	0.2	
	weeks after				
	final injection			0.00	
White perch	3,3'4,4'-1CB	0.6	0.5	0.83	Monosson et
	1.p. 3X over 3	3	0.5	0.17	al., 1994
	months, 3-6	15	4.3	0.29	
	week after				
i	final injection	0.1	0.001056	0.0105	XT / L
Scup	3,3',4,4'-1CB	0.1	0.00125	0.0125	white et al.,
(Stenotomus	(//) 12 doug often	5.0	0.55	0.11	1997
chrysops	12 days after				
Deinhaus trout	1.p. Injection	0.1	0.022	0.22	IT-webseren et
Checkburghurghurg	(77)	0.1	0.022	0.22	al 1005
(Oncornynchus	(//)	1	0.20	0.28	al., 1995
mykiss)	injection	5	. 0.01	0.122	
Doinhous trout		0.1	0.007	0.07	U.u.skonen et
Kallibow uout	DCB (126) 6	0.1	0.007	0.07	al 1005
	rCD (120) 0 days after	· 1	0.08	0.08	ai., 1995
•	injection	5	0.22	0.04	
European	DCP	25	4.2	17	Sandwilk at al
flounder	2321115	4.5	4.5	1.7	1007
(Platichthus	2,3,3,4,4,,3- UCP (156) 8	-			1997
(1 unicruitys flasus)	days after s c				
Jicousj	injection				
European	DCB	25	18.6	7.4	Pover et al
flounder	233' 1 1'5	2.5	10.0	7,4 26	1007
(Platichthue	HCB (156) 8	0.0	15.0	20	1771
(I muchinys flesus)	days after im				
flesus)	days after i.m.				

Table 1. Concentration of PCBs in Tissues Following Laboratory Exposures by Injection

^a i.p.=intraperitoneal, s.c.=subcutaneous, i.m.=intramuscular injections.

^b Values given in dry wt, liver, converted to wet weight by dividing by 4 (Black, 1995).

^c Concentrations estimated from figures.

Table 1 summarizes several studies used to estimate PCB concentrations in the liver after injection of A1254 or individual PCB congeners. In general, concentrations in the liver will depend on uptake, distribution, metabolism and prior exposure to individual PCB congeners. I was unable to find many studies in which A1254 was injected into fully depurated fish³ and then measured in liver tissue as A1254, because measuring disposition of PCB in the liver was not the primary goal of these studies. Table 1 includes columns for species, route of exposure, dose, ppm in liver and the liver to dose ratio. This table also contains two sections, the first section for PCB mixtures, the second for PCB congeners. A ratio greater than one indicates accumulation in the liver to concentrations greater than the injected dosage. A ratio less than one indicates liver concentrations less than the injected dosage. Since there is very little consistency among the studies included in this table (e.g., the route and duration of exposure and type of PCB used for each study is different), it is not possible to produce a mean liver/dose ratio. The ratios reported in this table range from a low of 0.01 to a high of 26. The ratio reflects the culmination of several different processes including distribution, metabolism and depuration. The degree to which these processes occur depend on many factors including the PCB mix or congener, when the analysis occurred (days to weeks or months after injection), route of exposure, initial dose, species and sex.

٦

The most useful studies in this table for determining liver concentrations following injection of A1254 are those that injected PCB mixtures. Three PCB mixture studies are listed in Table 1. The ratios in this section are calculated for studies by Black (1995), McElroy et al. (1996), and Melancon et al. (1989), and range from 0.13 to 2. Black (1995) injected (i.p.) a mixture of mono-*ortho* and co-planar PCBs into *Fundulus heteroclitus* and measured liver concentrations after 40 days. The calculated liver/dose ratios from this study decrease with increasing PCB dose (ratios are 0.98 to 0.43 following initial doses ranging from 0.76 to 19 ppm, respectively). McElroy et al., (1996) injected (i.p.) a PCB mixture (1:1.5 A1262:A1248) into *Fundulus heteroclitus* and measured liver concentrations after 18 days. Similar to Black (1995) the calculated ratios decrease with increasing dose (ratios are from 2 to 0.8 following doses ranging from 1 to 100 ppm). In this case, the lower doses of 1 and 10 ppm produce liver concentrations that are higher than the injected dose (i.e., liver/dose ratios greater than one). Finally the study by Melancon et al., (1989) (who injected A1254) showed the same trend (a smaller ratio with higher PCB dose) but both ratios were very low (0.16 and 0.13), indicating much lower concentrations of A1254 in the liver than the injected dose, 31 days after injection.

I estimate liver concentrations for two studies in which fish were injected with 25 ppm of A1254 (i.p) once a week for four weeks (a total of 100 ppm) (Sivarajah, et al., 1978a,b). I chose to use a ratio of 1 to estimate A1254 concentration in liver tissue for these studies. This value was selected based on a consideration of the dose used (100 ppm, similar to McElroy et al., 1996), and the length of exposure (total exposure was four weeks, but injections were given

³ Fish with prior exposure to high concentrations of PCBs may take longer to eliminate PCBs from their system. Wirgen et al. (1992) reported liver concentrations in Atlantic Tomcod following injection with A1254, however, liver concentrations of the exposed fish were relatively high (control fish had 16 ppm in the liver) prior to exposure. For this reason, this study was not included in Table 1.

weekly, so that fish were killed within one week of the last injection, and four weeks after the first injection). The one study with A1254 by Melancon et al., (1989) resulted in liver/dose ratios much lower than 1, however these authors used lower PCB concentrations and measured A1254 in tissues after a much longer time period (31 days). This factor is most likely to overestimate the concentration of A1254 in the liver. As is clear from the data in Table 1, however, the uncertainty associated with this estimate could vary within an order of magnitude.

Several other studies in Table 1 report liver concentrations following injections of PCB congeners. These studies are relevant to the PCB congener section of this report. It is not surprising that the liver concentrations (and therefore liver/dose ratios) vary significantly with PCB congener because there can be large differences in half-life due to distribution, metabolism and excretion (Nimmi and Oliver, 1983; Opperhuizen and Schrap, 1988). Table 1 reflects these differences, as liver/dose ratios of congeners range from 0.01 to 26. Almost all ratios greater than one were calculated using data from Beyer et al. (1997) and Sandvik et al. (1997). Both of these studies used mono-ortho hexachloro-PCB 156, but employed different injection techniques. These data suggest that this compound is accumulated in the liver, is not well metabolized, and that final concentrations can vary depending on the route of exposure. In contrast, liver ratios of PCB 77 ranged from 0.013 to 1.2 of the total injected dose. It is notable that the only ratio above one was for the smallest total dose of 0.025 ppm (which is a very low dose for this congener). Ratios of less than one correspond to total doses ranging from 0.25 to 15 ppm. The low ratios for this congener are explained by the relatively rapid elimination of both metabolized and unmetabolized PCB 77 in fish (White et al., 1997).

In the congener section of this report I estimate liver concentrations of PCB 77 for several studies. The doses used in these studies range from 0.2 to 5 ppm. Based on these concentrations and the liver/dose ratios in Table 1, I use a liver/dose ratio of 0.3 to estimate liver concentrations. This will most likely result in an overestimate of concentrations of PCB 77 in liver tissue. As with the A1254 estimate, liver concentration estimates for a given dosage can vary within an order of magnitude.

When fish are exposed via the diet, several groups report that approximately 30% to 70% uptake occurs for PCB mixtures (Lieb et al., 1974; Holm et al., 1993), although assimilation can vary from less than 20 percent to more than 80 percent for individual PCB congeners (Niimi and Oliver, 1983; Opperhuizen and Schrap, 1988: De Boer and Pieters, 1991; Da Costa and Curtis, 1995; Bureau et al., 1997; Fisk et al., 1998). I estimate liver PCB concentrations for two feeding studies conducted by Thomas (1988, 1989) using A1254. Based on the studies cited above, I estimate that the fish in Thomas' studies received 70 percent of the total dose. As with the injection estimate, this estimate is more likely to overestimate PCB concentrations because it assumes efficient assimilation for almost all PCB congeners.

It is notable that PCB accumulation and distribution in fish tissues is highly influenced by the lipid content and lipid type (polar, neutral, nonpolar). Thus, accumulation and deposition of PCBs into tissues including developing oocytes can be influenced by the percent and type of lipids in the adult fish and in the oocytes (Nimmi 1982; Kammann et al., 1990). This will likely contribute some uncertainty to the PCB concentrations estimated in this analysis, since all species are treated similarly.

7

Laboratory Studies: PCB Mixtures

The reproductive and developmental effects of PCBs in fish following laboratory exposure are listed in Tables 2 and 3. The categories in Tables 2 and 3 include species, dose in parts per million (ppm), tissue concentration (in ppm), effects and references. Effects of A1254 in adult animals are presented in the top portion of Table 2, followed by effects in embryos and larvae. The common names for each species are listed under species. Dose is summarized as amount (in ppm), route, frequency and total exposure period. For example "25x4(i.p) over 4 week period" indicates that fish were exposed to four 25 ppm injections over a four week period. "Tissue concentrations" refers to either the reported or estimated tissue concentrations. If concentrations are not reported in any tissue (NR), then I estimate liver concentrations as described above. Wherever possible, I summarize effects as a percent change from control using arrows to indicate a reduction or increase. If values are not reported as percent change from control using from control, I calculate this change using the mean values provided in the reports. The last column of Tables 2 and 3 provides the references for each summarized study.

Table 3 summarizes other studies evaluating the effects of various PCB mixtures on reproduction and development. Because the toxicity of PCB mixtures varies with the degree of chlorination, there is a broad range of concentrations associated with effects, and in some cases the mixtures did not affect the endpoints used in these studies (e.g., PCB 1016, Hansen et al., 1975). In general, exposure to PCBs other than A1254 resulted in altered reproduction and reduced embryo and larval survival.

Tables 4 and 5 are constructed to aid the development of effective concentrations for A1254 toxicity. Table 4 is a summary of the data on adult fish presented in Table 2, and Table 5 is a summary of the data on embryo and larval fish presented in Table 2. Included in the tables are: concentration of A1254 in liver (reported or estimated) for Table 4, and whole body for Table 5, effects of exposure, confidence in each study, and references. Confidence in each study is determined by 1) concentrations used in the study (e.g., tissue concentrations that are orders of magnitude above environmental concentrations resulted in lower confidence); 2) consistency of effects among studies that evaluated similar endpoints (i.e., reproducibility); 3) validity of controls (e.g., tissue PCB concentrations that were similar for controls and dosed fish resulted in lower confidence); and 4) amount of information provided (statistics, chemical analysis, number of fish used, amount of data presented).⁴

⁴ I had some concern about the currency of the studies, since analytical techniques have changed since the early 1970s. One main concern was differences in measured concentrations of A1254. However, in a comparison of field studies from the 1970s to more recent studies in which A1254 was measured in Hudson River fish tissue, the earlier techniques to measure A1254 were found accurate, and no correction was necessary when comparing concentrations measured using the earlier techniques (Butcher et al., 1997).

Several studies conducted in the laboratory of Peter Thomas are rated with high confidence (Table 4). The results of these studies are not only consistent with each other, but are consistent with results reported by other researchers (e.g., Sivarajah et al., 1978; Freeman and Idler, 1975). In addition, the concentrations used in these studies are environmentally relevant for sites such as the Hudson River. The studies by Sivarajah et al. (1978a,b) and Sangalang et al. (1981) are given high ratings, although the estimated tissue concentrations in Sivarajah et al. (1978a,b) may not be environmentally relevant. The study by Freeman and Idler (1975) is rated moderate because of the small amount of data presented. Mayer et al. (1977) is given a low rating because the reported tissue concentrations are vastly different (and much lower) than would be expected from feeding studies. The information previously cited suggests that concentrations in Mayer et al. (1977) would have been expected to be at least an order of magnitude higher even if potential excretion or metabolism of some PCB congeners is considered. Given this information, it is possible that either the uptake in this experiment was poor, or the tissue chemistry was inaccurate. Chen et al. (1986) is also given a low rating because it is unclear if the doses (3 to 300 ppm) were ppm in the diet or in the fish, and the authors did not report PCB concentrations in any tissues. In addition, the authors suggest that it is possible the reduced vitellogenin production may be a result of hepatic toxicity, but they did not investigate this further. This study is not included in Table 4 because I was unable to estimate tissue concentrations.

Most of the studies included in Table 5 are given high confidence ratings. Two of these studies use a water exposure (Mauck et al., 1978 and Halter and Johnson, 1974) and two use maternal exposures (Hansen et al., 1973 and Schimmel et al., 1974). Concentrations in the larvae are either provided or could be estimated, except for the studies by Halter and Johnson (1974) and Foster and Berlin (1997) (there is insufficient data available for estimating concentrations in larvae following water exposures to the eggs). In the study by Sharp and Thomas, concentrations in larvae are estimated as less than 30 ppm since the total dose in the adults is 30 ppm. This study was given a moderate rating since the data are from a meeting abstract.

Estimation of Effective Concentrations for Adults and Larvae: A1254

The studies summarized in Table 4 demonstrate that PCB exposure resulting in approximately 25 to 100 ppm PCB in the liver of adult fish consistently causes reduced gonadal growth and altered blood plasma steroid hormone concentrations. Fry survival, as demonstrated by the studies summarized in Table 5, is decreased by PCB concentrations ranging from 5 to 125 ppm. It is possible that the wide range is a result of either different route of exposure (water exposure to eggs versus maternal exposure), assay temperature differences (12 to 14° C for the brook trout versus 25 to 30° C for the sheepshead minnows), or interspecies differences in egg and larval development or sensitivity to PCBs.

The effective concentrations for reproductive and developmental effects of PCBs in fish, and their comparison to PCB concentrations recently measured in Hudson River fish, are summarized in Figure 6 (in the figure, darker shading represents higher estimated PCB concentrations in fish livers). A recent study by McGroddy et al. (1997) measured PCB levels in 120 fish collected from various locations in the Hudson River in 1995. The total PCB levels measured in Hudson River fish fillets (with skin on one side) range from 0.3 to 55 ppm (Figure 6a). PCB measurements in McGroddy et al. were based on 107 target congeners. In general, the proportion of PCBs quantified as A1254 decreases with increasing river mile, such that PCBs quantified as A1254 range from approximately 90% at RM 40 to 42% at RM 190, which is the point where fish were most highly contaminated (S. McGroddy, pers comm) (see Figure 7).

Figure 6

COMPARISON BETWEEN PCB CONCENTRATIONS IN HUDSON RIVER FISH AND TISSUE CONCENTRATIONS OF A1254 SHOWN TO CAUSE REPRODUCTIVE AND DEVELOPMENTAL EFFECTS IN LABORATORY STUDIES.



To compare laboratory toxicity results with Hudson River contamination levels, the PCBs quantified as A1254 in fish reported to have total PCBs of 55 ppm (collected at RM 190) would be approximately 23 ppm (Figure 6b).⁵ To convert to concentrations likely to be measured in the liver of Hudson River fish, these values are doubled (Figure 6c). This estimation

⁵ McGroddy et al. (1997) report PCB concentrations only for fish within a 95% confidence interval. Thus, some fish outside the interval have higher (and lower) PCB concentrations in their tissues.

of liver PCB values (twice the concentration found in the flesh) is based on previous studies in which PCB concentrations are reported for various tissues for wild-caught fish (Table 6). Field studies were selected for this table because I am extrapolating PCB concentrations from muscle to liver in wild-caught fish and tissue distribution may vary depending on the type of exposure (i.e., a relatively "acute" laboratory exposure vs. a chronic field exposure). The first two columns in Table 6 list the site, species and PCB mixture reported in each study. The next three columns include tissue concentrations (in ppm) for muscle, liver and ovary. The next column lists the liver/muscle ratio. The liver/muscle ratios range from <1 to 77, with the majority of studies ranging from 1 to 8. Variations in ratios are the result of several factors including sex, reproductive status, interspecies differences in lipid content, metabolism, excretion, life history, and even analytical techniques (e.g., 'pure' fillet vs. skin-on fillet). However, as reflected in the table, concentrations of PCBs in liver are often more than double that of muscle tissue (only 2 out of 10 ratios are below 2). This two-fold liver concentration estimate was selected since fillets or muscle tissue samples for the Hudson River fish were analyzed as 'skin-on' fillet, which may result in higher concentrations of PCBs compared to 'pure' fillets.

Figure 7

AROCLOR 1254 CONCENTRATIONS VS. TOTAL PCB CONCENTRATIONS IN HUDSON RIVER FISH (NOT TO SCALE)



Adverse effects on reproduction or development are summarized in Figure 6d. As shown in Figure 6, A1254 concentrations in Hudson River fish overlap A1254 concentrations shown to adversely affect reproduction in adult fish in laboratory studies. There is little information

relating A1254 concentrations in adult fish to A1254 concentrations in their offspring, thus it is difficult to estimate A1254 concentrations in eggs or larvae from Hudson River fish. However, several studies have reported similar or higher PCB concentrations in eggs compared to adult muscle tissue (Table 6). The egg or gonad to muscle ratios range from 0.1 to 545. The majority of the calculated ratios, however indicate five times greater concentrations of PCBs in the eggs compared to muscle tissue. It is possible, therefore, that A1254 concentrations in eggs from Hudson River fish may also be within range of A1254 concentrations (from 5-125 ppm) found to be toxic to embryos or larvae in laboratory studies.

S-asian		Tissue		Defer
Species	Dose (ppm)	Concentration	Effects	Kelerences
Carp	25x4 (i.p.) over 4 week period	NR (est 100 in liver)	↓Androgen by 61%°, ↓estrogen by 35% ,	Sivarajah, et al., 1978a,b
			↓corticosteroids by 35%, abnormal spermatozoa	
Trout	25x4 (i.p.) over 4 week period	NR (est 100 in liver)	↓Androgen by 45%, ↓estrogen by 33%, ↓corticosteroids by 44%, abnormal spermatozoa	Sivarajah, et al., 1978a,b
Atlantic croaker	3.4 in diet for 30 days.	NR (est 71 in liver)	↓Ovarian growth by 75%, ↓Testosterone, no effect on estradiol.	Thomas 1988
Atlantic croaker	5 in diet for 17 days.	NR (est 60 in liver [°])	↓Ovarian growth (GSI) by 50%, ↓estradiol by 49%, ↓GtH secretion by 54%, ↓Plasma vitellogenin, ↓hepatic estrogen receptor concentration.	Thomas 1989
Atlantic croaker	1 in diet for 30 days	13 brain 2 testes 25 liver	 ↓ serotonin in preoptic-anterior hypothalamic area (POAH) by 38%, ↓ dopamine in POAH by 35%, ↓ serotonin in medial and posterior hypothalamus (MPH) by 38%, ↓ dopamine in MPH by 29% ↓ Testicular growth Inhibition of GtH secretion, ↓ Testiscular GSI by ~79%, ↓ Testosterone by ~60%, ↓ 11-ketotestosterone by ~73%. 	Khan and Thomas 1996 Khan and Thomas 1997
Brook trout	0.2 in water for 21 days	77.9 in eggs 32.8 in skeletal muscle (est 78 in liver)	↓Testes size, ↓Spermatic fluid, ↓hatch by 22%.	Freeman and Idler, 1975
Atlantic cod	1,5,10,25,50 in diet for 5 months	45-374 (in liver)	Altered steroid production, Abnormal testes with all doses, ↓Spermatogenic elements.	Freeman et al., 1982; Sangalang et al., 1981
Rainbow trout (juvenile)	3,30,300 in diet for 6 months	NE"	↓ E2 induced VTG production by 60-72%.	Chen et al., 1986
Channel catfish	2.4 and 24 in diet for 193 days	4.8-21.0 in whole body, (est 5-21 in liver)	^T Thyroid activity (as measured by uptake of I ¹²⁵)	Mayer et al., 1977
Coho salmon	0.048 –480 in diet for 260 days	0.6-645 in whole body, (est 1-645 in liver)	Thyroid activity by 52-119% (as measured by uptake of I^{125})	Mayer et al., 1977

 Table 2. Reproductive and Developmental Effects of Laboratory Exposure to A1254

		Tissue		
Species	Dose (ppm)	Concentration ²	Effects	References
	÷.	Effects in emb	ryos and larvae	
Lake trout	269 ng/L in water	NE ^d	No effect on fertilization ^d	Foster and Berlin, 1997
Atlantic croaker	Adults exposed to 1 in diet for 30 days	NR (est 30 in whole body)	 ↑% Abnormal embryos by 33%, ↓Hatch by 14%, ↓Viable hatch by 32%, ↓Larval length. 	Sharp and Thomas, 1991
Brook trout	Adults exposed to 0.2 in water for 21 days	77.9 in eggs	↓Percent hatch by 22%.	Freeman and Idler, 1975
Brook trout	Eggs exposed to 0.43-13 ug/L in water from 10 days before hatch to 118 days post hatch	17 71 125- 284 (fry, whole body)	 ↓Backbone phosphorus by 38%, ↓↓ hydroxyproline by 20%, ↑Backbone calcium by 100%. ↓Fry survival by 21-50% (no effect on egg hatch). 	Mauck et al., 1978
Coho salmon	Eggs exposed to 5-80 ug/L in water from 2 weeks before hatch to 4 weeks post hatch	NR 10 ug/L and higher	Premature hatch by 2-5 days, ↓Hatch rate by 18 - 34%, ↓Fry survival by 30 - 93%.	Halter and Johnson 1974
Sheepshead minnow	Adults exposed for four weeks to 0.1-10.0 ug/L A1254 in water	0.88 5.1-170 (in eggs)	No effect ↓Percent fry survival 1 week post- hatch by 20-100%	Hansen et al., 1973
Sheepshead minnow	Adults and offspring exposed for 3 weeks 0.1-10.0 ug/L A1254 in water	0.88 5.1-170 (est in eggs)	no effect ↓Percent fry survival 2 weeks post- hatch by 30-90%	Schimmel et al., 1974

Table 2. Reproductive and Developmental Effects of Laboratory Exposure to A1254 (continued)

^a Where reported, tissue concentrations are in parts per million (ppm) wet weight. Where no concentrations are reported, they are estimated in the liver (est. liver) by calculating total exposure to the fish for injection (i.p.) or 70% of dose for oral exposure.

^b Percent change from controls are calculated using reported mean values (e.g., percent hatch or percent survival, or plasma concentrations of steroid hormones)

^c Ungerer and Thomas (1996) report concentrations of 99 ppm and 55 ppm in female and male livers respectively after 30 days of feeding 5 ppm A1254.

^d I could not estimate liver concentrations for these species because there was insufficient information (i.e., no other tissue concentration reported, no information on daily intake of PCB contaminated food).

	Dose	Tissue	Tissue	
Species	(ppm)	Concentration	Effects	References
Stickleback (adult)	Clophen A50 in diet for 3.5 months	102-289 (whole body, wet weight)	Trend toward ↓percent successful spawn (from 80% in control to 20-55% in PCB exposed fish).	Holm et al., 1993
Minnow	Clophen A50, 20,200,2000 in diet 40 days	1.6 15 170 (whole body wet wt)	No effect. Spawn delayed 7 days. Spawn delayed 21 days, ↓ Percent hatch by 82%, ↑Mortality.	Bengtsson et al., 1980
Dab	Clophen A40 14 and 26 in diet, three times over four months	0.2-0.6 in eggs	No effect in egg production, quality, fertilization, hatch or survival	Fonds et al., 1995
Atlantic salmon	A1016, 1221, 1254, 1260 mixture in water for 48 hour, health assessed over 6 months	0.85-1.53 ^a 5.59 14.16	No effect. Reduced wet weight and length after 6 months. Reduced weight and length, altered behavior	Fisher et al., 1994
			reduced predator avoidance.	
Rainbow trout	1,5 and 20 A1260 in the water (mg/L) for 2 hours at 25d post-hatch	2.1 2.5	Increased proportion of female offspring Increased percent females with incomplete or inconsistent oocyte development	Matta et al., 1993
Goldfish	A1248 250 i.p. injection	250 (estimated)	Stimulated metabolism of progesterone, estradiol, testosterone and cortisol, decreased plasma concentrations of estradiol, testosterone and progesterone	Matsuyama and Yano 1987 ^d
Coho salmon	A1254 and A1242 in 4:1 ratio. 50 and 500 in feed for 2 or 3 months	Low dose High dose	No effect Reduced serum T3 levels, no effect on T4, increased T4/T3 ratio, reduced body weight	Leatherland and Sonstegard, 1978
Sheepshead minnow	0.1-10 ug/L A1016 in water for 28 days	4.2-66 (in eggs)	No effect on fertilization, No effect on hatching, No effect on fry survival.	Hansen et al., 1975
Fathead minnow	0.1-3.0 ug/L A1248 from embryo to spawning adult (250 days)	190 in whole body of adult males	No effect on reproduction, including hatch of offspring.	Defoe et al., 1978

 Table 3. Reproductive and Developmental Effects of PCBs other than A1254

[Dose	Tissue		
Species	(ppm)	Concentration	Effects	References
Fathead	0.1-2.1 ug/L A1260	360 in whole	No effect on reproduction,	Defoe et al.,
minnow	from embryo to	body of adult	including hatching of	1978
	spawning adult	males	offspring.	
	(250 days)			
Fathead	1.3-9 ug/L	≥4ug/L ^b	\downarrow Survival by 69%, weight by	Defoe et al.,
minnow	A1260 for 30 days		30% and length by 11%.	1978
	post-hatch			
Fathead	1.1-8.5 ug/L	\geq 4.4 ug/L ^b	\downarrow Survival by 44%, weight by	Defoe et al.,
minnow	A1248 for 30		66% and length by 30%.	1978
	dayspost-hatch		·	
Mixtures of indiv	idual congeners			*.
Zebrafish	41,51,60,68,91,99,1	Sum PCB		Orn et al.,
	04,112,115,126,143	concentrations		1998
	,153,169,184,1930.	·		
	008, 0.08, 0.4 ppm	at 13 weeks:		-
	of each congener in			
	food, sampled at 4	0.14	no effect on mortality, \downarrow body	
	and 13 weeks		weight	
			\downarrow liver somatic index (LSI)	
	<i>*</i>			
		1 1	Tmortality by 7%,↓ body	
		1.1	weight ^e ↓GSI, ↓	
			mature oocytes, ↓LSI	
		27	I mortality by 17%,↓ body	
		2.1	weight	
			Imature oocytes,	
		·····	\downarrow LSI, \downarrow larval survival	
Fundulus	118,105,167,156,15	2.9	none	Black et al.,
heteroclitus	7,189,77,126			1998
	(mixed together)	12.2	\downarrow egg deposition by 63%, \downarrow	
	0.76, 3.8, 19 of		food consumption, T female	
	PCB mixture (i.p.)	•	mortality	
		20.0		
		32.8	\downarrow egg deposition 60%, \downarrow	
1		liver dry wt after	pituitary gonadotropin, 58%	
		40 d.	adult mortality, \downarrow food	
l			consumption	

Table 3. Reproductive and Developmental Effects of PCBs other than A1254 (continued)

^a These concentrations are measured in embryos; health effects are measured in older fry with lower PCB ^b Tissue concentrations not reported, unable to estimate concentrations in larvae from data provided.
 ^c Weight loss due mainly to reduced gonad growth.
 ^d Abstract only, published in Japanese.

Concentration of A1254 in liver	Fifeata	Confidence	Deferences
1 (estimated)	Thyroid activity	L	Mayer et al.,
			1977
		Н	Khan and
25	\downarrow Serotonin, \downarrow dopamine, \downarrow testicular growth by		Thomas 1996;
	79%, \downarrow T and 11-KT, inhibition of GtH secretion in		Khan and
•	vitro		Thomas 1997
60 (estimated)	JOvarian growth by 50%	H	Thomas 1989
71 (estimated)	↓Ovarian growth by 75%, ↓testosterone	Н	Thomas 1988
45-100	Abnormal testes, altered steroid hormone	Н	Sangalang et al.,
	metabolism, \downarrow spermatogenic elements		1981; Freeman
			et al., 1982
90 (estimated)	Decrease sperm fluid, testicular growth	M	Freeman and
			Idler 1975
100 (estimated)	↓Androgens, estrogens, corticosteroids,	Н	Sivarajah et al.,
	abnormal spermatozoa		1978a,b

2

÷.

 Table 4. Estimation of A1254 Effective Concentrations in Fish from Laboratory Studies^a

^a Chen et al. 1986 is not used since concentrations could not be reliably estimated.

Table 5.	Estimation of	of A1254	Effective	Concentrations	in Fish	from	Laboratory	Studies:
Effects in	i Embryos ai	nd Larva	e					

Concentration of			
(ppm)	Effects	Confidence	References
5 (estimated)	↓Fry survival at 1 week post-hatch	H	Hansen et al., 1973
5 (estimated)	Fry survival at 2 week post-hatch	Н	Schimmel et al., 1974
17	↓Backbone collagen	H	Mauck et al., 1978
<30 (estimated)	↓Percent hatch, larval length ↑abnormal embryos	М	Sharp and Thomas 1991
<71	↓Fry weight,	Н	Mauck et al., 1978
125	↓Fry survival	H	Mauck et al., 1978

^a Halter and Johnson (1974) and Foster and Berlin (1997) are not used in this table since concentrations in eggs or fry could not be reliably estimated.

Fable 6.	Concentrations	of PCBs in	Various	Tissues	Reported	in Field St	udies
					· · ·		

Species	РСВ	Muscle (ppm)	Liver (ppm)	Ovary (o) or gonad (g) (ppm)	Liver/ muscle	Ovary or egg /muscle	References
Baltic herring	PCB mix	0.15-1.8	0.02- 0.38	0.02-0.24 (o)	<1	0.13	Hansen, 1985
Fundulus heteroclitus, Hudson River (Piermont)	PCB mix	0.24	1.25	3.33 (o)	5	14	Monosson, Elskus, McElroy pers comm.
Fundulus heteroclitus, Hudson River (Newark)	PCB mix	0.20	1.65	2.01 (o)	8	10	Monosson, Elskus, McElroy pers comm.
Atlantic cod	A1254	<0.00002- 0.002	0.154	0.005 (o)	77	2	Hellou et al., 1993
Red mullet, Western Med	PCB mix	0.307	1.093	1.413 (g)	4	5	Albaiges et al., 1987
Horse mackerel, Western Med	PCB mix	0.127	0.357	4.575 (g)	3	38	Albaiges et al., 1987
Blue whiting, Western Med	PCB mix	0.034	0.040	0.32 (g)	1	9	Albaiges et al., 1987
Striped bass Shubenacadie River	PCB mix	0.01	NA	0.04	NA	4	Ray et al., 1982
Striped bass Annapolis River	PCB mix	0.02	NA	1.4	NA	70	Ray et al., 1982
Pike, southern Scandinavia	PCB mix	0.0065-0.014	NA	0.49-7.63	NA	75-545	Larsson et al., 1993
Dab, Eastern Channel, France	PCB 138 PCB 153	0.23	0.40	0.13	2	0.6	Loizeau and Abarnou, 1994
		0.21	0.44	0.97	2	5	

Field Studies: PCB Mixtures

Table 7 summarizes studies demonstrating an association of PCB mixtures in the field with reproductive and developmental effects. The categories in Table 7 are site, species, contaminants at the site, concentration range, observations associated with PCBs, and references. In most cases, sites are contaminated with chemical mixtures. To date, there is only one site for which data are available (Hartwell Lake, SC/GA) and that is contaminated almost exclusively by PCBs. Concentrations reported in Table 7 are either the mean concentration associated with a particular effect or the concentration ranges reported at sites where effects are associated with PCB exposure.

			Concentration Range*	Observation	
		Contaminants	ppm wet wt	Associated	
Site	Species	at site	L	with PCB	References
			Effects in adults		
Hartwell Lake,	Large mouth	PCBs	4-20 in flesh	↓Liver estrogen	Garcia et al., 1997;
SC/GA	bass			receptor binding, 1	Adams et al., 1992;
				nonspecific binding	USACOE, 1994
-				White blood cell	
	· ·			www.inte blood cell	
				TDNA renair.	l
				↓Ovary size.	
New Bedford	Winter	PCB	2-47 in liver	↓Ovary size in 1 out of	Elskus 1992, Elskus,
Harbor, MA	flounder	Others		3 years ^b	pers comm.
Puget Sound	English sole	PCB	~10 in liver	TFecundity	Johnson et al., 1997
(Duwamish		PAH	~1 in ovary	↓Egg size	
Waterway)		Others		↓Vitellogenin	
Oak Ridge, TN	Redbreast	PCB, PAH,	NR	↓Fecundity (egg clutch	Adams et al., 1992,
	sunfish	metals, Others		size)	Adams et al., 1989
Rotterdam	Flounder	28,52,101,118,	Sum:	Induced premature	Janssen et al.,
Harbor		153,180 Other DCBs	11.9 (in liver)	vitellogenesis	1997
(dredge material)		other PCBs	ppm lipid		
IIIateriai)	1,	Fife	cts in embryos and larvae	L	L
Baltic Sea	Baltic herring	PCR	0.24	Viable hatch	Hansen 1985
Danie Sea	Dalae herring	DDE	0.02	\downarrow Larval survival	Hallsen, 1905
		PAH	in ovary		
		Others			
Lake Geneva	Arctic char	PCB	0.10-0.31	↓Embryo survival ↓	Monod, 1985
		DDT	0.04-0.17	Fertility	
		Others	in eggs	· · · ·	
San Francisco	Starry	PCB	5-30 lipid	↓Embryo survival	Spies and Rice 1988
Bay	flounder	Others	(~50-200 in eggs)		1 1000
Lake Michigan	Lake I rout	PCB Others	0.25 - 7.76 in eggs	↓Embryo survival	Mac et al., 1993
Lake Michigan	Chinook	DCB	2 83 0 00	Negative correlation	Giesvet al 1086
Lake Mielingan	salmon	Toxaphene	2.85-9.09	with survival to "swim	Cicsy et al., 1900
	Junion	Toxuphene	in eggs	up"	
		Others		-r.	-
Baltic Sea	Baltic	PCB	0.12 in ovary	↓Embryo survival,	von Western-hagen
	flounder	Others	•	↓Larval survival	et al., 1981
New Bedford	Winter	PCB	39.6 in eggs	↓Larval length at hatch,	Black et al., 1988
Harbor, MA	flounder	Others		↓Larval weight at hatch	
	<u> </u>				
New York	Striped bass	PCB	7-32 in eggs	slightly reduced larval	Westin et al., 1985
				survival	
		chlordanes			
		Others			
Puget Sound	English sole	PCB	2.6.3.5 in adult livers	Larval survival	Casillas et al., 1991
(Urban areas)		PAH	from urban areas		
(,		Others			
New Bedford	mummichog	PCB (mono-and	0.4-29 liver, dry wt.	T embryo mortality	Black et al., 1998
Harbor		non-ortho)		T terata	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Other chemicals		adult mortality	
River Skalice,	Carp	28, 52, 101,153,	Sum:	length growth rate	Svobodova et al.,
Czech Republic		138, 180, 118	0.206 wet wt. (in eggs)	↓weight condition	1990
	1	1	1 U.ZUZ WEL WI. (III IIVER)		1

Table 7. Reproductive and Developmental Effects Associated with PCB Exposure in the Field

^a Concentrations associated with observation, concentration ranges or means are provided when no attempt was made to calculate an effect level.
 ^b Reduced ovary size was observed in the first year of the study. Sample size decreased after first year.
 ^c Reduced plasma VTG concentrations were associated with PCBs but were not reduced in Duwamish fish.

ĺ.

Three studies in Table 7 report an association between PCB exposure in the field and adverse effects in adult fish, although concentrations of PCBs associated with effects are published in only two of the studies. In Lake Hartwell, reduced estrogen receptor binding (Garcia et al., 1997), reduced testosterone concentration, reduced ovary size and a trend toward greater damage in oocytes are associated with tissue concentrations as high as 20 ppm in the flesh (which could be estimated at 40 ppm in the liver) (Adams et al., 1992; USACOE, 1994). This site is known to be contaminated primarily with PCBs, and other chemicals are reported to be too low in concentration to be of concern. The authors of one of the Lake Hartwell investigations conclude that there is a "direct relationship between the health of fish in Lake Hartwell and PCB contamination" (USACOE, 1994).

Reduced ovary size (Elskus 1989) is associated with similar concentrations of PCBs in fish from New Bedford Harbor (as high as 47 ppm in the liver). The authors report this finding in the first year of a three year study. However, they also report much smaller sample sizes after the first year (Adria Elskus, pers comm). Although PCBs are the main contaminant of concern in New Bedford Harbor, other important contaminants are known to be present as well. In general, the PCB concentrations associated with effects on steroid hormone concentration, estrogen receptor binding, and ovary size (approximately 40 ppm in the liver) are within the range of those concentrations found to have similar effects in laboratory studies (Table 2; Figure 6).

The remaining studies in Table 7 focus on the association of PCBs with embryo and larval survival. There are nine studies included in this section of the table. These studies are from sites around the world and across the United States. Although effects are associated with PCB contamination, other contaminants are acknowledged to be present at all of these sites. Reduced embryo survival is associated with PCB concentrations ranging from 0.1 to 200 ppm in the eggs. Three different studies indicate that PCB concentrations as low as 0.1 to 8 ppm could reduce embryo survival (Monod, 1985; von Westernhagen, 1981; Mac et al., 1993), and one reports reduced survival with concentrations of approximately 50 to 200 ppm in the eggs (measured as 5 to 30 ppm in the lipid) (Spies and Rice, 1988). Reduced larval survival or viable hatch (the production of apparently healthy larvae) is reported in four field studies in association with PCB concentrations ranging from 0.1 to 32 ppm in eggs or ovaries (Hansen, 1985; von Westernhagen et al., 1981; Westin et al., 1985). None of these studies reported any pathology associated with the larval mortality, precluding a comparison to pathological effects caused by PCBs in laboratory studies. A more sublethal response, reduced size (weight and length) is reported in larvae hatched from eggs with PCB concentrations of 39 ppm (Black et al., 1988). PCB concentrations from 5 to 125 ppm (eggs or larvae) reduce larval survival in laboratory studies (Table 2; Figure 6). These values are within range of the PCB concentrations associated with reduced survival in the field.

A few field studies report an association with very low (0.1 ppm) concentrations of PCBs. It is important to consider the presence of other contaminants at most of these field sites. For example, the two sites reporting an association between larval survival and low concentrations of PCBs (von Westernhagen et al., 1985, 1985; Monod, 1985) also report that other contaminants that are toxic to embryos and larvae, including DDT (or DDE), are present at these sites. Some sites contain chemicals such as dioxins and polyaromatic compounds in

addition to PCBs that can all act via the same mechanism. The effects of these chemicals may be additive, synergistic or antagonistic (as discussed in the section on TEQs). One consequence of such mixtures may be that the concentration of any single class of chemicals (e.g., PCBs) associated with toxic endpoints in the field may be lower than the concentration required to cause toxicity in the laboratory, if laboratory exposure is limited to a single compound. In addition, there are many 'natural' variables (e.g., temperature fluctuation) which may interact with chemical contaminants and influence embryo and larval mortality (von Westernhagen and Dethlefson, 1997).

Discussion and Conclusion: PCB Mixtures

The data summarized in Figure 6 indicate that adult concentrations of A1254 as low as 25 ppm in the liver may affect the functioning of the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal-liver axis (HPGL). Altered function of the HPGL may affect reproductive success by altering gonad growth, including oocyte development and maturation, and spawning (e.g., number of eggs spawned, delayed spawning, inhibited spawning). Any one of these results may eventually affect recruitment. In addition, several studies have shown that embryos and larvae are even more sensitive to A1254 than adult fish. It should be noted that the endpoint used in embryo and larval studies is often reduced survival. This suggests that there may be sublethal effects at even lower concentrations than those found to cause embryo or larval toxicity (such as growth or behavior). Laboratory studies have shown embryo and larval survival to be affected by concentrations as low as 5 ppm. The concentrations of A1254 shown to be toxic in the laboratory are within range of the A1254 concentrations estimated in some of the most contaminated Hudson River fish.

I was unable to locate any studies specifically evaluating the reproductive or developmental success of highly contaminated Hudson River fish (except for Westin et al., (1985): this study is unclear as to where the fish were collected). There are a number of field studies at other sites around the world that demonstrate an association between PCB contamination and altered reproductive success. In the majority of these sites there are other contaminants present that may co-occur with PCBs, including metals, DDT (and metabolites), and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons. All of these contaminants are known to affect reproduction in fish (Thomas, 1990; Kime, 1995), making comparisons between PCB concentrations found to be toxic in the laboratory (a single chemical exposure) and those associated with altered reproductive success in the field (most often a mixed chemical exposure) difficult. However, there is a fair amount of agreement between the concentrations and effects from laboratory studies and field studies, suggesting that A1254 exposure at concentrations from approximately 25 ppm and higher in adults livers, and 5 ppm and higher in embryos and larvae, can affect reproduction and development in fish.

Several recent studies have demonstrated acquired resistance to AhR-active chemicals in two species, *Fundulus heteroclitus* (mummichog) (Elskus et al., in press; Prince and Cooper, 1995a,b; Van Veld and Westbrook, 1995; Bello et al., 1996,) and the Atlantic tomcod (Wirgin 1992). Resistance has been demonstrated at the biochemical level (e.g., resistance to CYP1A induction: Elskus et al., in press; Van Veld and Westbrook, 1995; Wirgin et al., 1992) or as

reduced mortality (Nacci et al., in press; Prince and Cooper, 1995a,b; Horton et al., 1993). Currently the only species for which acquired resistance is known to affect embryo and larval survival following exposure to AhR-active chemicals is *Fundulus heteroclitus* (reviewed in Hahn, 1998). It is not surprising that species such as *Fundulus heteroclitus* can adapt to chemical stresses, considering its short generation time and nonmigratory behavior. Except for studies with the tomcod and *Fundulus heteroclitus*, there are no other known reports of adaptation to AhR-active chemicals in other fish species. This is, however, a relatively new focus for toxicology, and it is likely that other 'resistant' species will be identified in the future. To date, the only species that is known to become resistant to the toxic effects of PCBs is *Fundulus heteroclitus*.

Results: PCB Congeners

Since the discovery of the structure activity relationship that exists between specific PCB congeners and toxicity (for those congeners that act via the AhR), there has been a great emphasis on determining the toxicity of specific PCB congeners. Until recently this emphasis has been on AhR-active PCB congeners, which include primarily the non-ortho substituted PCBs and the mono-ortho substituted PCBs.

Laboratory Studies: PCB Congeners

The reproductive and developmental effects of specific PCB congeners in the laboratory are summarized in Table 8. The categories in this table are: species, congener, dose, tissue concentration (where concentrations are not reported, liver concentrations are estimated as described previously), effects, and references. Research on specific congeners is fairly recent in fish, and the majority of studies focus on the AhR-active congeners 77 and 126. Both congeners have a relatively high toxic equivalency factor (although PCB 126 is more toxic than 77) and are frequently present in environmental samples.

There were a sufficient number of studies on PCB 77 to construct a summary table and estimate effects resulting from various concentrations of PCB 77. Table 9 summarizes the data on PCB 77 presented in Table 8. The table presents: concentration of PCB 77 in liver, eggs or embryos (either measured or estimated); effects; confidence; and references. All but one of these studies were given a moderate confidence rating; they were assigned a moderate confidence rating because there is not a sufficient body of literature that reproduces the results of these studies. Walker and Peterson (1991) was given a high confidence rating because LD50 for Ahactive chemicals values generated by this study are expected to be reproducible. This study employed egg injection as the route of exposure. A subsequent study by Walker et al. (1994) found that the LD50s (for dioxin) were similar for both the egg injection and maternal routes of exposure, indicating that the egg injection technique is comparable to the more environmentally relevant maternal route of exposure. Concentrations of PCB 77 ranging from 0.3 to 4.5 ppm in adult livers were found to: reduce egg deposition, pituitary gonadotropin, and GSI; alter retinoid concentrations (vitamin A); and reduce larval survival. Three studies in Table 8 report reduced

embryo and larval survival following exposure to concentrations of congener 126 ranging from 0.029 to 0.074 ppm (in the embryos or eggs), demonstrating the much greater potency of this congener compared to PCB 77.

Figure 8 summarizes the effective concentrations for the toxic effects of PCB 77 to fish compared to PCB 77 concentrations recently measured in Hudson River fish (darker shading in Figure 8 represents higher estimated PCB concentrations in fish livers). The PCB 77 range for Hudson River fish fillets is from 0.03 to 0.2 ppm in fish fillets (McGroddy et al., 1997) (Figure 8a). PCB 77 concentrations estimated in Hudson River fish livers (again estimated to be twice the fillet concentration), range from 0.06 to 0.40 ppm (Figure 8b). Adverse effects on reproduction or development are summarized in Figure 8c. Concentrations of PCB 77 in Hudson River fish are within range of PCB 77 concentrations shown to adversely affect reproduction in adult fish in laboratory studies. It is notable therefore that exposure to other PCB congeners that act similarly to PCB 77 (i.e., PCB 81, 126, 169) would increase the risk of these effects if the effects are AhR mediated and if toxicity is additive or synergistic.

Figure 8

COMPARISON BETWEEN PCB CONGENER 77 CONCENTRATIONS IN HUDSON RIVER FISH AND TISSUE CONCENTRATIONS OF PCB CONGENER 77 SHOWN TO CAUSE REPRODUCTIVE AND DEVELOPMENTAL EFFECTS IN LABORATORY STUDIES



			Tissue		
	PCB	Dose	Concentration		· · · ·
Species	Congener	(ppm)	(ppm) ^a	Effects	References
White perch	77	0.1,1,5.0 (i.p.) Three times over	0.4-0.8	none	Monosson et al., 1994
		three months	2.4-4.0	↓% larval survival	
			3.7-4.5	33-58%↓mature	
		•	(maternal liver)	females,	
		• · · · ·		\downarrow GSI (male and	
				I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	
Fundulus	77	1 10 100 (ip)	0.2	A80 Egg deposition	Black 1005
heteroclitus		1,10,100 (i.p.)	0.5	48% + Egg deposition,	DIACK 1995
			3	77%↓Egg deposition	
				↓ pituitary GT 25%	
	-			mortality	
			30	95% \downarrow Egg deposition, \downarrow	
			(estimated in	pituitary gonadotropin,	
			liver)	50% mortality	
Fundulus heteroclitus	77	0.2,0.6,2.0 (i.p.)	0.06	none	Black 1995
			0.18	28%↓Egg deposition	
			0.6	37%↓Egg deposition	
			(estimated in	\downarrow HSI, \downarrow pituitary	
			liver)	gonadotropin, 46%	
	<u></u>			mortality	
Striped	77	1 (i.p.)	0.69-1.41	No effect on estradiol	Monosson et
bass		Three times over	(in eggs)	No effect on	al., 1996
		nine weeks		lestosterone No effect on	
				vitellogenin	
Brook trout	77	5 ppm (i.p.)	1.5	↓Growth rate,	Nsayibagira
(adult)			(estimated in	↓Plasma retinal,	et al., 1995
			liver)	↓Intestinal retinoids,	
				No effect on condition factor	
Rainbow	77	5 (i.p.)	1.5	↑ retinoic acid	Gilbert et
trout		assayed after 56	(estimated in	metabolism	al., 1995
(juvenile)		days	liver)		

Table 8. Reproductive and Developmental Effects of Laboratory Exposure to PCB Congeners

			Tissue		
	РСВ	Dose	Concentration		
Species	Congener	(ppm)	(ppm)*	Effects	References
Lake trout	126	0.6, 6.3, 25 ip.	No tissue	$\downarrow T_4$ and T_3 after 3	Brown et al.,
· ·		,sampled from 1	estimate	weeks	1993
		to 30 weeks post-		T_4 and T_3 at 6 and 13	
L	101	dosing	0.000	weeks	
Lake trout	126	0,0.003, 0.01 or	0.002	↓dihydroretinol in liver	Palace et al.,
		0.03 as single oral		and kidney, Jretinol	1997
		dose, sampled 12		palmitate and retinol in	
		weeks post-dosing		kidney	
· ·			0.007 and 0.02		
			(estimated in	vainyaroreunoi, reunoi	
			liver)	liver and kidney	
Lake trout	126	Nawly fartilized	0.020 ug/g in	I D50 (early life stage	Zabel et al
Lake ubut	120	eggs exposed to		mortality)	1005
		0.51 - 141 ng/I	Cgg3	mortanty)	1995
		for 48 hr.			
Caro	126	Newly fertilized	No tissue		Stouthart et
		eggs exposed to	estimate		al, 1998
		$10^{-11} - 10^{-9}$ mole/L			
		for 48 hours,	10 ⁻¹¹	no effects on embryo or	
		sampled 2-9 days		larval survival, ACTH	
1	· · · · · ·	after single	· .	or cortisol , Τα-MSH	
		exposure		(pigment dispersing	and the second second
		an the second second		hormone)	
			10^{-10} and 10^{-9}	\downarrow larval survival,	
				T ACTH, TCortisol, T	
				α-MSH	
Medaka	126	embryos exposed	0.046 ug/g	34% embryo mortality	Kim and
([via water			Cooper,
					1998
			0.093 ug/g	61.6% embryo	· · · ·
				mortality	· ·
			in embryos,		
			estimated from		
			highborn of		
			approximately		
			31%		
Lake trout	153	5ppb via water	7.6 in sac frv	1% larval survival by	Broyles and
		(3X a day for 15		~89%	Novick.
		days, static) for			1979
		17 days			
Chinook	153	5ppb via water	3.6 in sac fry	\downarrow % larval survival by	Broyles and
salmon		(3X a day for 15	- -	~98%	Novick,
		days, static) for			1979
	1	17 days	1		

 Table 8. Reproductive and Developmental Effects of Laboratory Exposure to PCB Congeners (continued)

.

Species	PCB Congener	Dose (ppm)	Tissue Concentration (ppm) ⁴	Effects	References
Medaka	126, 81, 77 individ- ually	embryos exposed via water, doses ranging from 0.3- 715 pmol/ml in water	126: 0.18 81: 2.34 77: >250 ng/ml in water, embryo concentrations are unavailable	LC50 for embryo mortality	Harris et al., 1994
Rainbow trout	126, 77, 105, 118, 153 individ- ually	embryos exposed via egg injection	126: 0.074 77: 1.3 105: >6.97 118: >6.97 153: >6.20	LD50 for early life stage mortality	Walker and Peterson, 1991
Rainbow trout	81, 169, 28, 118, 105, 156, 52, 170, 4, 128, 138 individ- ually	embryos exposed via egg injection	81: 0.55 169: 7.11 28: >24.3 118: >57.4 105: >101.0 156: >115.0 52: >30.4 170: >41 4: >24.2 128: >119.0 138: >130.0	LD50 for early life stage mortality	Zabel et al., 1995

 Table 8. Reproductive and Developmental Effects of Laboratory Exposure to PCB Congeners (continued)

Tissue concentrations, where reported, are in parts per million (ppm) wet weight. Where no concentrations are reported, they were estimated in the liver as described in the text. LD50 concentrations for egg injection studies are based on injected dose.

Table 7. Estimation of Effective Concentrations of FCD // in Fish from Laboratory Stu	Table 9.	Estimation of Eff	ctive Concentration	s of PCB 77 in Fish	from Laborator	v Studies
---	----------	-------------------	---------------------	---------------------	----------------	-----------

Estimated or measured concentration of PCB 77 in liver (of adults), eggs or embryos (ppm)	Effects	Confidence	References
0.3 – 0.5 (estimated adult liver)	↓ egg deposition	M	Black 1995
1.0 (estimated adult liver)	\downarrow reduced pituitary gonadotropin, \uparrow mortality in adults	M	Black 1995
1.3 (estimated eggs)	↓ larval survival	H	Walker and Peterson, 1991
2.4 - 4.0 (adult liver)	↓ larval survival	М	Monosson et al., 1994
2.5 (estimated adult liver)	↑ retinoic acid metabolism, ↓Growth rate, ↓Plasma retinol,↓Intestinal retinoids, ↔condition factor	М	Nsayibagira et al., 1995, Gilbert et al., 1995
3.7-4.5 (adult liver)	↓% mature females, ↓GSI (male and female)	М	Monosson et al., 1994
Field Studies: PCB Congeners

Reproductive and developmental effects associated with PCB congener exposure in the field are presented in Table 10. Similar to laboratory studies, there are few field studies relating effects to specific congeners. Information presented in this table include: site, observation, contaminant concentration range associated with effects, species, and references. As with the PCB mixture studies, all of these sites are contaminated with other compounds.

		Contaminants present at site	Concentration Range ^a		
Site	Observation		ppm wet wt	Species	References
Riviere des	TEmbryonic	Co-planar PCBs	0.03 (E)	White	Branchaud, et al.,
Praries,	malformations	Other chemicals		sucker	1995
Montreal					
Gulf of	Yolk sac	77	1-77	Baltic	Vourinen et al., 1997
Bothnia	mortality (M74	126	0.27-17	salmon	
	syndrome)	169 and PCDFs	0-2.4		
		Other chemicals	These values are in		
			ppm lipid weight		
Saint	↓Intestinal	77 and Co-planar	1.1 (E)	Lake	Ndayibagira et al.,
Lawrence	retinoids	PCBs		sturgeon	1995
River		Other chemicals	2.2 (E)		

 Table 10. Reproductive and Developmental Effects Associated with Exposure to Co-planar PCB Congeners

 in the Field

Concentrations associated with observation, concentration ranges or means are provided when no attempt was made to calculate an effect level. O=ovaries, L=liver, E=eggs.

To date, there are four studies that associate health effects to specific PCB congener exposure in the field. These studies report reduced embryo survival, reduced yolk sac survival and increased teratogenicity, as well as reduced intestinal retinoids (vitamin A, which may cause teratogenicity) in adult fish. All of these studies measure several different PCB congeners and acknowledge the presence of other contaminants at the field sites. It is therefore difficult to compare the findings from these field studies to the health effects caused by PCB 77 in the laboratory. There is some consistency between the finding of reduced retinoid concentrations following laboratory exposure to congener 77 and reduced retinoids measured in fish contaminated with co-planar PCBs. In addition, as reflected in Table 9, the observation of reduced survival in offspring associated with exposure to co-planar PCB congeners is consistent with reduced survival of larvae exposed to these congeners in the laboratory (Walker and Peterson, 1991), although the symptoms, when reported, are not the same. Walker and Peterson report the occurrence of blue-sac syndrome (yolk-sac edema and hemorrhaging) following laboratory exposure to PCBs, while Vourinen et al., (1997) reported an association between the occurrence of M74 (sac fry mortality characterized by initial hyperactivity, exopthalmia, and brain lesions) and PCBs. It is notable that M74 and other early life-stage mortality syndromes were recently associated with thiamine deficiency, although the cause of this deficiency is currently unknown (reviewed in Marcquenski and Brown, 1997).

Toxic Equivalency Quotients: PCB Congeners

In order to provide a direct comparison of exposure to AhR-active PCBs and toxicity in Hudson River fish, I calculate TEQs for fish analyzed by McGroddy et al. (1997). The key to an accurate assessment using this approach relies on the toxic equivalency factors (TEFs) developed for each congener. Unfortunately, several different TEFs exist for each individual congener based on an array of *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies in fish. Partially in response to the problem of multiple TEFs, the European Center of Environmental Health of the World Health Organization and the International Program on Chemical Safety (ECEH-WHO and IPCS) met to assess and validate a single set of consensus TEFs for mammals, birds and fish. The results of this meeting are summarized in Van den Berg et al. (1998).

The main objective of the ECEH-WHO/IPCS meeting was to develop consensus TEFs. TEFs were defined as "an order of magnitude estimate of the toxicity of a compound relative to [dioxin]," developed by consensus after considering all relevant *in vivo* and *in vitro* data. The relative potency (REP) value is defined as the potency of a compound relative to dioxin as determined by a single *in vitro* or *in vivo* study. Clearly the methods used to derive the TEFs and REPs are critically important for the development and use of the TEF approach as a whole. Based on the ECEH-WHO/IPCS report, *in vivo* methods were given the most weight, followed by *in vitro* techniques, with derivations based solely on structure activity relationships given the least weight. In fish, there are two studies that derive REPs using early life stage mortality in rainbow trout (Walker and Peterson, 1991; Zabel et al., 1995). The TEFs for fish recommended by the ECEH-WHO/IPCS are based mainly on these studies.

There are two main uncertainties associated with this approach. The first is the assumption that TEQs of individual congeners are additive (rather than antagonistic or synergistic). Several studies have addressed the issue of additivity and antagonism in fish (Walker et al., 1996; Newsted et al., 1995; Zabel et al., 1995a,b; Janz and Metcalf, 1991). A review of these studies and others concluded that "[i]t is unlikely that use of additivity in the TEF concept will result in a great deal of error in predicting the concentrations of TEQs due to synergism or antagonism" (Van den Berg et al., 1998). Another uncertainty is the question of interspecies differences in the relative potencies or sensitivity to AhR-active compounds or the effects caused by AhR-active compounds. This issue has also been addressed with regard to fish (Walker and Peterson, 1994; Elenon et al., 1997), and is discussed in detail in the section on interspecies differences (Section 5). Finally, it is important to note that this approach is useful for the assessment of AhR-active PCB congeners (and other AhR-active chemicals) only.

I use the TEFs suggested by the ECEH-WHO/ IPCS and chemistry data from McGroddy et al. (1997) to calculate TEQs for Hudson River fish. Based on occurrence and toxicity, the PCB congeners often considered of greatest importance in wild-caught fish are PCB 77, 81, 126, and 169 (Clarke et al., 1989; Harris et al., 1994). In a limited study of Hudson River fish, Hong and Bush (1990) reported detectable tissue concentrations of PCB 126, 77, and 81, but not 169. Thus, using the above criteria, the most important congeners in the Hudson are PCBs 77, 81 and

126. Of these three congeners, McGroddy et al. measured concentrations for PCB 77 and 126.⁶ As a result, the TEQs for these fish are based on the concentrations of congeners 77 and 126 only. The TEFs (for early life stage mortality in rainbow trout) for congener 77 and 126 are 0.0001 and 0.005 respectively (Van den Berg, 1998).

TEQs for PCBs are calculated as follows: TEQ= $\sum([PCB_i] \times TEF_i)$. For example, the McGroddy et al. muscle tissue concentrations of PCBs 77 and 126 in a yellow perch caught at river mile 152 are 11.0 and 0.64 ng/g respectively. Thus the TEQ = (0.64*0.005) + (11*0.0001) = 0.0043 ng/g. This TEQ of 0.0043 ng/g, or 4.3 pg/g (parts per trillion) means that this fish was exposed to the toxic equivalent of 4.3 pg/g of dioxin. The TEQs for four different species of fish measured at five different sites along the Hudson (using data provided by McGroddy et al.) are listed in Appendix 1.

To provide some perspective on the TEQs for Hudson River fish, I compare these levels to dioxin LD50s (for early life stage mortality), lowest observed adverse effect levels (LOAEL) and no observed adverse effect levels (NOAEL) for different fish species published in Walker et al. (1991 and 1994) and Elenon et al. (1997). The LD50s and LOAELs/NOAELs from these studies are based on PCB concentrations in either eggs (wet weight) or in egg lipid (not adult muscle tissue). Since PCB distribution is highly influenced by lipids, I convert the TEQs from wet weight muscle tissue concentrations to TEQs based on lipids in the muscle (the information necessary to convert muscle concentrations to egg lipid concentrations is not available for the McGroddy et al. dataset) (Appendix 1 presents TEQ calculations for Hudson River fish). While this provides some degree of 'normalization,' there is still uncertainty with regard to comparisons across tissue type. The PCB distribution in the lipids of fish can vary with type of tissue, the type of lipid (Stow et al., 1997, Larrson et al., 1993) and the relative lipid concentration between tissues (Nimmi 1983).

The TEQs (muscle lipid) for Hudson River fish are shown in Figure 9. In the figure, these TEQs are compared to the dioxin NOAELs for two other fish species, the channel catfish and the lake trout, and the LOAEL and LD50 (or $LC_{egg}50$) for lake trout. The data used for these comparisons are published in Elenon et al. (1997) Walker et al. (1994) and Guiney et al. (1996). These species were selected for comparison because lake trout are one of the most sensitive species to dioxin toxicity⁷ (at this life stage) and channel catfish are moderately sensitive. The values for the channel catfish and the lake trout were converted from pg TCDD /g egg to pg TCDD/g lipid, using the percent of lipid reported in the eggs for each species (4.8 percent and 8

ŝ,

⁶ Concentrations of PCB 126 were below detection limits for several fish. I estimated the PCB 126 concentration for these fish using one half the detection limit.

⁷ A recent study indicates that the bull trout (*Salvelinus confluentus*), a species closely related to lake trout, is twice as sensitive to TCDD as lake trout (Lawonn et al., 1998). However, the study did not include the NOAEL or LC50.

percent for channel catfish and lake trout, respectively).⁸ Figure 9 depicts TEQs in Hudson River fish (bars) compared to lake trout LD50 (dashed line at 725 pg/g egg lipid), the lake trout LOAEL (dashed line at 625 pg/g egg lipid) and the NOAEL for lake trout and channel catfish (dashed lines at 469 and 8020 pg/g egg lipid, respectively) (Walker et al., 1991 and 1994; Guiney et al., 1996; Elenon et al., 1997). This figure indicates that the majority of muscle-lipid TEQs for Hudson River fish (which range from 3 to 2250 pg/g) are within an order of magnitude of the NOAEL, LOAEL and LD50 for lake trout, a sensitive species, but are one to two orders of magnitude below the NOAEL for channel catfish, a moderately sensitive species. This suggests that the cumulative toxicity values for PCB congeners 77 and 126 in Hudson River fish are likely below concentrations associated with early life stage mortality.

As discussed earlier in this report, PCB distribution is influenced by tissue type in addition to lipid concentration. It would be most useful to compare TEQs based on egg-lipid concentrations. However, egg-lipid data were unavailable. Therefore, I estimate gonad-lipid concentrations from the muscle-lipid concentrations for striped bass using data from Ray et al. (1984). Ray et al. (1984) reported that the percent lipid in the gonads of striped bass from Annapolis Bay was 52 percent compared to 11 percent in muscle. I therefore use a factor of five to convert the TEQs based on muscle-lipid to TEQs based on gonad-lipid in striped bass.⁹ The resulting estimated TEQs are shown in Figure 9 as open bars. Compared to the very low muscle-lipid TEQs, the gonad-lipid TEQs for striped bass from river mile 152 to river mile 27 exceed the lake trout NOAEL and LOAEL. These estimated TEQs, however, are still far below the NOAEL for channel catfish. These results raise the question of interspecies sensitivity to dioxin, which will be discussed further in Section 5 of this report.

Discussion and Conclusion: PCB Congeners

There are few studies on the health effects of PCB congeners in fish aside from studies used to develop toxic equivalency factors. However, there is some consistency among the laboratory studies, in that larval survival is reduced by non-ortho (or AhR-active) PCB congeners. There are also data suggesting that a negative correlation exists between non-ortho PCB congeners and larval survival in the field. The concentrations of congener 77 shown to affect egg deposition in laboratory studies are within the range of congener 77 concentrations that may occur in some of the most highly contaminated Hudson River fish (Figure 7). In addition there are other non-ortho PCB congeners (e.g., 126 and 81) present in Hudson River fish that are also AhR-active, and are even more potent than congener 77 in causing embryo mortality (Walker and Peterson, 1991; Van den Berg, in press). As discussed in the introduction to this report, the TEQ approach was designed to account for exposure to mixtures of PCB congeners such as PCB 126 and 77.

⁸ The data used to make these conversions are provided in Tables 2 and 5 in the Elonen et al. (1998) study and in the text and Table 4 of Walker et al. (1994).

⁹ The authors reported that PCB concentrations were ten-fold higher in the gonad compared to the muscle although lipid concentrations were only five-fold higher in the gonad.





DIOXIN TOXIC EQUIVALENTS (TEQs) CALCULATED FOR HUDSON RIVER FISH

Species, site, season (e.g., yellow perch 190S was sampled in spring from river mile 190)

Source: Data are from McGroddy et al. 1997, Elenon et al. 1997, Walker and Peterson, 1994 and Ray et al. 1984

The TEQs for four species of Hudson River fish, as calculated in this report, are within an order of magnitude of the NOAEL, LOAEL and LD50 for dioxin in the most sensitive species known to date, the lake trout. These TEQs are more than an order-of-magnitude below the NOAEL for channel catfish, a moderately sensitive species. However, the TEQs were based on concentrations of congener 77 and 126 only and did not include PCB 81, which may also be present in Hudson River fish.

In general the conclusions drawn from the TEQ approach and estimation of effective concentrations of congener 77 are in agreement. In both cases the PCB tissue concentrations for the most contaminated Hudson River fish are within range of potentially toxic concentrations of PCBs. The calculated TEQs may not include all toxic PCB congeners present in Hudson River fish, however, and are therefore incomplete.

5. Interspecies Differences: Comparison of Hudson River Fish Species with Laboratory and Field Test Species.

Background

One of the major uncertainties in this work is the potential for interspecies differences in response to PCBs. Differences in sensitivity to toxicants can be the result of subtle variations in different biochemical and physiological systems, or the result of a single mutation affecting an organism's ability to detoxify certain chemicals (e.g., some differences in mammalian AhR may be the result of a mutation in a single gene or amino acid). Without a basic understanding of the relationship between these processes and environmental contaminants, it is not possible to accurately assess or predict the relative sensitivity across species. This is the case for the majority of contaminants and fish species. Differences in sensitivity may also be influenced by prior exposure to certain classes of environmental contaminants. While this is not very relevant to understanding interspecies differences in fish used for bioassays (e.g., acute and chronic toxicity tests), it is relevant to laboratory and field studies of native species as discussed earlier in this report (e.g., acquired resistance). Interspecies differences are also influenced by the specific chemical of concern. One chemical, for example, may cause different effects at different concentrations across species, another may cause similar effects at similar concentrations, depending on its mechanism of action, or as demonstrated by dioxin (Elonen et al., 1998), cause similar effects across species but at very different concentrations.

Ecotoxicological risk assessment often requires extrapolation across species. As a result, several different techniques have been developed to address this issue: uncertainty factors (based on NOAELs and LOAELs of acute toxicit, data), allometric scaling (based on the premise that there is a linear relationship between size and acute toxicity), no extrapolation (with the assumption that similar species will behave similarly to different chemicals), and physiologically based pharmacokinetic modeling (PBPK), a data intensive process that utilizes metabolic and toxicity data that is directly relevant to the species of concern (Hoff and Hennigson, 1998; Sample and Arenal, 1998; Calabrese and Baldwin, 1996; Sloof et al., 1986). In general, there is no agreement on the most appropriate methodology for extrapolation, aside from the PBPK, for which the required data are usually not available. Of these methods, the use of uncertainty factors or the assumption of similar responses in similar species have been applied to fish (Dwyer et al., 1995).

Calabrese and Baldwin (1996) suggest applying uncertainty factors that range from 10 to 65 for extrapolation across genus species to extrapolation across orders. These factors are based on binary comparisons of acute toxicity data across species for as many as 500 different chemicals and represent the mean uncertainty. It must be stressed that these factors are based on acute toxicity data, rather than chronic toxicity data. Although it is suggested that these uncertainty factors can be applied to chronic exposures (Calabrese and Baldwin, 1996), given the often more complex nature of chronic toxicity (e.g., absorption, distribution, and metabolism may all be more important in chronic toxicity is currently unknown for the majority of chemicals in fish. It is also notable that in some cases the binary comparisons across orders such

as Salmoniformes (used for many laboratory and field studies) vs Perciformes (which include four Hudson River species) can result in a response interval (used to calculate the uncertainty factor) that is more similar to the response interval associated with more closely related species (i.e., species belonging to the same family or genus). Thus, application of an uncertainty factor of 65 may result in overestimation of "effective concentrations" if extrapolating across these two orders.

The assumption that similar species will behave similarly to chemicals may be valid in general for very closely related species. This premise was tested by the EPA when evaluating the use of surrogate species to assess contaminant risk to endangered species (Dwyer et al., 1995). The results of that study suggest that, in general, the species responded similarly to acute chemical exposures, although for 30 percent of the comparisons, the surrogate or test species was less sensitive to toxicity compared to the endangered or listed species.

A1254, PCB Mixtures and Hudson River Fish

Since both of the methods discussed above involve consideration of genetic relatedness among species, Figures 10 and 11 were developed to compare fish species used for either laboratory studies with A1254 and PCB mixtures in the field (Figure 10), or species used for dioxin studies (Figure 11) and "important" Hudson River species. Important is defined here as ecologically or commercially important, or endangered.

All of the fish species used for the laboratory studies cited in Table 2 (black typeface), field studies cited in Tables 7 and 10 (red typeface), and the "important" Hudson River species (in green typeface) are summarized in Figure 10. The selection of Hudson River species was based on those used for chemical analysis by McGroddy et al. (1997), and information provided by John Waldman of the Hudson River Foundation (personal communication). Where there was an overlap (i.e., a Hudson River species was used for either a laboratory or field study), the green typeface is surrounded by either a black box (for laboratory study) or a red box (for a field study). An asterisk indicates that there is current chemistry data for this species (McGroddy et al., 1997). For example largemouth bass are important to the Hudson, they were used in a field study of PCBs (Garcia et al., 1997), and there is chemistry data available for large mouth bass from the Hudson River. In general, Figure 10 shows there is little overlap between Hudson River species and those species used for laboratory or field studies.

11.1217

Figure 10

GENETIC HIERARCHY OF SPECIES USED FOR STUDIES OF REPRODUCTIVE AND DEVELOPMENTAL EFFECTS OF A1254 IN THE LABORATORY, PCB MIXTURES IN THE FIELD, AND HUDSON RIVER SPECIES OF INTEREST



*= chemistry data available, McGroddy et al. 1997

The relationships among all the species in Figure 10 are shown using a hierarchical classification. This system is based on evolutionary relatedness, however, unlike a true phylogenetic tree, this figure does not include geologic time. This system of classification provides a general overview of interspecies relatedness. As shown in Figure 10, most species belong to the subdivision Teleostei, except for the sturgeons. The majority of species also belong to the infradivision Euteleosti, except for herring, shad, anchovy and alewife. Within Euteleosti, there are seven different orders, leading to 11 different families. I did not separate fish by genus (e.g., Salvelinus and Oncorhynchus are both listed directly under Salmonidae). Only two Hudson River species were used for laboratory studies of A1254 (common carp and channel catfish), and three have been used for field studies of PCBs (mummichog, striped bass and largemouth bass). However, several Hudson River species are closely related (within the same genus) to species used for either laboratory or field studies.

Based on the above discussion and the data presented in this report, it is not currently possible to estimate effective concentrations of PCBs for individual species residing in the Hudson River. However, the array of species shown in Figure 10, many of which demonstrated reproductive or developmental toxicity following laboratory exposure to PCB concentrations that are (or are estimated to be) within an order of magnitude, include species belonging to six different orders of fish. In addition, species for which reproductive and developmental effects have been associated with PCB exposure in the field span two classes and six orders. These data suggest that PCBs cause reproductive and developmental effects to many different and distantly related species of fish, and that effective concentrations that begin at 25 ppm in adult liver and 5 ppm in larvae may apply to at least some species of Hudson River fish.

TEOs and Hudson River Fish

Figures 11 and 12 provide some perspective on the range of sensitivity to dioxin, species relatedness, and species in the Hudson River. Similar to Figure 10, relatedness among species is shown using a hierarchical classification Species important to the Hudson River are shown in green typeface, and species with known LC50s (based on carly life stage mortality) for dioxin that are not Hudson River species are shown in black typeface. In Figure 11, sensitivity to dioxin is demonstrated by boxes around the speciec, with red, purple and blue indicating high (LC50< 500 pg/g egg), moderate (LC50 500-1100 pg/g egg) and low sensitivity (LC50 > 1100 pg/g egg). In Figure 12, the LD50s for juvenile fish are listed below each species.

Figure 11 indicates little overlap between the species with known LC50s for dioxin and Hudson River species. The three most sensitive species all belong to the Salmonidae family. The remaining species for which there are LC50s are distributed among four orders and six families. These include two Hudson River species, white sucker (a least sensitive species) and channel catfish (a moderately sensitive species). There is no information on the Perciformes, which include several Hudson River species, and the four species for which I calculate TEQs.

Figure 11



GENETIC HIERARCHY OF SPECIES USED FOR EARLY LIFE STAGE TOXICITY TESTS WITH DIOXIN AND HUDSON RIVER SPECIES OF INTEREST

Figure 12 shows that the acute toxicity of dioxin to juvenile fish is known for three species of Hudson River fish (common carp, yellow perch and largemouth bass). It is interesting to note that the very large interspecies differences reported for early life stage mortality are not apparent at the juvenile stage for the species tested, with LD50s ranging from 3-16 ppb (Kleeman et al., 1988). In addition, the juvenile fish are much less sensitive to dioxin toxicity than the larvae.

Figure 12



GENETIC HIERARCHY OF SPECIES USED FOR TOXICITY TESTS WITH DIOXIN (AT THE JUVENILE STAGE) AND HUDSON RIVER SPECIES OF INTEREST

Considering the large interspecies differences in early life stage toxicity, and the incomplete data set for PCB congeners, it is currently not possible to evaluate the risk to Hudson River fish larvae from exposure to co-planar PCBs using the TEQ method.

6. Effects of PCBs on Immune Function

Background

The immune system in fish is comparable to the immune system in other vertebrates, including humans. Several reviews describe the immune system in fish, and effects of pollutants on the immune system in fish (Dunier et al., 1993; Anderson 1990; Kennedy-Stoskopf, 1993; Zeeman and Brindley, 1981). Fish have both nonspecific and specific defense systems (Figure

13). The nonspecific defense system includes physical barriers such as scales, skin, and mucus, as well as phagocytic cells which may respond to infiltration by foreign organisms by engulfing them.

Figure 13





The specific defense system in fish, like mammals, is based on cellular and humoral response. In fish, lymphoid tissue (B and T lymphocytes) is present in the thymus, spleen, and kidney. There are many different roles for T-cells including enhancement or suppression of the immune response, or direct destruction of foreign organisms. Humoral immunity results from the production of antibodies by B-cells following a complex interaction between other components of the immune system, which may include T-cells. The humoral response can be a primary response or a secondary response. Production of antibodies following a first time exposure to an antigen is the primary response, the secondary response is sometimes referred to as memory, and is measured as a larger production of antibodies in contrast to the primary response. The secondary response is assessed by first priming the animals with a selected antigen, and after several weeks, reexposing the animals to the same antigen. If there is memory, the secondary antibody response should be much greater than the primary response.

Antigens can generally be categorized as T-cell dependent or T-cell independent. A Tindependent antigen interacts directly with the B-cells, whereas the T-dependent antigen requires processing by the T-cell, and then presentation to the B-cell. An example of a T-independent antigen often used in laboratory studies is trinitrophenyl-lippopolysaccharide (TNP-LPS), whereas TNP-keyhole limpet hemocyanin (TNP-KLH) is a T-dependent antigen. Whole organisms (such as those likely to be encountered in the wild) are likely to elicit a combination of T-dependent and T-independent responses, since the whole organism may first interact and be digested by T-cells, releasing both kinds of antigens.

Although there is a large amount of research on the effects of contaminants on the immune system in fish (Dunier et al., 1993; Zeeman and Brindley, 1981), there are very few studies detailing the effects of PCBs on immune function. As a result, I was not able to develop effective concentrations for immunotoxicity.

Results: Immune Function

The results of the literature search for effects of PCBs on immune function are presented in Table 11. Five of these studies examine A1254, two examine Clophen A50 and one examines PCB congener 126. There are some common findings among these studies. Specifically, longterm exposure (2 months to a year) to A1254 at concentrations of approximately 80 ppm in the whole body causes a reduction of lymphoid tissue (white pulp) in the spleen (Hendricks et al,. 1977; Nestel and Budd, 1974). In addition, two studies report that PCBs reduce the amount of antibodies produced following exposure to a T-cell independent antigen (Thuvander and Carlstein, 1991; Arkoosh et al., 1994). Thuvander and Carlstein (1991) report that whole body concentrations of 40 ppm Clophen A50 result in reduced primary antibody response in fish exposed via the diet. Similarly, Arkoosh et al. (1994) report that A1254 exposure reduces both the primary and secondary antibody response. I estimate tissue concentrations in this study to be approximately 54 ppm in the whole body. Given the similarity between A1254 and Clophen A50, these studies are in agreement. Two studies report that similar (or higher) concentrations of PCBs (both A1254 and Clophen A50) are not effective in reducing antibody production when fish are challenged with a T-cell dependent antigen, suggesting differential responses to A1254 between the subpopulations of immune cells (Thuvander et al., 1993; Cleland et al., 1988).

		Dose	Tissue	General	Specific	Nonspecific		
Species	PCB	(ppm)	Concentration ^a	Effects	Immunity	Immunity	References	
Rainbow	Clophen	5 (i.p.)	10 in whole body	No effect on	None	No effect on	Thuvander	
trout	A50	-	(est 10 in liver)	spleen,		leukocytes	and Carlstein.,	
				head-			1991	
		<i></i>		kidney,				
				thymus for	· ·			
		1. Sec. 1.		all doses				
		50 (i.p.)	30-40 in whole		Trend towards	No effect on		
		·	body		reduced antibody	leukocytes		
		i ·	(est 40 in liver)		response to T			
				•	independent			
			· ·		antigen		· · · ·	
		500 (diet)	40 in whole body		Reduced antibody	No effect on		
			(est 40 in liver)		response to T	leukocytes		
					independent			
					antigen (by ~50%)			
		T						
		I en week						
Detabase	Clashar	exposure	140	News	Neee	Neteral	(TT)	
Rainbow	Clopnen	40	(ast 40 in liver)	INONE	None	Not tested	al 1002	
trout	ASU		(est 40 in liver)				al., 1995	
		00	206	Depletion	Increased			
		80	290 in linid	Depletion	Increased			
		In nine	(act 80 in liver)	degeneratio	splenocytes to B			
	-	I.p. mile		n of thymus	and T cell			
		exposure		and spleen	mitogens following			
		caposure		and spicen	immunisation with			
				· · · · · ·	a T-dependent			
					antigen	1		
Rainbow	A1254	5	Unable to		Not tested ^c	Not tested ^c	Snitsbergen et	
trout	111204	l T	estimate			All to the store	al. 1988	
		50-500 in		Depletion		·		
		diet for 30		of lymphoid				
		davs		tissue in				
	1. <u>1.</u>			spleen.				
Rainbow	A1254	3	Unable to	None	No effect of any	Not tested	Cleland et al.	
trout			estimate		dose on humoral		1988	
					response to a T-			
		30		None	dependent antigen			
•								
	1							
	1							
		300		Weight loss,			1	
				increased				
		In diet,		liver				
		twelve		somatic				
		month		index				
	1 ·	exposure						

Table 11. Effects of PCBs on Immune Function

	[Dose	Ticsue	Ceneral	Specific	Nonspecific	
Spacios	PCR	(DDBC)	Concontration	Efforte	Immunity	Inonspecific	Deferences
Objectes	1054	(ppm)	Concentration	Effects	Immunity	Inmunity	References
Chinook	A1254	54	54 est in liver	NO	Suppression of	Not tested	Arkoosn et al.,
salmon				difference	immunological		1994
		I.p. for		in condition	memory in splenic		
	· ·	ten weeks		factor or in	and anterior kidney		
		*		histology of	tissues (e.g.,		
				lymph	secondary		
				tissues	response)		
					Primary response		
					suppressed to T-		
			а. С		cell independent		
					antigen		
Channel	PCB 126	0.01	(0.01 est. in	No change	Increase in number	No effect	Rice and
catfish			liver)	in liver	of specific		Schlenk
		:		somatic	antibody secreting		1995
				index for all	cells		1775
		·		doses	00113		
				00303			
						-	
		01	(0 1 act in liver)		No effect	Peduced band	
-		0.1	(0.1 est. minvel)		NO CITCU	kidnov	
· ·	, i					Riuney	
						phagocytosis	
						after / days	
						Reduced head	
			(1.0 est. in liver)		11 44	kianey	
		1.0			No effect	phagocytosis	
						after 3 days	
		(i.p.)					
Rainbow	A1254	100	75.2	Reduced	Not tested	Not tested	Hendricks et
trout	-			white pulp			al,. 1977
		in diet for	whole fish ^o	in spleen			
		12					·
		months					
Rainbow	A1254	1	1.3		Not tested	Not tested	Nestal and
Trout							Budd, 1974
		10	2.3	reduced			
				white pulp			
				in spleen			
		100	81.1	reduced			
	l			white pulp			
				in spleen			
·				·····			
		in diet for	whole body				
		330 days		1			

^a Tissue concentrations, where reported, are in parts per million (ppm) wet weight. Where no concentrations are reported, they were estimated in the liver (est. liver) as described in the text. ^b Estimated from PCB concentrations per whole fish, and weight of whole fish at end of experiment. ^c Authors tested resistance to an infectious virus. Mortality caused by virus exposure was not significantly affected

by PCB exposure.

Recent *in vitro* assays indicate that the structure activity relationship for AhR-active PCBs can be applied to immunotoxicity in fish (Noguchi et al., 1996). One study tested the effects of non-ortho congener PCB126 *in vivo* (Rice and Schlenk, 1995). Exposure to this congener reduced the nonspecific immune response (phagocytosis in the anterior kidney) but did not affect specific immunity to *Eswardsiella ictaluri*, which is a natural pathogen of catfish (Rice and Schlenk, 1995). Since exposure was to a whole organism, this form of exposure was likely more similar to an exposure to a T-dependent antigen rather than to a T-independent antigen (C. Rice, pers. comm).

There are few field studies relating exposure to PCBs in the field to immunosuppression. Arkoosh et al. (1997) reports reduced immunologic memory in leukocytes from fish collected from a site contaminated with PCBs and other chemicals, suggesting that immune function can be compromised in the field.

A1254 concentrations could be estimated for the three studies that examined the effects of A1254 on immune function (Table 12). These studies suggest that concentrations of A1254 above 50 ppm can suppress the humoral response, and exposure to higher concentrations may result in reduced white pulp in the spleen.

Concentration of A1254 in liver (ppm)	Effects	References
2.3-81 ^a	Reduced white pulp in spleen	Nestel and Budd 1974
54 ^b	Suppression of primary and secondary response to a T- independent antigen	Arkoosh et al., 1994
75 ^a	Reduced white pulp in spleen	Hendricks et al., 1977

Table 12. Summary of the Effects of A1254 on the Immune System

a. A1254 concentration based on whole body concentrations.

b. A1254 concentration estimated in liver.

Discussion and Conclusion: Immune Function

Compared to the body of work on reproduction and development, there are very few cstudies on the immunotoxicity of PCBs in fish. PCB mixtures appear to suppress T-independent antibody response, but not the T-dependent response. However, as noted earlier, exposure to "pure" T-dependent or T-independent antigens commonly used in laboratory studies may not mimic conditions in the field where fish must respond to whole organisms. In addition, PCB mixtures appear to cause splenic degeneration.

The relationship between these effects and disease susceptibility is unclear. One study (Arkoosh et al. 1991) reports suppressed secondary immune response and increased disease susceptibility in fish from a contaminated site. Thus, I am unable to assess the potential impact of PCBs on immune function in fish. An accurate assessment of the relationship between PCB exposure and immune function will require further laboratory and field investigation.

7. References

- Adams, S. Marshall, W. Denis Crumby, Mark S. Greeley, Jr., et al., 1992. Relationship Between Physiological and Fish Population Responses in a Contaminated Stream. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, Vol. 11, pp.1549-1557.
- Adams, S.M., K.L. Shepard, M.S. Greeley Jr., et al. 1989. The Use of Bioindicators for Assessing the Effects of Pollutant Stress on Fish. *Marine Environmental Research* 28:459-464.
- Albaiges, J., A. Farran, M. Soler, and A. Gallifa. 1987. Accumulation and Distribution of Biogenic and Pollutant Hydrocarbons, PCBs and DDT in Tissues of Western Mediterranean Fishes. *Marine Environmental Research* 22:1-18.
- Anderson, D.P. 1990. Immunological Indicators: Effects of Environmental Stress on Immune Protection and Disease Outbreaks. *American Fish. Soc. Symp.* 8:38-50.
- Arkoosh, M.A., E. Casillas, E. Clemons, B. McCain, U. Varanasi. 1991. Supression of immunological memory in juvenile chinook salmon (Oncorhynchus Tshawytscha) from an urban estuary. Fish and Shellfish Immunol. 1:261-277.
- Arkoosh, M.R., E. Clemons, M. Myers, E. Casillas. 1994. Supression of B-cell Mediated Immunity in Juvenile Chinook Salmon (Oncorhynchus Tshawytscha) after exposure to either a polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon or to polychlorinated biphenyls. Immunopharmacology and Immunotoxicology 16:293-314.
- Bello, S., J. Stegeman, M. Hahn. 1996. Lack of Cytochrome P4501A Inducibility in Fundulus Heteroclitus from New Bedford Harbor: A Case of Dioxin Resistance. Society of Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, 17th Annual Meeting, Washington, DC.
- Bengtsson, Bengt-Erik. 1980. Long-term Frifects of PCB (Clophen A50) on Growth, Reproduction and Swimming Performance in the Minnow, *Phoxinus Phoxinus. Water Research.* Vol. 14. Pp:681-687.
- Beyer, Jonny, Morten Sandvik, Janneche U. Skare, Eliann Egaas, Ketil Hylland, Rune Waagbo and Anders Goksoyr. 1997. Time- and dose-dependent biomarker responses in flounder (*Platichthys flesus L.*) exposed to benzo[a]pyrene, 2,3,3',4,4',5-hexachlorobiphenyl (PCB-156) and cadmium. *Biomarkers*. 2, 35-44.
- Black, D.E. 1995. PCB Effects on Reproduction in Fundulus Heteroclitus: A Laboratory and Field Investigation. PhD Dissertation, University of Massachusetts, Boston.
- Black, Dianne E., Ruth Gutjahr-Gobell, Richard J. Pruell, Barbara Bergen, and Anne E. McElroy. 1998. Effects of a Mixture of Non-Ortho- and Mono-Ortho-Polychlorinated Biphenyls on Reproduction in Fundulus Heteroclitus (Linnaeus). Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. Vol. 17, No.7. pp. 1396-1404.

- Black, Dianne E., Ruth Gutjahr-Gobell, Richard J. Pruell, Barbara Bergen, Lesley Mills, and Anne E. McElroy. 1998. Reproduction and Polychlorinated Biphenyls in Fundulus Heteroclitus (Linnaeus) From New Bedford Harbor, Massachusetts, USA. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. Vol. 17, No.7. pp. 1405-1414.
- Black, Dianne E., Donald K. Phelps, and Richard L. Lapan. 1988. The Effect of Inherited Contamination on Egg and Larval Winter Flounder, *Pseudopleuronectes americanus*. *Marine Environmental Research* 25:45-62.
- Brown, S.B., R.E. Evans, W.L. Lockhart, D.A. Metner, D.C.G. Muir, A. Yarachewski. 1993.
 Biochemical and Histological Responses to Coplanar 3,3',4,4',5-Pentachlorobiphenyl in Lake Trout (*Salvelinus Namaycush*). OME 36th Conference of the International Association for Great Lakes Research, June 4-10, 1993. Program and Abstracts p. 111.
- Broyles, Robert H., and Martin I. Noveck. 1979. Uptake and Distribution of 2,4,5,2',4',5'-Hexachlorobiphenyl in Fry of Lake Trout and Chinook Salmon and Its Effects on Viability. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*. 50. 299-308.
- Bucheli, Thomas D., and Karl Fent. 1995. Induction of Cytochrome P450 as a Biomarker for Environmental Contamination in Aquatic Ecosystems. *Critical Reviews in Environmental Science and Technology*, 25(3):201-268.
- Burreau, Sven, Johan Axelman, Dag Broman and Eva Jakobsson. 1997. Dietary Uptake in Pike (*Esox Lucius*) of Some Polychlorinated Biphenyls, Polychlorinated Naphthalenes and Polybrominated Diphenyl Ethers Administered in Natural Diet. 1997. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, Vol. 16. No. 12. pp. 2508-2513.
- Butcher, Jonathan B., Thomas D. Gauthier and Edward A. Garvey. 1997. Use of Historical PCB Aroclor Measurements: Hudson River Fish Data. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol. 16, No. 8, pp. 1618-1623.
- Calabrese, E.J. and L. Baldwin. 1996. Toxicological and biostatistical foundations for the derivation of a generic interspecies uncertainty factor for application in non-carcinogen risk assessment. *Interconnections Between Human and Ecosystem Health*, R. DiGiulio and E. Monosson, eds. Chapman and Hall, London, pp. 149-158.
- Casillas, Edmundo, David Misitano, Lyndal L. Johnson, et al. 1991. Inducibility of Spawning and Reproductive Success of Female English Sole (*Parophyrs vetulus*) from Urban and Nonurban Areas of Puget Sound, Washington. *Marine Environmental Research* 0141-1136/91.
- Chen, T.T., P.C. Reid, R. Van Beneden, and R.A. Sonstegard. 1986. Effect of Aroclor® 1254 and Mirex on Estradiol-Induced Vitellogenin Production in Juvenile Rainbow Trout (salmo gairdneri). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 43:169-173.

11.1228

Clarke, Joan U., Victor A. McFarland, Brian D. Pierce. 1989. Preliminary Recommendations for a Congener-Specific PCB Analysis in Regulatory Evaluation of Dredged Material. US Army Corps of Engineers February 1989 Final Report.

经济的财产资源 化氟酸酸 医副外外的 建苯基乙酮

- Cleland, G. B., P. J. McElroy, R.A. Sonstegard. 1988. The Effect of Dietary Exposure to Aroclor 1254 and /or Mirex on Humoral Immune Expression of Rainbow Trout (Salmo gairdneri). Aq. Tox. 2:141-146.
- Cook, P., R. Erickson, R. Spehar, S. Bradbury, G. Ankley. 1993. Interim Report on Data and Methods for Assessment of 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin Risks to Aquatic Life and Associated Wildlife. EPA/600/R93/055, March 1993.
- Da Costa, Emmanuel G. and Lawrence R. Curtis. 1995. Bioaccumulation of Dietary 2,2',4,4',5,5'-Hexachlorobiphenyl and Induction of Hepatic Arylhydrocarbon Hydroxylase in Rainbow Trout (Oncorhynchus Mykiss). Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. Vol. 14, No. 10. pp. 1711-1717.
- De Boer, J., and H. Pieters. 1991. Dietary accumulation of polychlorinated biphenyls, chlorinated pesticides and mercury by cultivated eels, Anguilla anguilla L. Aquaculture and Fisheries Management. 22, 329-334.
- DeFoe, D.L., G.D. Veith, and R.W. Carlson. 1978. Effects of Aroclor® 1248 and 1260 on the Fathead Minnow (Pimephales promelas). J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 35:997-1002.
- Dunier, M., and A.K. Siwicki. 1993. Effects of Pesticides and other Organic Pollutants in the Aquatic Environment on Immunity of Fish: A Review. Fish and Shellfish Immunol. 3:423-438.
- Dwyer, F. James, Linda C. Sappington, Denny R. Buckler and Susan B. Jones. 1995. Use of Surrogate Species in Assessing Contaminant Risk to Endangered and Threatened Fishes Final Report - September, 1995. EPA/600/R-96/029.
- Eisler, R. 1986. Polychlorinated Biphenyl Hazards to Fish, Wildlife, and Invertebrates: A Synoptic Review. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Biological Report 85(1.7), April 1986.
- Eisler, R., and A.A. Belisle. 1996. Planar PCB Hazards to Fish, Wildlife and Invertebrates: A Synoptic Review. National Biological Service. Biological Report 31. August 1996.
- Elonen, Gregory E., Robert L. Spehar, Gary W. Holcombe, Rodney D. Johnson, Joseph D.
 Fernandez, Russell J. Erickson, Joseph E. Tietge, and Philip M. Cook. 1998.
 Comparative Toxicity of 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-Dioxin to Seven Freshwater Fish
 Species During Early Life-Stage Development. Environmental Toxicology and
 Chemistry. Vol. 17, No. 3, pp. 472-483
- Elskus, A.E. 1992. Polychlorinated Biphenyl Effects, PCB congener distribution and cytochrome P450 regulation in fish. PhD. Dissertation, Boston University Marine Program.

- Elskus, Adria A., Emily Monosson, Anne E. McElroy, John J. Stegeman, and Dana S. Woltering. 1998. Altered CYP1A expression in *Fundulus heteroclitus* adults and larvae: a sign of pollutant resistance? *Aquatic Toxicology 000*. 000-000.
- Fingerman, S., L.C. Russell. 1980. Effects of the Polychlorinated Biphenyl Aroclor 1242 on Locomotor Activity and on the Neurotransmitters Dopamine and Norepinephrine in the Brain of the Gulf Killifish, *Fundulus grandis*. Bull. Env. Cont. and Tox. 25:682-687.
- Fisher, J.P., J.M. Spitsbergen, B.B. Bush, B. Janhan-Parwar. 1994. Effect of Embryonic PCB Exposure on Hatching Success, Survival, Growth and Developmental Behavior in Landlocked Atlantic Salmon, Salmo salar in Environmental Toxicology and Risk Assessment: 2nd Volume. J.W. Gorsuch, F. J. Dwyer, C.G. Ingersoll, T.W. La Point eds. ASTM publs, Philadelphia, PA. Pp 298-314.
- Fisk, Aaron T., Ross J. Norstrom, Chris D. Cymbalisty, and Derek C.G. Muir. 1998. Dietary Accumulation and Depuration of Hydrophobic Organochlorines: Bioaccumulation Parameters and Their Relationship with the Octanol/Water Partition Coefficient. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. Vol. 17, No. 5, pp. 951-961.
- Fonds, Mark, Elizabeth Casal, Dominik Schweizer, Jan P. Boon, and Henk W. Van Der Veer. 1995. Effects of PCB Contamination on the Reproductions of the DAB Limanda Limanda L. Under Laboratory Conditions. Netherlands Journal of Sea Research. 34:1-3: 71-79.
- Foster, N.R., W.H. Berlin. 1997. Fertilization of Eggs of Lake Michigan Lake Trout Salvelinus namaycush in Lake Water: Effect of PCBs (Aroclor 1254). Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 59:460-466.
- Freeman, H.C. and D. R. Idler. 1975. The Effect of Polychlorinated Biphenyl on Steroidgenesis and Reproduction in the Brook Trout (Salvelinus fontinalis). Can. J. Biochem. 53:666-670.
- Freeman, Harry C., Gloria Sangalang and Brian Flemming. 1982. The Sublethal Effects of a Polychlorinated Biphenyl (Aroclor® 1254) Diet on the Atlantic Cod (*Gadus morhua*). *The Science of the Total Environment*, 24:1-11.
- Garcia, E.F., R.J. McPherson, T.H. Martin, et al. 1997. Liver Cell Estrogen Receptor Binding in Prespawning Female Largemouth Bass, Micropterus salmoides, Environmentally Exposed to Poly chlorinated Biphenyls. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology. 32:309-315.
- Giesy, J.P., J. Newsted, D. Garling. 1986. Relationships Between Chlorinated Hydrocarbon Concentrations and Rearing Mortality of Chinook Salmon (Oncorhynchus tshawytscha) eggs from Lake Michigan. J. Great Lakes Res. 12:82-98.

- Gilbert, Nicolas L., Marie-Josee Cloutier, Philip A. Spear. 1995. Retinoic Acid Hydroxalation in Rainbow Trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss) and the Effect of a Coplanar PCB, 3,3',4,4'tetrachlorobiphenyl. Aquatic Toxicology. 32:177-187.
- Gray, L.E. Jr., W.R. Kelce, E. Monosoon, J.S. Ostby, and L.S. Birnbaum. 1995. Exposure to TCDD during Development Permanently Alters Reproductive Function in Male Long Evans Rats and Hamsters: Reduced Ejaculated and Epididymal Sperm Numbers and Sex Accessory Gland Weights in Offspring with Normal Androgenic Status. *Toxicology and* Applied Pharmacology 131, 108-118.
- Gray, L.E., E. Monosson, W.R. Kelce. 1996. Emerging issues: the Effects of Endocrine Disruptors on Reproductive Development. In <u>Interconnections Between Human and</u> <u>Ecosystem Health</u>, R.T. Di Giulio and E. Monosson, eds. Chapman and Hall, London, England. p. 46-84.
- Gray, L.E., Jr., J.S. Ostby. 1995. In utero 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin (TCDD) alters reproductive morphology and function in female rat offspring. *Toxicology & Applied Pharmacology*. 133(2):285-94.
- Guiney, P.D., P. Cook, J. Casselman, J. Fitzsimmons, H. Simonin, E. Zabel, and R. Peterson. 1996. Assessment of 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin induced sac fry mortality in lake trout (*Salvelinus namaycush*) from different regions of the Great Lakes. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci.53:2080-2092.
- Hahn, M.E. 1998. Mechanisms of innate and acquired resistance to dioxin-like compounds. Reviews in Toxicology. Series B - Environmental Toxicology 2: 395-443.
- Hahn, Mark E., and Sibel I. Karchner. 1995. Evolutionary Conservation of the Vertabrae Ah (dioxin) Receptor: Amplification and Sequencing of the PAS Domain of a Teleost Ah Receptor cDNA. *Biochem J.* 310:383-387.
- Hahn, Mark. E., Alan Poland, Edward Glover, and John. J. Stegeman. 1994. Photoaffinity Labeling of the Ah Receptor: Phylogenetic Survey of Diverse Vertebrate and Invertebrate Species. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics Vol. 310, No. 1, pp.218-228.
- Halter, Mark T., and Howard E. Johnson. 1974. Acute Toxicities of a Polychlorinated Biphenyl (PCB) and DDT Alone and in Combination to Early Life Stages of Coho Salmon (Oncorhynchus kisutch). J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 31:1543-1547.
- Hansen, David J., Steven C. Schimmel, and Jerrold Forester. 1975. Effects of Aroclor® 1016 on Embryos, Fry, Juveniles, and Adults of Sheepshead Minnows (Cyprinodon variegatus). Reprinted from Transactions of the American Fisheries Society. Vol. 104, No. 3, pp. 584-588.

- Hansen, David J., Steven C. Schimmel, and Jerrold Forester. 1973. Aroclor® 1254 in Eggs of Sheepshead Minnows: Effect on Fertilization Success and Survival of Embryos and Fry. Proceedings of the 27th Annual Conference of the Southeastern Association of Game and Fish Commissioners.
- Hansen, P.D. 1985. Chlorinated Hydrocarbons and Hatching Success in Baltic Herring Spring Spawners. *Marine Environmental Research* 15:59-76.
- Harris, G.E., Y. Kiparissis and C.D. Metcalfe. 1994. Assessment of the Toxic Potential of PCB Congener 81 (3,4,4',5-tetrachlorobiphenyl) to Fish in Relation to Other Non-Ortho-Substituted PCB Congeners. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol. 13, No. 9, pp. 1405-1413.
- Hellou, J., W.G. Warren, and J.F. Payne. 1993. Organochlorines Including Polychlorinated Biphenyls in Muscle, Liver, and Ovaries of Cod, Gadus morhus. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology. 25:497-505.
- Hendricks, J.D., T.P. Putnam, D.D. Bills, R.O. Sinnhuber. 1977. Inhibitory Effects of a Polychlorinated Biphenyl (Aroclor 1254) on Aflatoxin B1 Carcinogenesis in Rainbow Trout (Salmo gairdneri). J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 59:1545-1550.
- Hoff, D., G. Henningsen. 1998. Extrapolating Toxicity Reference Values in Terrestrial and Semiaquatic Wildlife Species Using Uncertainty Factors. Society of Env. Tox. and Chem. 19th Annual Meeting, Charlotte, NC. p. 163.
- Hogan, J.W. and J.L. Brauhn. 1975. Abnormal Rainbow Trout Fry From Eggs Containing High Residues of a PCB (Aroclor 1242). *The Progressive Fish-Culturist*. Vol. 37, No. 4.
- Holm, Gisela, Leif Norrgren, Tommy Andersson, and Anders Thuren. 1993. Effects of Exposure to Food Contaminated with PBDE, PCN, or PCB on Reproduction, Liver Morphology and Cytochrome P450 Activity on the Three-Spined Stickleback (Gasterosteus aculeatus). Aquatic Toxicology, 27:33-50.
- Hong, Chia-Swee and Brian Bush. 1990. Determination of Mono- and Non-Ortho Coplanar PCBs in Fish. *Chemosphere*. Vol. 21, Nos. 1-2, pp. 173-181.
- Hong, Chia-Swee, Brian Bush, and Ju Xiao. 1992. Coplanar PCBs in Fish and Mussels from Marine and Estuarine Waters of New York State. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety. 23, 118-131.

-Heat

 Huuskonen, Sirpa, Pirjo Lindstrom-Seppa, Kari Koponen, and Sashwati Roy. 1996. Effects of Non-ortho-substituted Polychlorinated Biphenyls (Congeners 77 and 126) on Cytochrome P4501A and Conjugation Activities in Rainbow Trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Vol. 113C, No. 2, pp. 205 213.

11.1232

- Janssen, P.A.H., J.G.D. Lambert, A.D. Vethaak, H.J.Th. Goos. Environmental pollution caused elevated concentrations of oestradiol and vitellogenin in the female flounder, *Platichthys flesus* (L.). Aquatic Toxicology. 39 195-214.
- Janz, D.M. and C.D. Metcalfe. 1991. Nonadditive Interactions of Mixtures of 2,3,7,8-TCDD and 3,3',4,4'-Tetrachlorobiphenyl on Aryl Hydrocarbon Hydroxylase Induction in Rainbow Trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). Chemosphere. Vol. 23, No. 4, pp. 467-472.
- Johnson, Lyndal L., Sean Y. Sol, Daniel P. Lomax, Gregory M. Nelson, Catherine A. Sloan, and Edmundo Casillas. 1997. Fecundity and egg weight in English sole, *Pleuronectes* vetulus, from Puget Sound, Washington: influence of nutritional status and chemical contaminants. Fishery Bulletin. 95(2).
- Kah, O., I. Anglade, E. Leperte, P. Dubourg, D. De Monbrison. 1993. The Reproductive Brain in Fish. Fish Physiol. Biochem. 7:237-428.
- Kammann, Ulrike, Rainer Knickmeyer, and Hans Steinhart. 1990. Distribution of Polychlorobiphenyls and Hexachlorobenzene in Different Tissues of the Dab (*Limanda limanda* L.) in Relation to Lipid Polarity. Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology. 45:552-559.
- Kennedy-Stoskopf, S. 1993. Immunology in M.K. Stoskoph ed, Fish Medicine. WB Saunders, Co., Philadelphia, PA. Pp 149-159.
- Khan, Izhar A., and Peter Thomas. 1997. Aroclor 1254-Induced Alteration in Hypothalamic Monoamine Metabolism in the Atlantic Croaker (*Micropogonias undulatas*): Correlation with Pituitary Gonadotropin Release. *NeuroTox.* 18:553-560.
- Khan, Izhar A., and Peter Thomas. 1996. Disruption of Neuroendocrine Function in Atlantic Croaker Exposed to Aroclor® 1254. Marine Environmental Research. Vol. 42, No. 1-4, pp. 145-149.
- Kim, Youngchul and Keith R. Cooper. 1998. Interactions of 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-P-Dioxin (TCDD) and 3,3'4,4'5-Pentachlorobiphenyl (PCB 126) for Producing Lethal and Sublethal effects in the Japanese Medaka Embryos and Larvae. Chemosphere. Vol. 36, No. 2, pp. 409-418.
- Kime, D.E., 1995. The Effects of Pollution on Reproduction in Fish. Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries, 5:52-96.
- Kleeman, J.M., J.R. Olson, R.E. Peterson. 1988. Species differences in 2,3,7,8tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin toxicity and biotransformation in fish. Fund. Appl. Tox. 10:206-213.
- Larsson, Per, Lennart Okla and Lars Collvin. 1993. Reproductive Status and Lipid Content as Factors in PCB, DDT and HCH Contamination of a Population of Pike (*Esox Lucius L.*). *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol. 12, pp. 855-861.

- Lawonn, M., I. Loeffler, E. Andreasen, R. Peterson, W. Fredenberg, M. Creston, P. Cook. 1998. Early Life Stage Toxicity of 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin and PCB 126 to Bull Trout. Society of Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, 19th Annual Meeting, Charlotte, NC.
- Leatherland, J.F., and R.A. Sonstegard. 1978. Lowering of Serum Thyroxine and Triiodothyronine Levels in Yearling Coho Salmon, Oncorhynchus kisutch, by Dietary Mirex and PCBs. Journal of the Fisheries Research Board of Canada. Volume 35, No. 10.
- Lieb, Andrew J., Donald D. Bills, and Russell O. Sinnhuber. 1974. Accumulation of dietary Polychlorinated Biphenyls (Aroclor 1254) by Rainbow Trout (Salmo gairdneri). J. Agr. Food Chem. Vol. 22, No. 4
- Loizeau, Veronique & Alain Abarnou. 1994. Distribution of Polychlorinated Biphenyls in Dab (Limanda limanda) from the Baie de Seine (Eastern Channel). Marine Environmental Research. 38. 77-91
- Mac, Michael J., and Carol C. Edsall. 1991. Environmental Contaminants and the Reproductive Success of Lake Trout in the Great Lakes: An Epidemiological Approach. Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, 33:375-394.
- Mac, Michael J., Ted R. Schwartz, Carol C. Edsall, and Anthony Frank. 1993. Polychlorinated Biphenlys in Great Lake Trout and Their Eggs: Relations to Survival and Congener Composition 1979-1988. J. Great Lakes Res. 19(4):752-765.
- Marcquenski, S., S. Brown. 1997. Early mortality syndrome in salmonid fishes from the Great Lakes in Chemically Induced Alterations in Functional Development and Reproduction of Fishes. R. Rolland, M. Gilbertson, R. Peterson, eds. SETAC Press, Pensacola, FL.

10.214

Support free

- Matsuyama H, T. Yano. 1987. Effect of PCB on the steroid hormone metabolism in goldfish liver microsome. Sci Bull Fac Agric Kyushu Univ. 42(1-2). 1-8.
- Matta, Mary Baker, Charles Cairncross, and Richard M. Kocan. 1998. Possible Effects of Polychlorinated Biphenyls on Sex Determination in Rainbow Trout. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol. 17. No. 1. pp. 26-29.
- Mauck, W.L., P. M. Mehrle, and F. L. Mayer. 1978. Effects of the Polychlorinated Biphenyl Aroclor® 1254 on Growth, Survival, and Bone Development in Brook Trout (Salvelinus fontinalis). J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 35: 1084-1088.
- Mayer, Foster L., Paul M. Mehrle, and Herman O. Sanders. 1977. Residue Dynamics and Biological Effects of Polychlorinated Biphenyls in Aquatic Organisms. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology. Vol 5, 501-511

11.1234

- McElroy, A.E., A. Elskus, E. Monosson. 1996 Reproductive Effects of Contaminant Mixtures on Resident Fish in the Lower Hudson River Estuary and Newark Bay. Final Report. Hudson River Foundation, New York, NY.pp 1-46.
- McGroddy, S.E., L.B. Read, L.J. Field, C.G. Severn, R.N. Dexter. 1997. Hudson River Congener-Specific Analysis, Data Summary and Analysis Report. Prepared by EVS Consultants Inc.
- Melancon, Mark J., Karen A. Turnquist and John J. Lech. 1989. Relation of Hepatic Microsomal Monooxygenase Activity to Tissue PCBs in Rainbow Trout (Salmo Gairdneri) Injected With [¹⁴C]PCBs. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. Vol. 8. pp. 777-782.
- Miller, Michael A. 1993. Maternal Transfer of Organochlorine Compounds in Salmonines to Their Eggs. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 50:1405-1413.
- Monod, G., 1985. Egg Mortality of Lake Geneva Charr (Salvelinus alpinus L.) Contaminated by PCB and DDT Derivatives. Bulletin Environmental Contamination and Toxicology. 35:531-536.
- Monosson, E., R.G. Hogson, W.J. Fleming, C.V. Sullivan. 1996. Blood Plasma Levels of Sex Steroid Hormones and Vitellogenin in Striped Bass (Morone saxatilis) Exposed to 3,3',4,4'-Tetrachlorobiphenyl (TCB). Bull. Env. Contam. Tox. 56:782-787.
- Monosson, E., W. James Fleming, C.V. Sullivan. 1994. Effects of the Planar PCB 3,3',4,4'tetrachlorobiphenyl (TCB) on Ovarian Development, Plasma Levels of Sex Steroid Hormones and Vitellogenin, and Progeny Survival in the White Perch (Morone americana). Aq. Tox. 29: 1-19.
- Moore, R.W., R.E. Peterson, 1996. Reproductive and Developmental Toxicity of Polychlorinated Biphenyls: To What Extent are the Effects Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor-Independent. *Comments Toxicology*, Vol. 5, No. 4-5, pp.347-365.
- Nacci, D., L. Corio, D. Champlin, S. Jayaramen, R. McKinney, T. Gleason, W. Munns, Jr., J. Specker, K. Cooper. Adaption of wild populations of the estuarine fish *Fundulus heteroclitus* to persistant environmental contaminants. Mar. Bio. (in press).
- Nagahama, Y. 1987. Gonadotropin Action on Gametogenesis and Steroidogenesis in Teleost Gonads. Zoological Science 4: 209-222.
- Nagler, J.J., P. Aysola and S.M. Ruby. 1986. Effect of Sublethal Pentachlorophenol on Early Oogenis in Maturing Female Trout (Salmo gairdneri). Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 15:549-555.

Ndayibagira, Aristocle, Marie-Josee Cloutier, Perry D. Anderson, and Philip A. Spear. 1995. Effects of 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl on the Dynamics of Vitamin A in Brook Trout (Salvelinus fontinalis) and Intestinal Retinoid Concentrations in Lake Sturgeon (Acipenser fulvescens). Can J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 52:000-000.

2

- Newsted, J.L., J. Giesy, G. Ankley, D. Tillitt, R. Crawford, J. Gooch, P. Jones, M. Denison. 1995. Development of Toxic Equivalency Factors for PCB Congeners and the Assessment of TCDD and PCB mixtures in Rainbow Trout. *Env. Tox. Chem.* 14:861-872.
- Nestel, H., and J. Budd. 1975. Chronic Oral Exposure of Rainbow Trout (Salmo gairdneri) to a Polychlorinated Biphenyl (Aroclor 1254): Pathological Effects. Can. J. Comp. Med. 39:208-215.
- Noguchi, G.E., J.P. Giesy, R.W. Bull, N.E. Kaminski. 1996. Assessing the Direct Effects of Halogenated Aromatic Hydrocarbons on Salmon Immune Responses. Society of Env. Tox. and Chem. 17th Annual Meeting, Washington, D.C. p. 202.
- Opperhuizen, Antoon, and S. Marca Schrap. 1988. Uptake Efficiencies of Two Polychlorobiphenyls in Fish After Dietary Exposure to Five Different Concentrations. *Chemosphere*, Vol. 17, No. 2, pp.253-262.
- Orn, S., P.L. Andersson, L. Forlin, M. Tysklind, L. Norrgren. 1998. The Impact on Reproduction of an Orally Administered Mixture of Selected PCBs in Zebrafish (Danio rerio). Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology. 35, 52-57.
- Palace, Vince P., and Scott B. Brown. 1994. HPLC Determination of Tocopherol, Retinol, Dehydroretinol and Retinyl Palmitate in Tissues of Lake Char (Salvelinus Namaycush) Exposed to Coplanar 3,3',4,4'5-Pentachlorobiphenyl. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, Vol. 13, No. 3, pp.473-476.
- Palace, V.P., J.F. Klaverkamp, C.L. Baron, S.B. Brown. Metabolism of ³H-retinol by lake trout (Salvelinus namaycush) pre-exposed to 3,3',4,4',5-pentachlorobiphenyl (PCB 126). 1997. Aquatic Toxicology. 39. 321-332.
- Parkinson, A., and S. Safe, 1987. Mammalian Biologic and Toxic Effects of PCBs. Environmental Toxin Series. Vol. 1.
- Peterson, Richard E., H. Michael Theobald, and Gary L. Kimmel. 1993. Developmental and Reproductive Toxicity of Dioxins and Related Compounds: Cross-Species Comparisons. *Critical Reviews in Toxicology*. 23(3): 283-335.
- Ray, S., B.M. Jessop, J. Coffin and D.A. Swetnam. 1982. Mercury and Polychlorinated Biphenyls in Striped Bass (Morone Saxatilis) From Two Nova Scotia Rivers. Water, Air and Soil Pollution. 21:15-23.

11.1236

- Rice, C.D. and D. Schlenk. Immune Function and Cytochrome P4501A Activity after Acute Exposure to 3,3',4,4'-Pentachlorobiphenyl (PCB126) in Channal Catfish. J. Aquatic Animal Health 7:195-204.
- Safe, Stephen. 1990. Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCBs), Dibenzop-Dioxins, (PCDDs), Dibenzofurans (PCDFs), and Relate Compounds: Environmental and Mechanistic Considerations Which Support the Development of Toxic Equivalency Factors (TEFs). Toxicology, Vol. 21, Issue 1.
- Sample, B., C. Arenal. Allometric Models for Inter-species Extrapolation of Wildlife Toxicity Data: Expanding the Database. Society of Env. Tox. and Chem. 19th Annual Meeting, Charlotte, NC. p. 163.
- Sandvik, Morten, Jonny Beyer, Anders Goksoyr, Ketil Hylland, Eliann Egaas, and Janneche U. Skare. 1997. Interaction of benzo[a]pyrene, 2,3,3',4,4',5-hexachlorobiphenyl (PCB-156) and cadmium on biomarker responses in flounder (*Platichthys flesus L.*). Biomarkers. 2, 153-160.
- Sangalang, G.B., H.C. Freeman, and R. Crowell. 1981. Testicular Abnormalities in Cod (Gadus morhua) Fed Aroclor® 1254. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology. 10,627-635.
- Schimmel, Steven C., David J. Hansen, and Jerrold Forrester. 1974. Effects of Aroclor® 1254 on Laboratory-Reared Embryos and Fry of Sheepshead Minnows (*Cyprinodon* variegatus). Transactions of the American Fisheries Society. Vol. 103, No. 3. pp. 582-586.
- Sharp, J.R., and P. Thomas. 1991. Influence of Maternal PCB Exposure on Embryonic Development of the Atlantic Croaker, Micropogonias undulatus. Soc. Env. Tox. and Chem. 12th Annual Meeting, Seattle, WA. p.121
- Sivarajah, K., C.S. Franklin and W.P. Williams. 1978a. The Effects of Polychlorinated Biphenyls on Plasma Steroid Levels and Hepatic Microsomal Enzymes in Fish. J. Fish. Biol. 13:401-409.
- Sivarajah, K., C.S. Franklin and W.P. Williams. 1978b. Some Histopathological Effects of Aroclor® 1254 on the Liver and Gonads of Rainbow Trout, *Salmo gairdneri* and Carp, *Cyprinus carpio. Fish Biol.* 13:411-414.
- Spies, R.B., and D.W. Rice, Jr, 1988. Effects of Organic Contaminants on Reproduction of the Starry Flounder *Platichthys stellatus* in San Francisco Bay. *Marine Biology* 98:191-200.
- Spitsbergen, J.M., K.A. Schat, J.A. Kleeman, R.E. Peterson. 1988. Effects of 2,3,7,8,-TCDD or Aroclor 1254 on the Resistance of Rainbow Trout, *Salmo Giardneri Richardson*, to Infectious Haematopoietic Necrosis Virus. *Fish Dis.* 35:521.

Stegeman, J.J. and M.E. Hahn. Biochemistry and Molecular Biology of Monooxygenases: Current Perspectives on Forms, Functions, and Regulation of Cytochrome P450 in Aquatic Species in Aquatic Toxicology, Molecular, Biochemical and Cellular Perspectives, D.C. Malins, and G.K. Ostrander eds. Lewis Publs, Boca Raton, FL. pp 87-206.

St. Air

- Stegeman, J.J., M. Brouwer, R.T. Di Giulio, L. Forlin, B. Fowler, B.M. Saunders, P.A. Van Veld. 1992. Enzyme and Protein Synthesis as Indicators of Contaminant Exposure and Effects in Biomarkers, in Biomarkers, Biochemical, Physiological and Histological Markers of Anthropogenic Stress. R.J. Huggett, R.A. Kimerle, R.M. Mehrle, Jr., H.L. Bergman eds. Lewis Pubs, Boca Raton, FL. pp235-236.
- Stouthart, X.J.H.X., M.A.J. Huijbregts, P.H.M. Balm, R.A.C. Lock and S.E. Wendelaar Bonga.
 1998. Endocrine stress response and abnormal development in carp (*Cyprinus carpio*) larvae after exposure of the embryos to PCB 126. Fish Physiology and Biochemistry.
 18: 321-329
- Suedel, B.C., T.M. Dillon, W.H. Benson. 1997. Subchronic effects of Five Di-ortho PCB Congeners on Survival Growth and Reproduction in the Fathead Minnow *Pimephales* promelas. Env. Tox. and Chem. 16:1526-1532.
- Svobodova, Zdenka, Miroslav Prokes, Ladislav Groch, Vladimir Piacka, Milan Penaz, Vlastimil Barus. 1996. Ontogenetic Characterization of Young Carp (*Cyprinus carpio*) Obtained by Artificial Reproduction of Parental Fishes Loaded with PCB Residues. Acta Universitatis Carolinae Biologica. 39: 251-259 Editum 20.8.
- Thomas, P. 1990. Teleost Model for Studying the Effects of Chemicals on Female Reproductive Endocrine Function. J. Exp. Zool. Suppl. 4:126-128.
- Thomas, P. 1989. Effects of Aroclor 1254 and Cadmium on Reproductive Endocrine Funciton and Ovarian Growth in Atlantic Croaker. *Mar. Env. Res.* 28: 499-503.
- Thomas, Peter 1988. Reproductive Endocrine Function in Female Atlantic Croaker Exposed to Pollutants. *Marine Environmental Research* 24:179-183.
- Thuvander, A., E. Wiss, and L. Norrgren. Sublethal Exposure of Rainbow Trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss) to Clophen A50: Effects on Cellular Immunity. Fish and Shellfish Immunology. 3:107-117.
- Thuvander, A., and M. Carlstein. 1991. Sublethal Exposure of Rainbow Trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*) to Polychlorinated Biphenyls: Effect on the humoral Immune Response to Vibrio anguillarum. Fish and Shellfish Immunology. 1:77-86.
- Ungerer, Janet, and Peter Thomas. 1996. Transport and Accumulation of Organochlorines in the Ovaries of Atlantic Croaker (*Micropogonias undulatus*). Marine Environmental Research Vol. 42, No. 1-4, pp. 167-191.

- USACOE. 1994. Biological Investigation for the Remedial Investigation/Feasability Study Sangamo Weston, Inc./Twelve Mile Creek/Lake Hartwell PCB Contamination Superfund Site Operable Unit Two. U.S. Army Corp of Engineers, Savanna District, Savannah, Georgia.
- US EPA 1997, Special report on environmental endocrine disruption: an effects assessment and analysis, EPA/630/R-96/012, USEPA, Washington, DC
- Van den Berg, M., Birnbaum, L., Bosveld, B.T.C., Brunström, B., Cook, P., Feeley, M., Giesy, J.P., Hanberg, A., Hasegawa, R., Kennedy, S.W., Kubiak, T., Larsen, J.C., Leeuwen, F.X.R.v., Liem, A.K.D., Nolt, C., Peterson, R.E., Poellinger, L., Safe, S., Schrenk, D., Tillitt, D., Tysklind, M., Younes, M., Waern, F., and Zacharewski, T. 1998. Toxic Equivalency Factors (TEFs) for PCBs, PCDDs, and PCDFs for humans and wildlife. Environ. Health Persp. 106: 775-792.
- Van Veld, Peter A., and Donna J. Westbrook. 1995. Evidence For Depression of Cytochrome P4501A in a Population of Chemically Resistant Mummichog (Fundulus heteroclitus). Environmental Sciences, 3,4 pp. 221-234
- Von Westernhagen, H. and V. Dethlefsen. 1997. The use of malformations in pelagic fish embryos for pollution assessment. 1997. Hydrobiologia. 352: 241-250.
- Von Westernhagen, H., H. Rosenthal, V. Dethlefsen, et al., 1981. Bioaccumulating Substances and Reproductive Success in Baltic Flounder *Platichthys Flesus*. Aquatic Toxicology, 1:85-99.
- Vuorinen, P.J., J. Paasivirta, M. Keinanen, J. Koistinen, T. Rantio, T. Hyotylainen, L. Welling. 1997. The M74 Syndrome of Baltic Salmon (Salmo salar) and organochlorine concentrations in the muscle of female salmon. Chemosphere, 34:1151-1166.
- Walker, M.K., P. Cook, A. Batterman, B. Butterworth, C. Berini, J. Libal, L. Hufnagle, R. Peterson. 1994. Translocation of 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin from Adult Female Lake Trout (Salvelinus namacush) to oocytes: Effects on Early Life Stage Development and Sac Fry Survival. Can. J. rish. Aquat. Sci. 51:1410-1417.
- Walker, M.K., P. Cook, B. Butterworth, E.W. Zabel, R. Peterson. 1996. Potency of a complex mixture of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxin, dibenzofuran, and biphenyl congeners compared to 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin in causing fish early life stage mortality. Fund. Appl. Tox. 30:178-186.
- Walker, Mary K., and Richard E. Peterson. 1994. Aquatic Toxicity of Dioxins and Related Chemicals in Dioxins and Health, A. Schecter ed. Plenum Press, NY. pp:347-387.

- Walker, M.K., and R.E. Peterson. 1991. Potencies of Polychlorinated Dibenzo-p-dioxin, Dibenzofuran and Biphenyl Congeners, Realtive to 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-dioxin for Producing Early Life Stage Mortality in Rainbow Trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). Aquatic Toxicol. 21:219-238.
- Westin, Deborah T., Charles E. Olney, and Bruce A. Rogers. 1985. Effects of Parental and Dietary Organochlorines on Survival and Body Burdens of Striped Bass Larvae. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society* 114:125-136.
- White, Renee D., Damian Shea, and John J, Stegeman. 1997. Metabolism of the Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor Agonist 3,3',4,4'-Tetrachlorobiphenyl by the Marine Fish Scup (Stenotomus chrysops) In Vivo and In vitro. Drug Metabolism and Disposition. Vol. 25, No. 5.
- Wirgin, Isaac I., Guat-Lian Kreamer, Cheryl Grunwald, Katherine Squibb, Seymour J. Garte. 1992. Effects of Prior Exposure History on Cytochrome P4501A mRNA Induction by PCB 77 in Atlantic Tomcod. *Marine Environmental Research*. 34: 103-108.
- Zabel, Erik W., Philip M. Cook and Richard E. Peterson. 1995. Potency of 3,3',4,4',5 Pentachlorobiphenyl (PCB 126), Alone and in Combination with 2,3,7,8 Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-Dioxin (TCDD), to Produce Lake Trout Early Life-Stage Mortality.
 Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. Vol. 14, No. 12, pp. 2175-2179.
- Zabel, E.W., P.M. Cook, R.E. Peterson. 1995. Toxic equivalency factors of polychlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxin, dibenzofuran, and biphenyl congeners based on early life stage mortality in rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*). Aq. Tox. 31:315-328.
- Zabel, Erik W., Mary K. Walker, Michael W. Hornung, Murray K. Clayton, and Richard E. Peterson. 1995. Interactions of Polychlorinated Dibenzo-p-dioxin, Dibenzofuran, and Biphenyl Congeners for Producing Rainbow Trout Early Life Stage Mortality. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*. 134, 204-213.
- Zeeman, M.G. and W.A. Brindley. 1981. Effects of Toxic Agents upon Fish Immune Systems: A Review. Pages 1-60 in R.P. Sharma, editor. *Immunologic Considerations in Toxicology*, volume 2. CRC Press, Boca Raton, Fl.

Personal Communications:

Dr. Mary Arkoosh, NMFS, Seattle, WA

Dr. William Benson, University of Mississippi, MS

Dr. Philip Cook, USEPA, Duluth, MN

Dr. Robert Dexter, EVS Consultants, Seattle, WA

Dr. Adria Elskus, State University of Stony Brook, Stony Brook, NY

Dr. Susan McGroddy, EVS Consultants, Seattle, WA.

Dr. Richard Pruell, US Environmental Protection Agency, Narragansett, RI

Dr. Charles Rice, Center for Environmental Health Sciences, Mississippi State University, MS

Dr. John Sharp, Southeast Missouri State, Cape Girardeau, MO

Dr. Peter Thomas, University of Texas, Austin, TX

Dr. Don Tillett, USGS, BRD, Columbia, MO.

Dr. John Waldman, Hudson River Foundation, New York, NY.

Appendix 1. TEQ Calculations for Hudson River Fish

This appendix presents the calculation of TEQs for Hudson River fish. In addition, this appendix includes calculation of the means and standard deviations for TEQs used in Figure 9. This worksheet is a modified version of the worksheet provided in McGroddy et al., 1997. The columns of the table are described below:

SAMPLE:	McGroddy et al. sample number for each fish
RMILE:	River mile of sample
SPECIES:	Species (YP is yellow perch, LMB is large mouth bass, STB is striped bass and WP is white perch).
SEASON:	Season of sampling
SEX:	Sex (when determined)
%LIPID:	percent lipid
PCB077:	PCB congener 77, in ppb
PCB126:	PCB congener 126 as used for calculation, in ppb
PCB126:	PCB congener 126 as listed by McGroddy et al., a "U" indicates detection limit (ppb)
TEQ fillet:	TEQ calculation for the fillet. The TEF for PCB 77=0.0001; and the TEF for PCB 126=0.005.
	TEO fillet = $(G(N)*0.0001 + H(N)*0.005)*1000$; where samples are below
	detection limit for PCB 126 column H is $H/2$ (i.e., half the detection limit is used in the calculation).
lipid TEO:	TEO calculation for lipid
1 -	TEO lipid = $(((G(N)*0.0001 + H(N)*0.005)*1000))/(F(N)/100))$, where
	samples are below detection limit for PCB 126 column H is H/2 (i.e., half
	the detection limit is used in the calculation).

The averages and standard deviations used in Figure 9 are included at the bottom of this worksheet. The mean (AVG TEQ) and standard deviation (StdTEQ) fillets are listed by fish (YP, STB, WP, LMB) site (RM27-190) and season (S=spring, F=fall). The mean TEQ for lipid (AVG TEQL) and standard deviations for lipid (StdTEQL) are also included for each species and site in this worksheet.

TEQs calculated from McGroddy et al., (1997) Study of Hudson River Fish 1995 Data compiled by EVS Consultants, 1996/97										
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		ļ						
SAMPLE	RMILE	SPECIES	SEASON	SEX	%LIPID	PCB077	PCB126	PCB126	TEQ fillet	
F284070	190	YP	SPR		4.8	23.00	1.50	1.50000 U	6.05	126.04
F284075	190	YP	SPR	++	2.6	16.00	0.75	0.75000	5.35	205.77
F284076	190	YP	SPR	++	2.1	9.20	1.00	1.00000 U	3.42	162.86
F284077	190	YP	SPR	++	3.5	78.00	2.03	2 03040	17.95	512.91
F284078	190	YP	SPR	+	25	84.00	4.00	4 00000 U	18.40	736.00
F284079	190	YP	SPR	+	36	23.00	2 50	2 50000 U	8.55	237 50
F309710R1	190	IMB	SPR	M	2.9	200.00	5.70	5 70000	48 50	1672 41
F309711R1	190	IMB	SPR	M	0.2	26 00	1.30	1 30000	9 10	4550.00
F309712R1	100	IMB	SPR	M	0.3	33.00	0.00	0 00000 11	3 30	1100.00
E300713R1	100	IMR	SPR		0.5	72.00	2.00	2 00000	17 20	3440.00
E300714R1	100	IMR			0.0	11.00	0.00	0.0000011	1 10	275.00
E283146	175				3	11.00	0.64	0.63630	4 28	142 72
E203170	175		ICDD	+	18	2 60	4.00	4 00000 11	10.26	570.00
F204071	175		ICDD		3.1	9.40	1.00	4.00000 0	3.44	110.07
F204012	170		OFR COD	+	3.1	9.40	1.00	1.000000	2.45	129.00
F204073	1/0		OPR COD	<u> </u>	2.~	9.00	2.00	2.00000 11	7.67	1005 71
F284074	1/5		SPK.	ļ.,	0.1	2.50	3.00	3.00000 0	1.01	1095.71
F309700R1	11/5	LMB	SPK		0.1	100	0.00	0.000000	0.35	300.00
F309701R1	1/5	LMB	SPK		0.3	14.00	0.00	0.000000	1.40	400.07
F309/02K1	175	LMB	SPR	M	0.3	5.40	0.00		0.54	180.00
F309/03K1	175	LMB	SPK	M	0.3	5.70	0.00	0.00000 0	0.57	190.00
F309704R1	175	LMB	SPR	M	0.1	16.00	0.00	0.00000 0	1.60	1600.00
F282158	152	YP	FALL	<u> </u>	4.2	8.20	1.00	1.00000 U	3.32	79.05
F282159	152	YP	FALL	!	3.5	9.90	5.00	5.00000 U	13.49	385.43
F282168	152	YP	FALL		2.7	8.40	4.00	4.00000 U	10.84	401.48
F282169	152	YP	FALL	<u> </u>	4.8	12.00	5.00	5.00000 U	13.70	285.42
F282170	152	YP	FALL		3.2	8.90	5.00	5.00000 U	13.39	418.44
F283142	152	YP	SPR		1.1	1.70	0.00	0.00000 U	0.17	15.45
F283143	152	YP	SPR	[0.7	2.50	0.00	0.00000 U	0.25	35.71
F283144	152	YP	SPR		5	8.10	0.44	0.44000	3.01	38.20
F283145	152	YP	SPR		1.6	2.50	0.00	0.00000 U	0.25	15.63
F282160	152	WP	FALL		3.7	11.00	5.00	5.00000 U	13.60	367.57
F282171	152	WP	FALL		3.4	12.00	5.00	5.00000 U	13.70	402.94
F282172	152	WP	FALL		4.8	8.70	5.00	5.00000 U	13.37	278.54
F282173	152	WP	FALL		2.7	3.40	2.50	2.50000 U	6.59	244.07
F282174	152	WP	FALL	1	2.3	12.00	7.30	7.30110	37.71	845.77
F283137	152	WP	SPR	1	3.9	7.10	0.00	0.00000 U	0.71	18.21
F283138	152	WP	SPR		2.7	5.00	0.00	0.00000 U	0.50	18.52
F283139	152	WP	SPR	1	2.8	2.90	0.00	0.00000 U	0.29	10.36
F283140	152	WP	SPR	+	5.6	6.90	00000 J	1.00000 UJ		1.
F283141	152	WP	SPR	1	4.4	4.30	0.00	0.00000 U	0.43	9.77
F284087	152	STB	FALL	+	2.8	3.10	2.50	2.50000 U	6.56	234.29
F284088	152	STB	FALL	+	0.6	1.60	1.00	1.00000 U	2.66	443.33
F284089	152	STB	FALL	+	0.9	1.50	1.50	1.50000 U	3.90	433.33
F284134	152	STR	FALL	+	0.6	0.96	0.00	0 00000 U	0 10	16.00
F284135	152	STR	FALL	+	0.6	1 10	0.00	0.000000	0 11	18.33
E203013	152	STR	SPR	M	3	5.50	0.00	0.0000011	0.55	18.33
E203014	152	ISTR	SPR	M	19	5 10	4 50	4 50000	23.01	618.95
E202015	152	etg			3	5.00	0.00	0.000011	20.01	16.67
5203016	152	ICTR	CDD		44	7 10	0.00	0.00000	4.01	91 14
F293910	152	OTD	CDD	NA NA	38	10.82	1.45	1 44700	9.27	102.67
17293917	1102	SID	SPR	IVI	3.0	1U.02	1.40	1.44700	0.32	123.07

TEQs calculated from McGroddy et al., (1997) Study of Hudson River Fish 1995										
	1		Data c	ompile	d by EVS Co	nsultants,	1996/97		r	· · · · · ·
SAMPLE	RMILE	SPECIES	SEASON	SEX	%LIPID	PCB077	PCB126	PCB126	TEQ fillet	lipid TEQ
F300490	152	STB	FALL	M	4.2	1.60	2.50	2.50000 U	6.41	152.62
F300491	152	STB	FALL	M	2.6	5.00	5.00	5.00000 U	13.00	500.00
F300492	152	STB	FALL	M	0.3	1.40	1.50	1.50000 U	3.89	1296.67
F300493	152	STB	FALL	M	2.1	6.60	5.00	5.00000 U	13.16	626.67
F300494	152	STB	FALL	M	1.4	5.80	2.50	2.50000 U	6.83	487.86
F309705R1	152	LMB	SPR	M	0.2	0.00	0.00	0.00000 U	0.00	0.00
F309706R1	152	LMB	SPR	M	1.2	3.20	0.00	0.00000 U	0.32	26.67
F309707R1	152	LMB	SPR	M	0.6	1.50	0.00	0.00000 U	0.15	25.00
F309708R1	152	LMB	SPR	М	1.1	1.40	0.00	0.00000 U	0.14	12.73
F309709R1	152	LMB	SPR	М	0.1	0.00	0.00	0.00000 U	0.00	0.00
F283127	115	YP	SPR		1.8	4.00	0.00	0.00000 U	0.40	22.22
F283128	115	YP	SPR		0.9	0.58	0.00	0.00000 U	0.06	6.44
F283129	115	YP	SPR		0.4	1.50	0.00	0.00000 U	0.15	37.50
F283130	115	YP	SPR		2.8	5.00	0.00	0.00000 U	0.50	17.86
F283131	115	YP	SPR		0.6	1.00	00000 J	.00000 UJ		
F283132	115	WP	SPR		3.1	2.10	50000 J	.50000 UJ		
F283133	115	WP	SPR		3.3	2.20	0.00	0.00000 U	0.22	6.67
F283134	115	WP	SPR		4.4	1.50	50000 J	50000 UJ		
F283135	115	WP	SPR		2	1 40	0.00	0.00000 U	0.14	7.00
F283136R1	115	WP	SPR		21	5 20	0.00	0.00000 U	0.52	24 76
F300480	115	STR	SPR	F	28	3 20	2 00	2 00000	10.32	190.00
F300481	115	STR	SPR	M	0.8	0.60	1.00	1 00000 U	2.56	320.00
F300482	115	STR	SPR	M	1.0	1 90	1.00	1.00000 U	2.69	192.14
F300483	115	STR	SPR	F	4	1.00	1 00	1 00000 U	2.60	65.00
F300484	115	STR	SPR	F	3.5	1.00	1.00	1.00000 U	2.60	74 29
F300485	115	STR	SPR	M	6.3	1.00	1 00	1.00000 U	2.64	41.20
F300486	115	STR	SPR	F	21	2 10	1.50	1.50000 U	3.96	188 57
F300487	115	STR	SPR	M	43	1.00	1.00	1.00000 U	2.60	60.47
E300488	115	STR	SPR	E	2.4	0.85	1.50	1.50000 U	3.84	150.70
F300489	115	STR	SPR	M	0.1	1 30	0.00	0.0000011	0.04	130.00
E300605P1	115	IMB		M	0.1	1.00	0.00	0.0000011	0.10	28.00
E30060601	115	LMB	SPP	M	1.8	3 00	0.00	0.000000	0.14	20.00
E300607P1	115		SPD	NA NA	1.0	1 90	0.00	0.00000	0.03	19.00
E300609P1	115	LMB	SPP	M	10	6 60	0.00	0.00000	0.10	34.74
E300600P1	115		SPR	NA NA	1.5	2 20	0.00	0.00000 U	0.00	25.56
E203010	75	STR	SPR	M	0.9	2.30	0.00	0.000000	0.23	23.30
F293910	75	STD	CPD	IVI NA	3.0	2.00	0.00	0.00000	0.20	1.22
E203010	75	STD	SPD	M	3.5	2.50	0.00	0.00000 U	0.10	4.57
F293919	75	OTD	SFR	NA	3.5	2.00	0.00	0.00000 U	0.20	7.14
F293920	75	STD	SPR	NA NA	3	2.90	0.00	0.00000 U	0.29	3.22
F293921	10		GALL		4.9	2.40	0.00	0.00000 U	0.24	4.90
F202101	59		EALL		0.0	6.90	5.00	5.00000 0	13.19	199.65
F202102	59	IND			0.0	0.30	5.00	3.00000 U	13.13	202.00
F202103	59	NVP			20	5.00	5.00	5.00000 U	12.00	102.00
F202104	109		EALL		2.8	0.20	5.00	3.00000 0	13.02	465.00
F202100	59	OTP	FALL		J.8	3.20	2.00	2.50000 U		113.28
F204080	59	OID CTD	EALL		1.1	1.40	1.00	1.00000 1	3.89	353.64
F204001	59	OTP	EALL			0.95	1.00	0.00000 0	2.00	259.50
F204131	128	OTD	EALL	<u> </u>	0.9	0.87	0.00	0.00000 0	0.09	9.67
F204132	109		CALL		0.7	0.82	0.00	0.00000 0	0.08	11./1
r204133	198	518	PALL	1	0.9	1.60	0.00	U.00000 U	0.16	17.78

ľ

TEQs calculated from McGroddy et al., (1997) Study of Hudson River Fish 1995 Data compiled by EVS Consultants, 1996/97										
SAMPLE	RMILE	SPECIES	SEASON	SEX	%LIPID	PCB077	PCB126	PCB126	TEQ fillet	
F282155	27	WP	FALL		6.9	3.60	1.50	1.50000 U	4.11	59.57
F282156	27	WP	FALL		9.7	3.00	2.50	2.50000 U	6.55	67.53
F282157	27	WP	FALL		8.6	4.80	2.50	2.50000 U	6.73	78.26
F282166	27	WP	FALL		5.7	2.20	1.50	1.50000 U	3.97	69.65
F282167	27	WP	FALL		10.8	5.40	2.50	2.50000 U	6.79	62.87
F284082	27 .	STB	FALL		0.6	0.73	0.73	0.73000 U	1.90	316.33
F284083	27	STB	FALL	2	1.1	0.97	0.50	0.50000 U	1.35	122.45
F284084	27	STB	FALL		1	0.56	0.50	0.50000 U	1.31	130.60
F284085	27	STB	FALL		0.6	0.50	0.50	0.50000 U	1.30	216.67
F284086	27	STB	FALL		0.8	0.32	0.50	0.50000 U	1.28	160.25
F293907	27	STB	SPR	М	4.2	3.10	0.00	0.00000 U	0.31	7.38
F293908	27	STB	SPR	M	4.2	2.70	0.00	0.00000 U	0.27	6.43
F293909	27	STB	SPR	M	5.5	5.00	0.00	0.00000 U	0.50	9.09
F293911	27	STB	SPR	М	3.4	1.10	0.00	0.00000 U	0.11	3.24
F293912	27	STB	SPR	M	4.2	2.50	0.00	0.00000 U	0.25	5.95
F300495	27	STB	FALL	M	2.4	2.50	2.50	2.50000 U	6.50	270.83
F300496	27	STB	FALL	M	3.4	1.50	1.50	1.50000 U	3.90	114.71
F300497	27	STB	FALL	М	4.7	1.80	1.50	1.50000 U	3.93	83.62
F300498	27	STB	FALL	М	6	1.00	1.00	1.00000 U	2.60	43.33
F300499	27	STB	FALL	M	1.5	1.00	1.00	1.00000 U	2.60	173.33
FISHSITE		AVGTEQ	STDTEQ			AVGTEQ	STDTEQL			
		fillet	fillet			lipid	lipd			
YP190S		9.95	6.58			330.18	241.59			
LMB190S		15.84	19.29			2207.48	1750.27			
YP175S		5.82	3.03			411.48	429.39			
LMB175S		0.89	0.57			557.30	594.90			
YP152F		10.95	4.42			313.96	141.14			
YP152S		0.92	1.39	·		26.25	12.41			
WP152F		16.99	11.97			427.78	242.37			
WP152S		0.48	0.18			14.21	4.80			
STB152F	-	2.67	2.73			229.06	210.63			
STB152S		7.28	9.36	1		173.75	253.16			
STB152F		8.66	4.19			612.76	420.70			
LMB152S		0.12	0.13			12.88	12.93			
YP115S		0.28	0.21			21.01	12.85			
WP115S		0.29	0.20			12.81	10.35	<u> </u>	· · · · ·	
STB115S		3.39	2.64			142.21	85.84			
LMB115S		0.32	0.21	· ·		25.59	6.37		-	
STB75S		0.24	0.05	. 		5.41	1.73			
WP59S		9.79	4.71	L		216.42	146.63			
STB59F		1.36	1.78	ļ		130.46	164.20			
WP27F		5.63	1.45	L		67.57	7.15			
STB27F	1	1.43	0.26			189.26	80.07			
STB27S		0.29	0.14			6.42	2.15	·	·	
ISTB27F	1	3 91	1.59		1	137.16	1 88.53	1	1	

Appendix 2. References Not Cited in Report

- Adams, S. Marshall, J.J. Beauchamp, and C.A. Burtis. 1988. A Multivariate Approach for Evaluating Responses of Fish to Chronic Pollutant Stress. *Marine Environmental Research* 24:223-226.
- Anderson, T., L. Forlin, S. Olsen, et al. 1993. Pituitary as a Target Organ for Toxic Effects of P4501A1 Inducing Chemicals. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology*, 91:99-105.
- Andersson, Tommy, Bengt-Erik Bengtsson, Per-Anders Bergqvist, et al. 1993. Biochemical and Physiological Effects in Farmed Baltic Salmon Fed Lipids Containing Xenobiotics Extracted from Baltic Herring. Journal of Aquatic Ecosystem Health, 2:185-196.
- Ankley, Gerald T, and Vicki S. Blazer. 1988. Effects of Diet on PCB-Induced Changes in Xenobiotic Metabolism in the Liver of Channel Catfish (Ictalurus punctatus). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci., Vol 45.
- Ankley, Gerald, Ellen Mihaich, Ralph Stahl, Donald Tillitt, Theo Colborn, Suzzanne McMaster, Ron Miller, John Bantle, Pamela Campbell, Nancy Denslow, Richard Dickerson, Leroy Folmar, Michael Fry, John Giesy, L. Earl Gray, Patrick Guiney, Thomas Hutchinson, Sean Kennedy, Vincent Kramer, Gerald LeBlanc, Monte Mayes, Alison Nimrod, Reynaldo Patino, Richard Peterson, Richard Purdy, Robert Ringer, Peter Thomas, Les Touart, Glen Van Der Kraak, and Tim Zacharewski. 1998. Overview of a Workshop on Screening Methods for Detecting Potential (Anti-) Estrogenic/Androgenic Chemicals in Wildlife. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol. 17, No. 1, pp. 68-87.
- Ankley, Gerald T., Donald E. Tillitt, John P. Giesy, Paul D. Jones, and David A. Verbrugge.
 1991. Bioassay-Derived 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin Equivalents in PCB-Containing Extracts from the Flesh and Eggs of Lake Michigan Chinook Salmon (Oncorhynchus tshawytscha) and Possible Implications for Reproduction. Can. J. Fish Aquat. Sci. Vol. 48.
- Arcand-Hoy, Lisa D. and William H. Bonson. 1998. Fish Reproduction: An Ecologically Relevant Indicator of Endocrine Discuption. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol. 17, No. 1, pp. 49-57.
- Barnthouse, Lawrence W., Glenn W. Suter II and Aaron E. Rosen. 1990. Risks of Toxic Contaminants to Exploited Fish Populations: Influence of Life History, Data Uncertainty and Exploitation Intensity. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol. 9, pp. 297-311.

Bengtsson, B.E. 1979. Increased Growth in Minnows Exposed to PCBs. Ambio, Vol. 8, No. 4.
- Besselink, H.T., E. van Santen, W. Vorstman, A.D. Vethaak, J.H. Koeman and A. Brouwer. 1997. High Induction of Cytochrome P4501A Activity Without Changes in Retinoid and Thyroid Hormone Levels in Flounder (*Platichthys Flesus*) Exposed to 2,3,4,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-Dioxin. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. Vol. 16. No. 4, pp. 816-823.
- Bills, T., L. Marking. 1977. Effects of Residues of the Polychlorinated Biphenyl Aroclor® 1254 on the Sensitivity of Rainbow Trout to Selected Environmental Contaminants. *The Progressive Fish Culturist*, p.150.
- Bills, T.D., and L.L. Marking. 1981. Polychlorinated Biphenyl (Aroclor® 1254) Residues in Rainbow Trout: Effects on Sensitivity to Nine Fishery Chemicals. North American Journal of Fisheries Management 1:200-203.
- Bohacenko, Ivan and Zdenka Kopicova. 1997. Influence of Polychlorinated Biphenyls on the Content and Composition of Fatty Acids in Fish Fat. *Potrav. Vedy.* (3): 173-186.
- Boon, J.P. 1985. Uptake, Distribution, and Elimination of Selected PCB Components of Clophen A40 in Juvenile Sole (Solea solea) and Effects on Growth. Marine Biology of Polar Regions and Effects of Stress on Marine Organisms.
- Boon, J.P. and J.C. Duinker. 1985. Processes Determining the Kinetics of PCB congeners in Marine Organisms: A Comparison Between Laboratory and Environmental Studies. *Marine Environmental Research*. 17: 301-305.
- Boon, J.P., R.C.H.M. Oudejans and J.C. Duinker. 1984. Kinetics of Individual Polychlorinated Biphenyl (PCB) Components in Juvenile Sole (Solea Solea) in Relation to Their Concentrations in Food and to Lipid Metabolism. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Vol. 79C, No. 1, pp. 131-142.
- Bowes, G., J., Mulvihill, B. Simoneit, A. Burlingame, R. Risebrough. 1975. Identification of chlorinated dibenzofurans in American polychlorinated biphenyls. *Science* 256: 305-307.
- Brown, J.F., J. Carnahan, S. Dorn, J. Groves, W. Ligon, R. May, R. Wagner, S. Hamilton. 1988. Levels of bioactive PCDF Congeners in PCB Dielectric Fluids from Capacitors and Transformers. *Chemosphere* 17:1697-1702.
- Broyles, R.H., M. Noveck. 1979. Uptake and Distribution of 2,4,5,2',4',5'-Hexachlorobiphenyl in Fry of Lake Trout and Chinook Salmon and its Effects on Viability. *Tox. Appl. Pharm.* 50: 299-308.
- Calabrese, Edward J., Linda A. Baldwin, Paul T. Kostecki, and Thomas L. Potter. 1997. A Toxicologically Based Weight-of-Evidence Methodology for the Relative Ranking of Chemicals of Endocrine Disruption Potential. *Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology*. 26, 36-40.

72

11.1247

- Califano, R.J., J.M. O'Connor, and L.S. Peters. 1980. Uptake, Retention, and Elimination of PCB (Aroclor 1254) by Larval Striped Bass (Morone saxatilis). Bull. Environm. Contam. Toxicol. 24, 467-472.
- Chen, T.T., and R.A. Sonstegard. 1984. Development of a Rapid, Sensitive and Quantitative Test for the Assessment of the Effects of Xenobiotics on Reproduction in Fish. *Marine Environmental Research* 14:429-430.
- Clemons, J.H., L.E.J. Lee, C.R. Myers, D.G. Dixon, and N.C. Bols. 1996. Cytochrome P4501A1 Induction-b-Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) in Liver Cell Lines From Rat and Trout and the Derivation of Toxic Equivalency Factors. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 53:1177-1185.
- Clemons, J.H., M.R. van den Heuvel, J.J. Stegeman, D.G. Dixon, and N.C. Bols. 1994. Comparison of Toxic Equivalent Factors for Selected Dioxin and Furan Congeners Derived Using Fish and Mammalian Liver Cell Lines. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 51:1577-1584.
- Collier, Tracy K., John E. Stein, Herbert R. Sanborn, et al. 1993. A Field Study of the Relationship Between Bioindicators of Maternal Contaminant Exposure and Egg and Larval Liability of English Sole (*Parophrys vetulus*). Marine Environmental Research 35:171-175.
- Collier, Tracy K., John E. Stein, Herbert R. Sanborn, Tom Horn, et al. 1992. Field Studies of Reproductive Success and Bioindicators of Maternal Contaminant Exposure in English Sole (*Parophrys vetulus*). The Science of the Total Environment, 116:169-185.
- Cook, Philip M. and Douglas W. Kuehl, Mary K. Walker and Richard E. Peterson. 1991.
 Bioaccumulation and Toxicity of TCDD and Related Compounds in Aquatic Ecosystems.
 Banbury Report 35: Biological Basis for Risk Assessment of Dioxins and Related Compounds.
- Cook, P., E. Zabel, R. Peterson. 1997. The TCDD toxicity equivalence approach for characterizing risks for early life-stage mortality in trout in Chemically Induced Alterations in Functional Development and Reproduction of Fishes. R. Rolland, M. Gilbertson, R. Peterson, eds. SETAC Press, Pensacola, FL.

Corbel., M.J. 1975. The immune Response in Fish: A Review. J. Fish. Biol. 7:539-563.

- DeBoer, Jacob. 1997. The Preparation of Biological Reference Materials for Use in Interlaboratory studies on the Analysis of Chlorobiphenyls, Organochlorine Pesticides and Trace Metals. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*. Vol. 35, No. 1-6.
- Dethlefsen, Volkert, Hein von Westernhagen, and Patricia Cameron. 1996. Malformations in North Sea Pelagic Fish Embryos During the Period 1984-1995. *ICES Journal of Marine Science*, 53:1024-1035.

- Dillon, T.M. and W.D.S. Burton. 1991. Acute Toxicity of PCB Congeners to Daphnia magna and Pimephales promelas. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 46:208-215.
- Eisler, R. 1986. Polychlorinated Biphenyl Hazards to Fish, Wildlife, and Invertebrates: A Synoptic Review. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service Biol. Rep. 85(1.7) pp.72.
- Eisler, Ronald, and Andre Belisle. 1996. Planar PCB Hazards to Fish, Wildlife, and Invertebrates: A Synoptic Review. U.S. Department of the Interior, National Biological Service, Washington, D.C.
- Eriksson, Ulla, Lillemor Asplund, Lisbeth Haggberg, Anne-Sofie Karserus and Kerstin Litzen.
 1997. Organochlorines in the Swedish Monitoring Programme: Improvements in Methodology. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*. Vol. 35, Nos 1-6, pp. 176-180.

ž

- Fingerman, Sue W. 1980. Differences in the Effects of Fuel Oil, an Oil Dispersant, and Three Polychlorinated Biphenyls on Fin Regeneration in the Gulf Coast Killifish, *Fundulus grandis. Bull. Environm. Contam. Toxicol.* 25, 234-240.
- Fitzsimmons, J.D. 1995. A Critical Review of the Effects of Contaminants on Early Life Stage (ELS) Mortality of Lake Trout in The Great Lakes. J. Great Lakes Res. 21:267-276.
- Foster, Eugene P., Nicholas H. Vrolijk, Thomas T. Chen, Lawrence R. Curtis. 1998. Interaction of 2,2',4,4',5,5'-Hexachlorobiphenyl with Hepatic Cytochrome P-4501A in Rainbow Trout (Oncorhynchus Mykiss). Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health. Part A, 53:313-325.
- Garcia, Ric A., Gerald D. Clubine, and Kenneth Roberts. 1979. Neurophysical Effects of Various Polychlorinated Biphenyls on *Brachydanio Rerio*.

Gard, Hogberga, 1995. Second Workshop on Reproduction Disturbances in Fish.

- Gruger E.H. Jr., T. Hruby, N. Karrick. 1976. Sublethal effects of structurally related Tetrachloro-, Pentachloro-, and Hexachlorobiphenyl on Juvenile Coho Salmon. *Env. Sci. Tech.* 10:1033-1037.
- Gruger, E.H, Jr., N. L. Karrick, A. I. Davidson, T. Hruby. 1975. Accumulation on 3,4,3',4'-Tetrachlorobiphenyl and 2,4,5,2',4',5'-and 2,4,6,2',4',6'-Hexachlorobiphenyl in Juvenile Coho Salmon. *Env. Sci. Tech.* 9:121-127.
- Guiney, Patrick D., John J. Lech, and Richard E. Peterson. 1980. Distribution and Elimination of a Polychlorinated Biphenyl during Early Life Stages of Rainbow Trout (Salmo gairdneri). Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology. 53, 521-529.
- Guiney, Patrick D., and Richard E. Peterson. 1980. Distribution and Elimination of a Polychlorinated Biphenyl After Acute Dietary Exposure in Yellow Perch and Rainbow Trout. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology. 9, 667-674.

- Gundersen, Deke T., and William D. Pearson. 1992. Partitioning of PCBs in the Muscle and Reproductive Tissues of Paddlefish, *Polyodon spathula*, at the Falls of the Ohio River. *Bulletin Environmental Contamination and Toxicology*. 49:455-462.
- Hahn, M.E. 1998. The Aryl Hydrocarbon Receptor: A Comparative Perspective. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 121C: 23-53.
- Hajslovia, J., R. Schoula, V. Kocourek, P. Gregor, J. Kohoutkova, K. Holadova, J. Poustka, Z. Svobodova, B. Vykusova. 1997. Elimination of PCBs from Heavily Contaminated Carp (*Cyprinus carpio L.*) in Clean Water-Depuration Study. *Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol.* 59:452-459.
- Hansen, D.J., P.R. Parrish, J.I. Lowe, A.J. Wilson, Jr., and P.D. Wilson. 1971. Chronic Toxicity, Uptake, and Retention of Aroclor 1254 in Two Estuarine Fishes. Bulletin of Environmental Contamination & Toxicology. Vol. 6, No. 2.
- Hansen, L.G., W.B. Wiekhorst, and J. Simon. 1976. Effects of Dietary Aroclor® 1242 on Channel Catfish (*Ictalurus punctatus*) and the Selective Accumulation of PCB Components. J. Fish Res. Board Can. 33:1343-1352.
- Harris, G.E., Y. Kiparissis, and C.C. Metcalfe. 1994. Assessment of the Toxic Potential of PCB Congener 81 (3,4,4',5-Tetrachlorobiphenyl) to Fish in Relation to Other Non-Ortho-Substituted PCB Congeners. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, Vol. 13, No. 9. pp:1405-1413.
- Hawkes, Joyce. W., Morphological Effects of Petroleum and Chlorobiphenyls on Fish Tissues. Abstracts and Posters.
- Hermens, Joop L.M., Steven P. Bradbury, and Steven J. Broderius. 1990. Influence of Cytochrome P450 Mixed-Function Oxidase Induction on the Acute Toxicity to Rainbow Trout (Salmo gairdneri) of Primary Aromatic Amines. *Ecotoxicology and Environmental* Safety, 20:156-166.
- Hodson, P.V., M. Castonguay, and C.M. Couillard, C. Desjardins, E. Pelletier, and R. McLeod.
 1994. Spatial and Temporal variations in Chemical Contamination of American Eels, Anguilla rostrata, Captured in the estuary of the St. Lawrence River. Can. J. Fish Aquat. Sci. Vol. 51.
- Holm, Gisela, Jenny Lundstrom, Tommy Andersson, and Leif Norrgren. 1994. Aquatic Toxicology 29:241-256.
- Hontela, Alice. 1998. Interrenal Dysfunction in Fish From Contaminated Sites: In Vivo and In Vitro Assessment. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol. 17, No. 1, pp. 44-48.

- Hontela, Alice, Pierre Dumont, Dominick Duclos, and Rejean Fortin. 1995. Endocrine and Metabolic Dysfunction in Yellow Perch, Perca Flavescens, Exposed to Organic Contaminants and Heavy Metals in the St. Lawrence River. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry, Vol. 14, No. 4, pp.725-731.
- Hose, Jo Ellen, Jeffrey N. Cross, Steven G. Smith, and Dario Diehl. 1987. Elevated Circulating Erythrocyte Micronuclei in Fishes from Contaminated Sites Off Southern California. *Marine Environmental Research* 22:167-176.
- Hylannd, K., M. Sandvik, J. Utne Skare, et al. 1996. Biomarkers in Flounder (*Platichthys flesus*): An Evaluation of Their Use in Pollution Monitoring. *Marine Environmental Research*, Vol. 42, No. 1-4, pp. 223-227.
- Iannuzzi, Timothy J., S.P. Truchon, and Russell E. Keenan. 1997. Calculation of Hypothetical Risks to Wildlife Receptors Associated with Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCBs) in the Clear Creek Watershed, Bloomington, Indiana. Organohalogen Compounds. Vol. 33.
- Ingebrigtsen, K., H. Hektoen, T. Andersson, et al. 1990. Species-specific Accumulation of the Polychlorinated Biphenyl (PCB) 2,3,3',4,4'-Pentachlorobiphenyl in Fish Brain: A Comparison Between Cod (*Gadus morhua*) and Rainbow Trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*). *Pharmacology & Toxicology*, 67:344-345.
- Ingebrigtsen, K., H. Hektoen, T. Andersson, E. Klasson Wehler, A. Bergman and I. Brandt. 1992. Enrichment of Metabolits in the Cerebrospinal Fluid of Cod (*Gadus morhua*) Following Oral Administration of Hexachlorobenzene and 2,4',5-Trichlorobiphenyl. *Pharmacology & Toxicology*. 71, 420 425.
- Janz, D.M., and C., D. Metcalfe. 1991. Nonadditive Interactions of Mixtures of 2,3,7,8-TCDD and 3,3',4,4'-Tetrachlorobiphenyl on Aryl Hydrocarbon Hydroxlase Induction in Rainbow Trout. *Chemosphere*, Vol. 23, No. 4 pp.467-472.
- Jaworska, Joanna S., Kenneth A. Rose, and Antoinette L. Brenkert. 1997. Individual-based modeling of PCBs effects on young-of-the-year largemouth bass in southeastern US reservoira. *Ecological Modelling*. 99: 113-135.
- Jedamski-Grymlas, Jurgen, Ulrike Kammann, Annette Tempelmann, et al. 1995. Biochemical Responses and Environmental Contaminants in Breams (Abramis brama L.) Caught in the River Elbe. Ecotoxicology and Environmental Safety 31:49-56.
- Jensen, S., N. Johansson, M. Olsson. 1970. Abnormal Rainbow Trout Fry from Eggs Containing High Residues of a PCB (Aroclor® 1242). The Progressive Fish Culturist, Vol. 37, No. 4.
- Johnson, Lyndal L., Edmundo Casillas, Tracy K. Collier, Bruce B. McCain, and Usha Varanasi. 1988. Contaminant Effects on Ovarian Development in English Sole (*Parophrys vetulus*) from Puget Sound, Washington. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci., Vol. 45.

11.1251

- Johnson, Lyndal L., John T. Landahl, Kyle Kardong, and Beth H. Horness. 1995. Chemical Contaminants, Fishing Pressure, and Population Growth of Puget Sound English Sole (*Pleuronectes vetulus*). Puget Sound Research 95 Proceedings. Volume 2.
- Johnson, Lyndal L., Mark S. Myers, Darcy Goyette, and Richard F. Addison. 1994. Toxic Chemicals and Fish Health in Puget Sound and the Strait of Georgia. Symposium on the Marine Environment.
- Johnson, Lyndal L., Sean Y. Dol, Daniel P. Lomax, and Tracy Collier. Effects of Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals on Marine Flatfish: An Approach to Environmental Risk Assessment.
- Johnson, Lyndal, Edmundo Casillas, Sean Sol, Tracy Collier, et al. 1993. Contaminant Effects on Reproductive Success in Selected Benthic Fish. *Marine Environmental Research* 35:165-170.
- Kenaga, Eugene E. 1982. Predictability of Chronic Toxicity From Acute Toxicity of Chemicals in Fish and Aquatic Invertebrates. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol. 1pp. 347-358.
- Kiessling, A., P. Part, O. Ring, and K. Lindahl-Kiessling. Effects of PCB on the Adrenergic Response in Perfused Gills and on Levels of Muscle Glycogen in Rainbow Trout (Salmo gairdneri Rich.) Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 31, 712-718.
- Kim, J.C., E. S. Chao, M.P. Brown, R. Sloan. 1989. Pathology of Brown Bullhead, Ictalurus nebulosus, from Highly Contaminated and Relatively Clean Sections of the Hudson River. Bull. Env. Cont. and Toxicol. 43:144-150.
- Koch, R.B., D. Desaiah, H.H. Yap, and L.K. Cutkomp. 1972. Polychlorinated Biphenyls: Effect of Long-term Exposure on ATPase Activity in Fish, *Pimephales Promelas*. Bull. Environm. Contam. and Toxicol., Vol. 7, No. 2/3.
- Kooijman, S.A.L.M. 1987. A Safety Factor for LC₅₀ Values Allowing for Differences in Sensitivity Among Species. *Wat. Res.* Vol. 21, No. 3, pp. 269-276.
- Lair, S., Y. Mailhot, R. Higgins, D. Belanger, L. Berthiaume, Y de Lafontaine and D. Martineau. 1997. Jaw ulcers in Atlantic tomcod, *Microgadus tomcod* (Walbaum), from the St. Lawrence River. *Journal of Fish Diseases*. 20, 11-17.
- Landahl, John T., and Lyndal L. Johnson. 1993. Contaminant Exposure and Population Growth of English Sole in Puget Sound: The Need for Better Early Life-History Data. *American Fisheries Society Symposium* 14:117-123.
- Luoma, Jon. 1998. Endocrine Disrupters: Nature's Latest Warning Call. Outdoor America. Winter.

Mably, Thomas A., Robert W. Moore, and Richard E. Peterson. 1992. In Utero and Lactational Exposure of Male Rats to 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-dioxin. Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology. 114, 97-107.

- Mac, M.J., and T.R Schwartz. 1992. Investigations Into the Effects of PCB Congeners on Reproduction in Lake Trout from the Great Lakes. *Chemosphere*, Vol. 25, Nos. 1-2, pp.189-192.
- Mac, Michael J., and James G. Seeyle. 1981. Patterns of PCB Accumulation by Fry of lake Trout. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 27:368-375.
- Madenjian, Charles P., Robert J. Hesselberg, Timothy J. Desorcie, Larry J. Schmidt, Ralph M.
 Stedman, Richard T. Quintal, Linda J. Begnoche, and Dora R. Passino-Reader. 1998.
 Estimate of Net Trophic Transfer Efficiency of PCBs to Lake Michigan Lake Trout from Their Prey. Environ. Sci. Technol. 32, 886-891.
- Malins, Donald C., Bruce B. McCain, Donald W. Brown, et al. 1987. Toxic Chemicals, Including Aromatic and Chlorinated Hydrocarbons and Their Derivatives, and Liver Lesions in White Croaker (*Genyonemus lineatus*) from the Vicinity of Los Angeles. *Environ. Sci. Technol.*, Vol. 21, No. 8.
- Matta, M.B., C. Calimoross, R.M. Kopan. 1997. Effect of a Polychlorinated Biphenyl Metabolite on Early Life Stage Survival of Two Species of Trout. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 59:146-151.
- Matthews, H.B. and R.L, Dedrick. 1984. Pharmacokinetics of PCBs. Ann. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 24: 85-103.
- Mayer, Kathleen S., and Foster L. Mayer. 1985. Waste Transformer Oil and PCB Toxicity to Rainbow Trout. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society* 114:869-886.
- McDermott-Ehrlich D.J., M.J. Sherwood, T.C. Heesen, et al. 1977. Chlorinated Hydrocarbons in Dover Sole, Microstomus Pacificus: Local Migrations and Fin Erosion. *Fishery Bulletin*, Vol. 75, No. 3.
- McTavish, Kathleen, Harlan Stech, and Frank Stay. 1998. A Modeling Framework for Exploring the Population-Level Effects of Endocrine Disruptors. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol. 17, No. 1, pp. 58-67.
- Munkitrick, K.R., M.E. McMaster, C.B. Portt, G.J. Vander Kraak, I.R. Smith, and D.G. Dixon. 1992. Changes in Maturity, Plasma Sex Steroid Levels, Hepatic Mixed-Function Oxygenase Activity, and the Presence of External Lesions in Lake Whitefish (*Coregonus clupeaformis*) exposed to bleached kraft mill effluent. Can. J. Fish Aquat. Sci. 49:1560-1569.

- Munkittrick, K.R., C.B. Portt, G.J. Van Der Kraak, I.R. Smith and D.A. Rokosh. 1991. Impacts of Bleached Kraft Mill Effluent on Population Characteristics, Liver MFO Activity, and Serum Steroid Levels on a Lake Superior White Sucker (*Catastomus commersoni*) population. *Can. J. Fish Aquat. Sci.* 48:1371-1380.
- Munns, Wayne R. Jr., Dianne E. Black, Timothy R. Gleason, Karen Salomon, David Bengtson and Ruth Gutjahr-Gobell. 1997. Evaluation of the Effects of Dioxin and PCBs on Fundulus Heteroclitus Populations Using a Modeling Approach. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. Vol. 16, No. 5, pp. 1074-1081.
- Murphy, Deirdre L. and Jay W. Gooch. EROD and CYP1A Protein in Channel Catfish (*Ictalurus Punctatus*) From An Urban Estuary Relative to That in Benzo(a)pyrene-Exposed Hatchery Specimens. *Environmental Pollution*. Vol. 95, No. 2, pp. 235-239.
- Myers, Mark S., Lyndal L. Johnson, Tom Hom, Tracy K. Collier, John E. Stein and Usha Varanasi. 1998. Toxicopathic Hepatic Lesions in Subadult English Sole (*Pleuronectes vertulus*) from Puget Sound, Washington, USA: Relationships with Other Biomarkers of Contaminant Exposure. *Marine Environmental Research*. Vol. 45, No. 1, pp. 47-67.
- Nebeker, Alan V., Frank A. Puglisi, and David L. DeFoe. 1974. Effect of Polychlorinated Biphenyl Compounds on Survival and Reproduction of the Fathead Minnow and Flagfish. *Trans. Amer. Fish. Soc.*, No. 3.
- Nelson, D.A., J.E. Miller, D. Rusanowsky, R.A. Greig, et al. 1991. Comparative Reproductive Success of Winter Flounder in Long Island Sound: A Three-Year Study (Biology, Biochemistry, and Chemistry). *Estuaries*, Vol. 14, No. 3, pp.318-331.
- Niimi, A.J., and B.G. Oliver. 1983. Biological Half-lives of Polychlorinated Biphenyl (PCB) Congeners in Whole Fish and Muscle of Rainbow Trout (Salmo gairdneri). Can. J. Fish Aquat. Sci. 40:1388-1394.
- Niimi, A.J. 1983. Biological and Toxicological Effects of Environmental Contaminants in Fish and Their Eggs. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 40:306-312.
- Nimmo, D.R., D.J. Hansen, J.A Couch, N.R. Cooley, et al. 1975. Toxicity of Aroclor® 1254 and its Physiological Activity in Several Estuarine Organisms. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology, Vol. 3, No. 1.
- Norrgren, L, T. Andersson, and M. Bjork. 1993. Liver Morphology and Cytochrome P450 activity in Fry of Rainbow Trout After Microinjection of Lipid-soluble Xenobiotics in the Yolk-sac Embryos. *Aquat. Toxicol.* 26:307-316.
- O'Connor, Joseph M. 1984. PCBs: Dietary Dose and Burdens in Striped Bass from the Hudson River. Northeastern Environmental Science. V. 3, Nos. 3/4, pp. 152-158.

- Olivieri, Claudia E. and Keith R. Cooper. 1997. Toxicity of 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-P-Dioxin (TCDD) in Embryos and Larvae of The Fathead Minnow (*Pimpehales Promelas*). *Chemosphere*. Vol. 34, Nos 5-7, pp. 1139-1150.
- Olsson, M., and L. Reutergardh. 1986. DDT and PCB Pollution Trends in the Swedish Aquatic Environment. Ambio. 15:103-109.
- Otto, Diana M.E., Chandan K. Sen, William L. Casley, and Thomas W. Moon. 1997. Regulation of 3,3',4,4'-Tetrachlorobiphenyl Induced Cytochrome P450 Metabolism by Thiols in Tissues of Rainbow Trout. *Comp. Biochem. Physoil.* Vol. 117C, No. 3, pp. 299-309.
- Otto, D.M.E., C.K. Sen, N. Hidiroglou, R. Madere and T.W. Moon. 1997. Role of exogenous glutathione in teleost fish and its effects on antioxidant defense responses in rainbow trout exposed to 3,3',4,4'-tetrachlorobiphenyl. Fish Physiology and Biochemistry. 16: 449-457.
- Passino, Dora R. May and Janet Matsumoto Kramer. 1980. Toxicity of Arsenic and PCBs to Fry of Deepwater Ciscoes (Coregonus). Bull. Environm. Contam. Toxicol. 24, 527-534.
- Petersen, Gitte I. and Preben Kristensen. 1998. Bioaccumulation of Lipophilic substances in Fish Early Life Stages. *Enviornmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol. 17, No. 7, pp. 1385-1395.
- Pihl, L. and H.W. Van Der Veer. 1992. Importance of Exposure and Habitat Structure for the Population Density of 0-Group Plaice (*Pleuronectes platessa L*). in Coastal Nursery Areas. Neth. J. Sea Res. 29:145-152.
- Quabius, Elgar Susanne, Paul H.M. Balm, and Sjoerd E. Wendelaar Bonga. 1997. Interrenal Stress Responsiveness of Tilapia (*Oreochromis mossambicus*) Is Impaired by Dietary Exposure to PCB 126. *General and Comparative Endorcinology* 108, 472-482.
- Randall, Robert C., David R. Young, Henry Lee II, and Scott F. Echols. 1998. Lipid Methodology and Pollutant Normalization Relationships for Neutral Nonpolar Organic Pollutants. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*. Vol. 17, No. 5, pp. 788-791.
- Rhodes, Linda, Edmundo Casillas, Barbara McKnight, et al. 1985. Interactive Effects of Cadmium, Polychlorinated Biphenyls, and Fuel Oil on Experimentally Exposed English Sole (*Parophyrs vetulus*). Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 42:1870-1880.
- Schrank, Candy S., Susan M. Cormier, and Vicki S. Blazer. 1997. Contaminant Exposure, Biochemical, and Histopathological Biomarkers in White Suckers from Contaminated and Reference Sites in the Sheboygan River, Wisconsin. J. Great Lakes Res. 23(2): 119-130.

- Schulz, D.E., G. Petrick and J.C. Duinker. 1989. Complete Characterization of Polychlorinated Biphenyl Cogeners in Commercial Aroclor® and Clophen Mixtures by Multi-Dimensional Gas Chromatography - Electron Capture Detection. *Environ Sci. Technol.* 23:852-859.
- Seeleys, James G, and Michael J. Mac. 1981. Size Specific Mortality in Fry of Lake Trout (Salvelinus namaycush) from Lake Michigan. Bull. Environm. Toxicol. 27, 376-379.
- Silberhorn, E.M., D.J. Prince, W.J. Birge. 1991. Toxicity of Polychlroinated Biphenyls to Fathead Minnow Embryo-Larval Stages. The Toxicologist. Society of Toxicology, 30th Annual Meeting, Vol 11, February 1991. P. 201.
- Sleiderink, Hedwig M., Jan M. Everaarts, Anders Goksoyr and Jan P. Boon. 1995. Hepatic Cytochrome P4501A Induction in DAB (*Limanda Limanda*) After Oral Dosing with the Polychlorinated Biphenyl Mixture Clophen A40. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. Vol. 14, No. 4, pp. 679-687.
- Slooff, W., J.A.M. van Oers and D. De Zwart. 1986. Margins of Uncertainty in Ecotoxicological Hazard Assessment. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry. Vol. 5, pp. 841-852.
- Smith, Ian R., Brian Marchant, Michael R. van den Heuvel, Janine H. Clemons, and Jack Frimeth. 1994. Embryonic Mortality, Bioassay Derived 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-pdioxin Equivalents, and Organochlorine Contaminants in Pacific Salmon from Lake Ontario. J. Great Lakes Res. 20(3): 497-509.
- Sommer, Dean A., David A. Stuiber, Robert L. Bradley, and Richard E. Peterson. 1982. Raising Marketing Yellow Perch on a Polychlorinated Biphenyl Contaminated Diet: A Feasibility Study for the Perch Aquaculture Industry. Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology. 11, 589-593.
- Spies, R.B, P. Thomas, and M. Matsui. 1996. Effects of DDT and PCB on Reproductive Endocrinology of Paralabrax Cathratus in Southern California. Marine Environmental Research, 42:175-176.
- Spies, Robert B., and D.W. Rice, Jr. 1988. The Effects of Organic Contaminants on Reproduction of Starry Flounder, *Platichthys stellatus (Pallas)* in San Francisco Bay. II. Reproductive Success of Fish Captured in San Francisco Bay and Spawned in the Laboratory. *Mar. Biol.* 98:191-200.
- Spigarelli, Steven A., Michael M. Thommes, and William Prepejchal. 1983. Thermal and Metabolic Factors Affecting PCB Uptake by Adult Brown Trout. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* Vol. 17, No. 2.
- Spitsbergen, J.M., M.K. Walker, J.R. Olson and R.E. Peterson. 1991. Pathologic Alterations in Early Life Stages of Lake Trout, *Salvelinus namaycush*, Exposed to 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-Dioxin as Fertilized Eggs. *Aquatic Toxicol.* 19:41-72.

Stahlschmidt-Allner, Petra, Bernhard Allner, Jorg Rombke, Thomas Knacker. 1997. Endocrine Disrupters in the Aquatic Environment. *Environ. Sci. & Pollt. Res.* 4 (3) 155-162.

2

- Stein, John, Tom Hom, Herbert R. Sanborn, and Usha Varanasi. 1991. Effects of Exposure to a Contaminated-Sediment Extract on the Metabolism and Disposition of 17β-Estradiol in English Sole (*Parophrys vetulus*). Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Vol. 99C, No. 1/2, pp.231-240.
- Stow, Craig A., Leland J. Jackson, and James F. Amrhein. 1997. An examination of the PCB:llpid relationship among individual fish. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. Vol. 54.
- Sumpter, J.P. 1997. Environmental control of fish reproduction: a different perspective. Fish Physiology and Biochemistry. 17: 25-31.
- Sumpter, J.P., S. Jobling, and C.R. Tyler. 1996. Oestrogenic substances in the Aquatic Environment and Their Potential Impact on Animals, Particularly Fish. Society for Experimental Biology Seminar Series, 57:205-224.
- Susani, Lucia. 1986. Effects of Contaminants on Teleost Reproduction: Past and Ongoing Studies. NOAA Technical Memorandum NOS OMA 29.
- Sweet, Leonard I., Dora R. Passino-Reader, Peter G. Meier and Geneva M. Omann. 1998. Fish thymocyte viability, apoptosis and necrosis: in-vitro effects of organochlorine contaminants. Fish & Shellfish Immunology. 8, 77-90.
- Symula, John, Jim Meade, Jack C. Skea, Loretta Cummings, et al., 1990. Blue-Sac Disease in Lake Ontario Lake Trout. J. Great Lakes Res. 16(1):41-52.
- Teh, Swee J., S.M. Adams, and David Hinton. 1997. Histopathologic Biomarkers in Feral Freshwater Fish Populations Exposed to Different Types of Contaminant Stress. Aquatic Toxicology 37:51-70.
- Tromp-Blom, N. 1959 The Ovaries of Gasteosteus aculeatus (L.) (Teleostei) Before, During and After the Reproductive Period. Proc. K. Ned Akad. Wet. Ser. C 58:628-634.
- Umbreit, T.H., E.J., Hesse and M.A Gallo. 1987. Reproductive Toxicity in Female Mice of Dioxin-Contaminated Soils from a 2,4,5-Trichlorophenoxyacetic Acid Manufacturing Site. Arch. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 16:461-466. Wannamacher, R., A. Rebstock, E. Kulzer, et al. 1992. Effects of 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-p-Dioxin on Reproduction and Oogenesis in Zebrafish (Brachydanio rerio). Chemosphere, Vol. 24, No. 9, pp.1361-1368.
- Van Der Kraak G.J., K.R. Munkittrick, M.E. McMaster, C.B. Portt and J.P. Chang. 1992. Exposure to Bleached Kraft Pulp Mill Effluent Disrupts the Pituitary Gonadal Axis of White Sucker at Multiple Sites. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharamacol.* 115:224-233.

11.1257

- Van Veld, P.A., W.K. Vogelbein, R. Smolowitz, B.R. Woodin and J.J. Stegeman. 1992. Cytochrome P450IA1 in hepatic lesions of a teleost fish (*Fundulus heteroclitus*) collected from a polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbon-contaminated site. *Carcinogenesis*. Vol. 13, no. 3, pp. 505-507.
- Vijayan, Mathilakath M., Grant Feist, Diana M.E. Otto, Carl B. Shreck, Tom W. Moon. 1997. 3,3',4,4'-Tetrachlorobiphenyl affects cortisol dynamics and hepatic function in rainbow trout. Aquatic Toxicology. 37: 87-98.
- Vodincik, Mary Jo, and Richard E. Peterson. 1985. The Enhancing Effect of Spawning on Elimination of a Persistent Polychlorinated Biphenyl from Female Yellow Perch. Fundamental and Applied Toxicology 5:770-776.
- Walker, M.K., L.C. Hufnagle Jr., M.K. Clayton and R.E Peterson. 1992. An Egg Injection method for Assessing Early Life Stage Mortality of Polychlorinated Dibenzo-p-Dioxins, Dibenzofurans, and Biphenyls in Rainbow Trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). Aquat. Toxicol. 22:15-38.
- Wang, J.S. 1998. Accumulation and Depuration of Aqueous and Dietary PCB (Aroclor 1254) by Striped Bass (Morone saxatilis). Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 60: 104-111.
- Wannemacher, R., A. Rebstock, E. Kulzer, D. Schrenk and K.W. Bock. 1992. Effects of 2,3,7,8-tetrachlorodibenzo-p-Dioxin on Reproduction and Oogenesis in Zebrafish (*Brachydanio rerio*). Chemosphere 24:1361-1368.
- Weis, Peddrick, and Judith S. Weis. 1982. Toxicity of the PCBs Aroclor® 1254 and 1242 to Embryos and Larvae of the Mummichog, Fundulus heteroclitus. Bull. Environm. Contam. Toxciol. 28, 298-304.
- Westin, Deborah T., Charles E. Olney, and Bruce A. Rogers. 1983. Effects of Parental and Dietary PCBs on Survival, Growth, and Body Burdens of Larval Striped Bass. Bull. Environm. Contam. Toxicol. 30, 50-57.
- Williams, Lisa L. and John P. Glesy. 1992. Relationships Among Concentrations of Individual Polychlorinated Biphenyl (PCB) Congeners, 2,3,7,8-Tetrachlorodibenzo-P-Dioxin Equivalents (TCDD-EQ), and Rearing Mortality of Chinook Salmon (Oncorhynchus Tshawytscha) Eggs From Lake Michigan. J. Great Lakes Res. 18(1): 108-124.
- Yap, H., D. Desaiah, L. Cutkomp. 1971. Sensitivity of Fish ATPases to Polychlorinated Biphenyls. *Nature*, Vol. 233.
- Zabel, Erik W., Mary K. Walker, Michael W. Hornung, et al. 1995. Interactions of Polychlorinated Dibenzo-p-dioxin, Dibenzofuran, and Biphenyl Congeners for Producing Rainbow Trout Early Life Stage Mortality. *Toxicology and Applied Pharamacology* 134:204-213.

11.1258

- Zint, M.T., W.I. Taylor, L.Carl, C.C. Edsall, J. Heinrich, A. Sippel, D. Lavis, T. Schaner. 1995. Do Toxic Substances Pose a Threat to Rehabilitation of Lake Trout in the Great Lakes? A Review of the Literature. J. Great Lakes Res 21(Supplement 1):530-546
- Zitko, V., and R.L. Saunders. 1979. Effect of PCBs and Other Organochlorine Compounds on the Hatchability of Atlantic Salmon (Salmo salar) Eggs. Bull. Environm. Contam. Toxicol. 21, 125-130.